

PROSPECTUS FOR ADMISSION TO THE UG DEGREE PROGRAMMES UNDER CHOICE BASED CREDIT AND SEMESTER (OUTCOME BASED EDUCATION) SYSTEM IN THE COLLEGES AFFILIATED TO THE KANNUR UNIVERSITY FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2022-23

[Notification No. SWC/SWC/8157/2022 Dated 21.06.2022]

Kannur University
www.admission.kannuruniversity.ac.in
email: ugsws@kannuruniv.ac.n

Prospectus –UG Admission 2022-23

CONTENTS

| Sl No. | Description | Item No. | Page No. |
|--------|--|----------------|----------|
| 1 | Introduction | 1 | 3 |
| 2 | General information | 2 | 3 |
| 3 | Programmes, institutions and seats | 3 | 4 |
| 4 | Reservation of seats | 4 | 5 |
| 5 | Mandatory reservation | 4.1.1 | 5 |
| 6 | Rules for admission of students to various UG Degree programme in affiliated Colleges | 5 | 13 |
| 7 | Eligibility of admission | 5.2 | 14 |
| 8 | Eligibility for each course | 6 | 15 |
| 9 | Fee to be remitted to the University | 6.5 | 22 |
| 10 | Documents to be submitted at the time of admission | 7 | 23 |
| 11 | Verification of documents | 8 | 24 |
| 12 | Special Instructions | 9 | 24 |
| 13 | List of colleges and programmes | Annexure I | 26 |
| 14 | List of Scheduled Castes (SC) | Annexure II(a) | 40 |
| 15 | List of Scheduled Tribes (ST) | Annexure II(b) | 41 |
| 16 | List of Other Eligible Communities (OEC) | Annexure II(c) | 42 |
| 17 | List of Socially and Educationally Backward Communities (SEBC) | Annexure II(d) | 43 |
| 18 | List of Communities selected for OEC educational assistance | Annexure II(e) | 46 |
| 19 | Undertaking towards Anti - Ragging | Annexure III | 47 |
| 20 | Format of certificate to be produced by the applicant belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and Priority House Hold (PHH) category | Annexure IV | 48 |
| 21 | Format of the income and assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWSs) in General Category | Annexure V | 49 |
| 22 | Undertaking towards Anti –Dowry | Annexure VI | 50 |



KANNUR UNIVERSITY

PROSPECTUS FOR ADMISSION TO THE UG DEGREE PROGRAMMES UNDER CHOICE BASED CREDITAND SEMESTER (OUTCOME BASED EDUCATION) SYSTEM IN THE COLLEGES AFFILIATED TO THE KANNUR UNIVERSITY FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2022-23

1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. Prospectus for admission to the Under Graduate **Degree Programme under Choice Based**Credit and Semester (Outcome Based Education) system in Government/Aided / Self
 Financing Affiliated Colleges for the academic year2022-23 as approved by the Kannur
 University is published. It contains general information and rules relating to the admission
 under Choice Based Credit and Semester (OBE) Degree Programmes in
 Govt./Aided/Self Financing Affiliated Colleges of the University.
- **1.2.** The conduct of the University UG programmes shall be governed by the regulations in force with effect from 2019 admission
- **1.3.** Admissions to the seats to be filled by the University for the Under Graduate Degree Programmes (except those specifically mentioned) are regulated on the basis of the marks/grade points obtained in the qualifying examination. The details of seats to which admissions are made through the rank list prepared accordingly are contained in the relevant paragraphs. (Clause 4.1).
- 1.4. As per Kannur University Statute, 'no student shall be admitted to any course of instruction in the Colleges in anticipation of Affiliation'.
- 1.5. The prospectus issued by the University during the previous years for admission to Under Graduate Degree Programmes is not valid for the year 2022-2023. The prospectus is subject to modification/addition/deletion as may be deemed necessary by the University. The applicants are requested to visit the website www.admission.kannuruniversity.ac.in for Notification and announcement.

2. GENERAL INFORMATION

Admission to the UG Degree Programme under Choice Based Credit and Semester (OBE) system in the Arts and Science Colleges affiliated to the Kannur University will be made on the basis of Online Centralized Allotment. The Online allotment process will provide the candidates with an opportunity of obtaining admission to any of the Colleges/Programmes of the University of his/her choice on the basis of merit.

Any candidate who desires to obtain admission under the Kannur University for the Degree programme should compulsorily register through online before the closure of registration, irrespective of the Category (General /SEBC/ EWS/ SC/ST/ Community /Management / Candidates from Union Territory of Lakshadweep/Jammu and Kashmir/Persons With Disabilities/ widows /wards of Armed Forces Personnel, killed or disabled in action during peace time/ Sports etc.) to which he/she belongs.

The allotment of the candidates to the various Programmes and Colleges will be on the basis of merit strictly following the rules and regulations regarding reservation. The marks at the Plus Two/Higher Secondary level would be the basic criteria for admission to the Degree Programme. The students who seek admission in Sports/Community/Management Quota should register through online and submit a copy of the print out to the concerned colleges with a request.

The University will not be conducting online centralized allotment for the following Degree Programmes and those candidates who wish to apply for the same need to

apply directly to the colleges concerned as and when the applications are invited.(In such cases mentioned below).

- a) B.A. Afsal-Ul-Ulama, B.Com. Computer Application at Marthoma College for the Hearing Impaired, Kasaragod, and UG programmes at PKKM College, Mananthawady are exempted from the CAP. The students should directly contact the college for admission with relevant certificates.
- b). Candidates seeking admission on passing **SAY** examination during the current Academic year can register online before the supplementary allotment. They will be considered in the supplementary allotment.

2.1 Authority to prescribe qualification for admission to the various courses of studies.

As per Sub-Section (v) and (vi) of Section 27 of the Kannur University Act, 1996, the Academic Council shall have the power to prescribe qualifications for admission of students to the various courses of study (and to the Examinations) and the conditions under which exemptions shall be granted, and to make provision for the admission of students to the various courses of studies on the basis of merit in order to maintain the standards of education.

2.2 Agreement for Direct Payment -Relevant provisions for admission to the various courses in aided colleges.

Article 18 of the Agreement for Direct Payment entered into between the Government and The Educational Agencies of Private Colleges stipulates that all future admission of Students to the private affiliated colleges shall be on the following basis:

- a) Twenty percent of the total number of seats in each college shall be reserved for students belonging to the Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes. Those seats which cannot be filled on this basis shall be filled on the basis of merit from among backward minority communities, in the case of colleges run by backward minority communities and by OEC, in all other cases.
- b) *Ten/Twenty** percent of the seats shall be reserved for the candidates belonging to the community to which the college belongs. These seats will be filled strictly on the basis of merit from among the students of the said community.
- c) *Fifty/Forty** percent of the seats will be filled by open selection on the basis of merit.
- d) The remaining seats will be filled by the Educational Agency by candidates of their choice.

Note: * This will apply to Forward Community Colleges
**This will apply to Backward Community Colleges

2.3 Age limit: There is no upper age limit for admission to the UG Programme.

3 PROGRAMMES, INSTITUTIONS AND SEATS

- **3.1 Details of the Programme and Duration**: The Programme leads to Bachelors Degree in the relevant subject. Each Programme extends for a period of Six semesters (Three years). The Programme of study shall be by regular attendance for the requisite number of lectures, practical training and other means. All UG Programmes shall be completed within the maximum period of 6 Years
- **3.2 Institutions and Subjects for the UG Degree Programme:** The List of Colleges affiliated to the Kannur University and the subjects offered in each institution are given as **Annexure I**, of the Prospectus.
- **3.3 Categorization of Seats:** Seats available in Govt./Aided/Self Financing Affiliated Colleges are mainly classified as Merit Seats, Community Seats, Management Seats and Reservation Seats.
 - a) Merit Seats: The seats that are filled by the University in

Government/Aided/Self -Financing Affiliated Colleges purely on the basis of merit are classified as 'Merit Seats.

- b) Community Seats: The seats in Aided Colleges that are filled by the college concerned, from among the candidates who belong to the community of the Management that runs the college, on the basis of merit among their community candidates, are classified as Community seats.
- c) Management Seats: The seats in Aided and Self-Financing Affiliated Colleges that are filled by the Managements concerned are classified as 'Management Seats.
- **d). Reservation Seats**: The seats in Government/Aided/Self Financing Affiliated Colleges, which are earmarked for SC/ST/SEBC/EWS/PWBD /Transgender persons/ Sports persons, are classified as 'Reservation Seats'.

4 RESERVATION OF SEATS

A candidate can claim only one benefit at a time as per his/her choice for a particular purpose.

- **4.1 Types of Reservation:** Seats will be reserved for the following categories in Government, Aided and Self Financing Affiliated Colleges for various UG Programmes.
 - 1) Mandatory Reservation.
 - 2) Reservation for Persons with Benchmark Disability (PWBD)
 - 3) Reservation for Transgender Persons
 - 4) Special Reservation and
 - 5) Reservation for Nominees

4.1.1 Mandatory Reservation

a). Government Colleges

| Sl No. | Seat Reservation | % of Reservation |
|--------|---|------------------|
| I | Open Quota (On the basis of merit) | 60 |
| II | Socially and Educationally backward Class (SEBC) (a) Ezhazva/Thiyya/Billava (ETB) -8% (b) Muslim (MU) -7% (c) Latin Catholic (LC) /SIUC -1% (d) Other Backward Christian (OBX) -1% (e) Other Backward Hindu (OBH)- 3% | 20 |
| III | ** Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribes [Scheduled Castes-15% Scheduled Tribes -5%] | 20 |
| IV | *Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) | 10 |

^{**} In regard to Wayanad District, it is 15% for ST and 5% for SC as per Govt. Order.

Note:(a) For obtaining SEBC reservation, Non Creamy Layer Certificate should be produced. (b) The creation of additional seats in Government colleges shall not incur any additional

1.

^{*} Candidates who enjoy Community Reservation under the category SEBC& SC/ST who have BPL endorsement in the Ration Card are NOT eligible for EWS reservation. Only the candidates belonging to Economically weaker section which does not belong to SC/ST or other backward classes as per reservation rule are eligible for EWS reservation. Such candidates shall produce either of the certificates from the Village Officer namely "The applicant belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) And Priority House Hold (PHH) category"-(Annexure IV) or "The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS)"-(Annexure V)

(b) Affiliated Aided Colleges:

| | | Forward | Forward Minority | Backward | Backward Minority | Others (run by |
|-----|---|-----------|---------------------|-----------|----------------------|-------------------|
| Sl | Seat | Community | Community | Community | Community | educational |
| No | Reservation | College | College | College | College | societies) |
| I | Open Quota | 50 % | 50 % | 40 % | 40 % | 60 % |
| | **Scheduled | | | | | |
| II | Caste | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % |
| | **Scheduled | | | | | |
| III | Tribe | 05 % | 05 % | 05 %t | 05 % | 05 % |
| | Community | | | | | Not |
| IV | Quota | 10 % | 10 % | 20 % | 20 % | applicable |
| V | *EWS | 10% | - | 10% | - | 10 % |
| VI | The remaining seats (20%), after filling items (1) to (IV), will be filled by the educational agency (i.e. Management) by candidates of its own choice. The academic eligibility of such candidates shall be same as prescribed for other candidates. The candidates who apply under Community quota shall also register online before the closure of the registration. Whereas the candidates seeking admission under Management quota can register online till the closure of admission | | | | | |

Note: The seats under community quota in Aided Colleges will be filled by the concerned Management on the basis of merit and on the basis of community certificate issued by the Revenue Authorities/Parish Priest/any other Competent Authority.

Applicants claiming admission under Community quota in Aided Colleges shall belong to the community of the Management which runs the college. They will have to produce community/caste/non creamy layer certificate from the Revenue authority/Parish Priest/any other competent authority concerned, at the time of admission, to prove their claim.

(c) **Self-Financing Affiliated Colleges (including IHRD)**: In Unaided colleges and Self financing programmes conducted in Aided colleges, 50 % of the total seats shall be filled by the management from among candidates of their choice provided they satisfy the eligibility conditions. The remaining seats (50%) will be distributed and filled as detailed below:

| Distribution of 50% seats ear marked under | |
|--|------------------|
| Merit category | % of Reservation |
| Open Quota | 65% |
| Scheduled Caste | 8 |
| Scheduled Tribe | 2 |
| Ezhava/Thiyya/Billava | 9 |
| Muslims | 8 |
| Latin catholic other than Anglo Indians | 2 |
| Other Backward Christians | 1 |
| Other Backward Hindus | 5 |
| *EWS | 10 |

Mode of admission under Management Quota in Aided and Self Financing Colleges

- 1. The candidates seeking admission to the Management quota seats in Aided and Self-financing colleges should register online.
- 2. There is no centralized allotment for seats ear marked under Management Quota. Candidates should contact the colleges he/she intends to take admission and submit the printout of the online registration application form to the colleges concerned.

- 3. After closure of registration for the centralized allotment process, registration exclusively for Management quota seats will be open. The candidates seeking admission under Management Quota alone can apply till the closure of admission.
- 4. It may be noted that the candidates who have submitted their online application through the Management Quota link will not be considered for the allotment process.
- 5. If a candidate has already registered for centralized allotment process, it is sufficient for admission under Management Quota also. There is no need of separate registration under Management Quota.

Note: The fee structure of the Self-financing Colleges is higher than that of Govt/Aided Colleges

*EWS reservation of 10% shall be additionally created over and above the total strength of seats for all programmes in all institutions which do not have minority status

Note: EWS reservation will be subject to orders issued by the Govt. from time to time.

CLAIMS FOR MANDATORY RESERVATION AND CERTIFICATES TO BE PRODUCED

- (i) Claims for Mandatory Reservations must be made by a candidate at the time of submission of online application. Candidates should mention their claim in the **relevant columns** in the Personal and Academic Data Sheet. They should also satisfy the eligibility conditions as per the Prospectus, at the time of online registration.
- (ii)Candidates should produce all original documents to prove their claims made in the online application form, at the time of admission, before the Principal. The claims that are not mentioned at the time of online submission of application will not be entertained even if supporting evidences are produced later on. The claims for mandatory reservation, once made, cannot be altered by the candidate under any circumstances.
- (iii) Only candidates belonging to "Keralite" category, are eligible for claiming seats under Mandatory and Special reservation quota unless otherwise specified in the Prospectus.

<u>Claim for Community reservation under 'Socially and Educationally Backward Classes'</u> (SEBC):

Reservation of seats to the Socially and Educationally backward Classes will be in accordance with the provisions contained in G.O. (P) 208/66/Edn. dated 2.5.1966, as amended from time to time.

(a) As per G.O. (Ms) No.02/2017, Backward Community Development, dated 08/03/2017, candidates belonging to Socially and Educationally Backward Classes under NON CREAMY LAYER category are eligible for reservation under this category. Non creamy layer certificate is obtained from Village officer concerned. *The validity of the non-creamy layer certificate is one year*.

The candidates belonging to the Communities included in the SEBC list (as detailed in **Annexure II(d))** alone will be eligible for the benefit of reservation under this category. The seats un availed by SEBC category candidates will be allotted under Open Quota.

Claim for Reservation under Scheduled Castes/Scheduled Tribes quota (SC/ST)

(a) Candidates claiming reservation under Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribes quota should obtain the caste/community certificate from the Village Officer / Tahsildar. Candidates belonging to SC/ST communities allotted against merit seats or against the seats reserved for them are exempted from payment of fee at the time of admission. *The validity of the SC/ST certificate is three year*.

(SC/ST list is given in Annexure II (a) & II (b))

The seats unavailed by the SC candidates will go to ST candidates and vice versa.

Warning: Those who produce false SC/ST Certificate for claiming reservation under SC/ST quota shall be liable for punishment as per rules.

(b)Claim of OEC candidates against the un-availed seats of SC/ST candidates:

Other Eligible Community (OEC) candidates are eligible for un-availed seats, if any, under SC/ST quota. The communities listed in the Annexure(II(c)) only are eligible for such un-availed seats, if any, under SC/ST quota.(G.O.(Ms)No.14/2017/BCDD dated 02.08.2017). The candidate should furnish community and non-creamy layer certificate obtained from the Village Officer/ Tahsildar concerned, at the time admission.

Converted Christians do not come under the SC/ST category. They belong to OEC category.

(c) Claim for fee concession to OEC candidates:

Candidates belonging to Other Eligible Communities are exempted from payment of fee at the time of admission to UG Degree Programme under Government/Community quota irrespective of annual family income as per G.O (MS) No. 36/07/SCSTDD, dated: 03.07.2007. They should produce Community certificate from the Village Officer/Tahsildar at the time of admission (the communities listed in the **Annexure II(c))**

(d) Claim for fee concession to the candidates who get OEC educational assistance:

As per the G.O.(Ms) 10/2014/BCDD dated 23.05.2014, 30 communities from state OBC list are selected for OEC educational assistance subject to a maximum of Rs. 6 Lakh annual income. (G.O (MS) No.03/2018/BCDD) dated 09.04.2018 (Communities listed in **Annexure II(e)).** They should provide Community and Income Certificates from the Village Officer at the time of admission. (The validity of income certificate of OEC community is one year.)

Claims for Reservation under Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) in General Category

Candidates who enjoy Communal Reservation such as SEBC, SC/ST are NOT eligible for EWS reservation. Only the candidates belonging to Economically weaker section which does not belong to SC/ST or other backward classes as per reservation rule are eligible for EWS reservation. Communities who are economically backward are eligible for EWS Reservation. Such candidates must produce either of the certificates from the Village Officer namely "The applicant belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and Priority House Hold (PHH) category"- (Annexure IV) or "The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) in General Category (Annexure V).

OTHER GENERAL RULES FOR MANDATORY RESERVATION

General Rules for conversion of vacant seats

The seats un-availed by the SC candidates will go to ST candidate and vice versa. If sufficient candidates are not available for filling the seats reserved for SC/ST candidates, the same will be notified in the media and a separate allotment for SC/ST candidates will be made by the University. However, even after this, if SC/ST seats remains vacant such seats shall be filled as detailed below.

Government/Aided Colleges except Colleges run by Backward Minority Communities:

The unfilled seats shall be filled up from the candidates belonging to OEC(Annexure II(c)), and in their absence candidates belonging to SEBC.

If sufficient candidates are not available for filling the seats reserved for SEBC, the seats that remain unfilled will be converted to the General Merit Quota.

Aided Colleges run by Backward Minority Communities: The unfilled seats shall be filled on the basis of the merit as per the rank list from among the applicants of backward minority community, which runs the college. If seats still remain unfilled, it will be filled up from candidates belonging to OEC (Annexure II(c)) and in their absence, candidates belonging to SEBC. The seats that further remain unfilled will go to the open quota.

4.1.2 Reservation for Persons with Benchmark Disability (PWBD):

(i) 5% of the total seats, over and above the sanctioned strength will be set apart exclusively for persons with benchmark disabilities in each programme.

As per Clause 2(r), Chapter I of The Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016, 'Person with benchmark disability' means a person suffering from not less than 40% of a specified disability where specified disability has not been defined in measurable terms and includes a person with disability where specified disability has been defined in measurable terms, as certified by the certifying authority. Candidates seeking admission under PWBD category should submit the 'Certificate of disability' (permanent), by the District Medical Board or bodies of higher status, certifying the degree of percentage of disability. Based on the details furnished in the online application, candidates will be provisionally included under the 'Persons with Benchmark Disability' category.

Note: The selection of candidates under this category will be based on the rank in the inter-semerit list and physical suitability and not on the basis of the degree of disability.

No reservation of seat is allowed for Blind candidates for Science subjects.

4.1.3 Reservation for Transgender Persons

Two seats shall be created over and above the sanctioned strength in all courses in affiliated Arts & Science Colleges exclusively for admitting Transgender students. (G.O.(Ms)No.153/2018 HEdn dated 03.07.2018). Such candidates should submit transgender identity card issued by the State Government at the time of admission.

(G.O. (Ms.) No. 295/2021/HEDN dated 07/07/2021).

4.1.4 SPECIAL RESERVATION

Sportsperson

- i. Two seats in each U.G. Programme will be reserved for candidates with outstanding records in sports and games. The seats will be allotted within the sanctioned strength. If eligible sports persons are not available the seats should be filled from the general merit.
- ii. Criteria for sanctioning additional seats for outstanding sportspersons for UG admission
 - a). Additional seats shall be sanctioned within the statutory limit.
 - b.) The recommendation for the same from the concerned college Principal shall be verified and recommended by the Director of Physical Education, Kannur University .
 - c). The minimum achievement for additional seats shall be as per Sl. No. 20 of the Sports Quota norms of Kannur University (i.e., Representing the Zone/Revenue District Sports School/ Sports Hostel/ School in the Kerala State School Championships and Winning a Medal)

NORMS FOR ADMISSION TO UG COURSE UNDER SPORTS QUOTA

| Sl No. | Achievements Achievements | Marks | |
|--------|---|-------|--|
| 1 | Representing India in approved World Championships/ Olympics | | |
| | and Winning medal. | | |
| 2 | | | |
| 3 | Representing India in Common Wealth Games/ Asian Games/ Asian | 90 | |
| | Championship etc. and winning medal. | | |
| 4 | Representing India in Common Wealth Games/ Asian Games/ Asian | 85 | |
| | Championship etc. | | |
| 5 | Representing India in World School Games World University games | 80 | |
| | and Winning a medal. | | |
| 6 | Representing India in Regional Championship such as SAF Games | 75 | |
| | and Winning a medal. | | |
| 7 | Representing India in World School/World University games / | 70 | |
| | Regional Championship like SAF Games | | |
| 8 | Representing Kerala State in National Championships for Senior/ | 65 | |
| | Junior/ Youth and Winning a medal | | |
| 9 | Representing a University in All India Inter University competition and Winning a Medal | 60 | |
| | Representing Kerala State/ Combined CBSE/ICSE/ Navodaya/ | | |
| 10 | Kendriya Vidyalaya Team in all India School Games and Winning | 55 | |
| 10 | Medal | 33 | |
| | Representing Kerala State in South Zone Championships for | | |
| 11 | ior/Junior/Youth and Winning Medal | | |
| | Representing Kerala State in Senior section in South Zone | 48 | |
| 12 | Championships/National Championship | | |
| | Representing Kerala State in Junior/Youth section section in South | 46 | |
| 13 | Zone Championships/National Championship | | |
| 1.1 | Representing Kerala State in All India School Games (organized by | 4.4 | |
| 14 | SGFI) | 44 | |
| 15 | Representing University in Inter University Championship (Zone | 40 | |
| 15 | /All India) | 42 | |
| 16 | Representing District in Inter- District Championship for Seniors | 40 | |
| 10 | and Winning a Medal | 40 | |
| | Representing combined (All India) Navodaya/ Kendriya Vidyalaya | | |
| 17 | /CBSE/ ICSE team at the National School Games (SGFI | 38 | |
| | participation) | | |
| 18 | Representing State in all India Rural Sports/ Women's Sports and | 36 | |
| | Winning a Medal. | | |
| 19 | Representing District in Inter- District Championships for Juniors/ | 34 | |
| • | Youth and Winning a Medal. | - | |
| | Representing the Zone/Revenue District/ Sports School/ Sports | | |
| 20 | Hostel/ School in the Kerala State School Championships and | 32 | |
| | Winning a Medal. | | |
| 21 | Representing a college in the Inter Collegiate championship and | 30 | |
| 22 | winning a medal | | |
| 22 | Representing State in all India Rural Sports/ Women's Sports. | 28 | |

| 23 | Winning a Medal in the National level/Inter school/ Inter region Championships of the CBSE/ ICSE/ ISC/ Navodaya/Kendriya Vidyalaya Championships | |
|----|---|----|
| 24 | Representing Revenue District in the State/Zonal Championships for Senior/Junior/Youth / State Schools Games | |
| 25 | Winning a place in the Revenue District Championship for Senior/Junior/Youth / Schools Games/Regional clusters for Kendriya Vidyalaya/Navodaya/CBSE and State Championship. | 22 |

- Minimum achievements for UG admission under Sports Quota will be a place in the Revenue District competition (22 marks).
- II and III positions are included as criteria for Sports Quota admissions in U.G. courses.

Explanations

- 1. Achievements in those sports disciplines approved by Association of Indian Universities only will be considered for Sports Quota Admissions.
- 2. Priority shall be given while preparing rank list for those events in which Kannur University conducts inter collegiate competitions.
- 3. Approved World Competitions means the Competitions organized by the International Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline and in which the national Teams are sponsored by the National Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline and in which the National teams are sponsored by the National Apex Bodies and cleared by Sports Authority of India/Government of India.
- 4. The National Championship means the Championships conducted by the National Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline. District Competition means revenue district competition conducted by district association in respective sports, regional competitions means competition organized by KV/Navodaya/CBSE in the regional basis.
- 5. Games/ Events mean a game/ event in which individual performs alone.
- 6. When a candidate has number of achievement in a sports / different discipline his/ her best achievement will be taken into consideration.
- 7. The sports achievements in last four years shall be considered for Sports Quota admissions of UG courses for this academic year 2022-23.
- 8. All competitions where an upper age limit is fixed (Youth/ Junior/ Sub-Junior) would be treated as junior event provided it is not classified as senior event by the concerned National Federation.
- 9. Priority will be given for students having achievements in senior level competitions
- 10. When there is tie in the rank/mark the following criteria will be applied to break the tie:
 - (a) Priority will be given as per of their order of merit i.e.; 1st, 2nd and 3rd place respectively.
 - (b) If the tie still remains those with a more number of achievements in the same level will be placed above the others. (more number of I places, more number of II places and so on.)
 - (c) If the ties still remains the next best achievement as per the order merit will be considered.
 - (d) If the tie is not broken by the above method the person having the achievements during the year closer to the selection will be given higher rank.
 - (e) Individual achievements will be ranked above team achievements.
 - (f) A new record is created; he/she will be given priority.
 - (g) If a tie cannot be broken by any of the above mentioned sports achievements, the marks obtained in the qualifying examination will be considered for breaking the tie.

NOTE:

The Sports Quota candidates should also register through online before the closure of registration date. The student should submit printout of the application (along with copies of sports certificates) to the Principal of the concerned college with a request. The Principal thereafter, with the help of Physical Education Department of the college will prepare a rank list as per the University norms. The rank list should be published in the college notice board for student's redressal for a minimum of three days for the final publication of the rank list.

If vacancies arise due to discontinuation of candidates under Sports quota, the next eligible candidate in the Rank List (Sports quota) shall be admitted. In case there is no next eligible candidate, the vacant seat shall be merged with the general merit quota.

The List of sports disciplines considered for Sports Quota Admission is given below.

| Sl No. | Event |
|--------|-------------------------|
| 1 | ARCHERY |
| 2 | ATHLETICS |
| 3 | BADMINTON |
| 4 | BALL BADMINTON |
| 5 | BASKETBALL |
| 6 | BEST PHYSIQUE(MEN ONLY) |
| 7 | BOXING (MEN ONLY) |
| 8 | CHESS |
| 9 | CRICKET |
| 10 | CROSS COUNTRY |
| 11 | FENCING |
| 12 | FOOTBALL |
| 13 | GYMNASTICS |
| 14 | HANDBALL |
| 15 | HOCKEY |
| 16 | JUDO |
| 17 | KABADDI |
| 18 | KALARIPAYATTU |
| 19 | KHO-KHO |
| 20 | POWER LIFTING |
| 21 | SOFTBALL |
| 22 | SWIMMING |
| 23 | TABLE TENNIS |
| 24 | TEAK WONDO |
| 25 | TENNIS |
| 26 | TUG OF WAR |
| 27 | VOLLYBALL |
| 28 | WEIGHT LIFTING |
| 29 | WRESTLING |
| 30 | YOGASANA |

4.1.4. Reservation for Nominees

i)Reservation for Candidates from Union Territory of Lakshadweep.

An additional seat shall be created for each UG Degree Programme (wherever necessary) in all Affiliated Colleges, exclusively for the purpose of accommodating students sponsored by the Union Territory of Lakshadweep. This seat shall not be filled up by other candidates.

ii) Concession for Wards of Kashmiri Migrants and Kashmiri Pandit/ Kashmiri Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in Kashmir valley

The following relevant concessions are applicable for wards of Kashmiri Migrants and Kashmiri Pandit/ Kashmiri Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in Kashmir valley for admission to the UG courses in all Affiliated Arts & Science Colleges.

- □ Relaxation in cut off percentage up to 10% subject to minimum eligibility requirement.
- ☐ Increase in intake capacity up to 5% course wise.
- □ Waiving of domicile requirements for Kashmiri Migrants only. Kashmiri Pandits / Kashmiri Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in the Kashmir valley need domicile certificate.

iii) Reservation for Candidates from Jammu and Kashmir.

Two seats shall be created over and above the sanctioned strength to accommodate candidates belonging to Jammu &Kashmir for admission to UG courses in the Affiliated Colleges.

iv) Reservation for Kannada Linguistic Minority (KLM).

5% seats have been reserved for the students belonging to the following Linguistic Minority group in Govt. Colleges as detailed below as per order no. G.O. (Ms.) No. 148/96/H.Edn.dated 1st August 1996.

- 1. Government college, Manjeswaram -Kannada Linguistic Minority
- 2. Government college, Kasaragod Kannada Linguistic Minority

v) Reservation for Urdu Linguistic Minority (ULM).

2% seats have been reserved for the students belonging to Urdu Linguistic Minority group in Govt. Colleges as detailed below as per order no. G.O. (Ms.) No. 167/67/Edn.dated 15/04/1967

1. Government Brennen College, Thalassery.

vi) Reservation of seats for the widows /wards of Armed Forces of Personnel, killed/disabled in action during peace time.

Additional seats over and above the sanctioned strength may be created as and when required for the widows /wards of Armed Forces Personnel, killed or disabled in action during peace time, in Central /State Universities /Autonomous/ Professional / Non-Professional Institutions under the purview of Ministry of Human Resource Development as per UGC policy. (Applicable to Army/Navy/Air force only. Not applicable to paramilitary forces/CAPF/GREF/Coast Guard etc.). Certificates in proof of claim with supporting documents to be produced at the time of admission.

5. RULES FOR ADMISSION OF STUDENTS TO VARIOUS UG DEGREE PROGRAMME IN AFFILIATED COLLEGES

5.1. Assessment of Merit: Except when otherwise provided, the merit of a candidate will be assessed on the basis of the marks obtained by him/her in the qualifying examinations for admission to the particular course, subject to such criteria as may be prescribed by the University. In assessing merit, marks will be awarded for extracurricular activities like sports, NCC, NSS,SPC etc. of the students. These marks will be added to the marks obtained for the qualifying examination for preparing the rank list.

5.1.1. Weightage:-

1. The candidates who have attended NSS/NCC/SPC/ during the period of the qualifying examinations ie, plus two only will be eligible for the bonus mark. The Certificate issued by the Director of NSS/NCC only will be considered for bonus mark in respect of NSS/NCC candidates.

- 2. The candidates who got Rajyamudra/ Nanmamudra certificate in Scouts/ Guides/ Ranger/ Rower in higher secondary level are eligible for bonus marks of 15. *Note:*
- a) In respect of NCC applicants, the bonus marks will be awarded, on the basis of N.C.C. Certificates signed by the Director and issued by the Directorate of N.C.C., to the candidates who have secured at least 75% of attendance after having participated in its activities during the course of study immediately preceding the Programme for which admission is sought.
- b) For awarding bonus marks to N.S.S. Participants, the basis will be N.S.S. Certificates signed by the Competent Authority.
- c) For awarding bonus mark to SPC, the certificate signed by the Competent Authority shall be submitted.
- d) The benefit of bonus marks (15 marks) for purposes of admission can be earned by the candidates only under any one category (N.S.S./N.C.C./S.P.C./Scouts/ Guides/ Ranger/ Rower). An additional weightage of 5or 10 marks will be awarded to NCC cadets holding B or C Certificates respectively.
- e) The weightage of bonus marks shall be added to the marks scored by the candidate either to make him/her eligible for admission to a Programme or for ranking purposes to those who are otherwise eligible for admission. In the case of candidates who get the eligibility by this bonus marks, their ranking mark will be the sum of scored marks and the bonus marks.

g) Ex-Servicemen & their dependants

A weightage of 15 marks will be given to the ex-servicemen and widows and children of Jawans and Ex-servicemen for admission(Applicable to Army/Navy/Airforce only. Not applicable to paramilitary forces/CAPF/GREF/Coast Guard etc.). Certificates in proof of claim with supporting documents to be produced at the time of admission.

5.1.2. The Candidates who have passed qualifying exam under CISCE or any other boards which have more than three electives will have to submit more than one application with different electives, in case they wish to seek admission for all the electives they have studied.

For example a candidate who chooses Mathematics as elective should compulsorily enter the marks of Mathematics plus the marks of any other two electives as per their choice of that stream. This is applicable for all other subjects.

Such candidates will have to submit separate applications with separate registration fee.

5.2. ELIGIBILITY FOR ADMISSION

5.2.1. Notwithstanding anything contained in the Statutes, the selection of students in Government colleges shall be governed by the rules prescribed by the Government from time to time with the concurrence of the University in respect of such admissions.

"A pass in Higher Secondary Examination/Vocational Higher Secondary Examination of the Government of Kerala or an Examination accepted by the Academic Council of the university as equivalent thereto".

N.B. For subjects which are not being offered at the qualifying Examination level, the marks of related subject or subjects, knowledge of which is essential for the study of the subject proposed to be chosen for the UG Degree Programme, shall be added to the total marks for the purpose of ranking.

6 Eligibility for each course

A. UG Programmes under the Faculty of Science

| No | Name of the Programme | Eligibility for admission | Calculation of Index marks |
|----|-----------------------|---|-------------------------------|
| 1 | Mathematics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Mathematics |
| | | Mathematics as one of the subjects under | |
| | Di : | science stream | |
| 2 | Physics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Physics |
| | CI. | Physics as one of the subjects | |
| 3 | Chemistry | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Chemistry |
| | | Chemistry as one of the subjects. | |
| 4 | Zoology | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Biology |
| | | Biology as one of the subjects. | |
| 5 | Botany | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Biology |
| | | Biology as one of the subjects | |
| 6 | Geology | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +15% of marks |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | obtained for Geology as |
| | | any one of the following subjects. Physics, | weightage for those who have |
| | | Chemistry, Mathematics, Geology or | studied Geology |
| | | Statistics | |
| 7 | Geography | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + marks of |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto. | Geography |
| 8 | Home Science | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +20% of marks |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Home Science |
| | | Biology & Chemistry. | |
| 9 | Statistics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | in Mathematics. |
| | | Mathematics as one of the subjects under | |
| | | science stream. | |
| 10 | Polymer | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Chemistry | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Chemistry |
| | | Chemistry as one of the subjects. | |

| 11 | Biochemistry | A page in Higher Secondary Eveningtion | Total marks of the qualifying |
|-----|--------------------------|---|---|
| 11 | Diochemistry | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by | Total marks of the qualifying examination + Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Chemistry + Marks |
| | | Chemistry & Biology | secured for Biology |
| 12 | Psychology | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto. | for Psychology |
| 13 | Microbiology | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Biology |
| 1.4 | Di c | Biology as one of the subjects. | |
| 14 | Plant Science | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks secured |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | for Biology |
| 15 | Forestry | Biology as one of the subjects A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| 10 | Torestry | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | Biology |
| | | Biology as one of the subjects. | |
| 16 | Bio Informatics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | Biology |
| | | Biology as one of the subjects under | |
| | | science stream. | |
| 17 | Biotechnology | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | Biology |
| 18 | Electronics | Biology as one of the subjects. A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Licetronies | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto under | Mathematics + 20% of the |
| | | science stream | marks for Computer |
| | | | Science/Electronics |
| 19 | Mathematics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | (Honours) | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | Mathematics |
| | | Mathematics as one of the major subjects | |
| | | under science stream and secured an | |
| | | aggregate of 70% marks. (For SC: 60% | |
| 20 | T:f. | ST: 55%) | TD (1 1 0.4 310.1 |
| 20 | Life Science(Zoology) | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | & Computational | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination+ Marks secured |
| | Biology | the University as equivalent thereto with Biology as one of the subjects | for biology |
| 21 | Hotel | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Management and | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination . |
| | Catering Science | the University as equivalent thereto with | C. C |
| | 1 | and difficulty as equivalent thereto with | |

B.UG Programmes under the Faculty of Technology

| | Computer Science | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
|---|-----------------------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| 1 | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination+ marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | Mathematics +20% of the |
| | | Mathematics as one of the major subjects | marks for Computer |
| | | under science stream | Science/Electronics |
| 2 | Integrated M.Sc. | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | in Computer | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination+ marks for |
| | Science (Artificial | the University as equivalent thereto with | Mathematics +20% of the |
| | Intelligence and MachineLearning) | Mathematics as one of the major subjects | marks for Computer |
| | machine Learning) | under science stream | Science/Electronics |
| 3 | Computer | A Pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Application | of the State or an Examination accepted by | examination +Marks of Maths |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto with | + 20% of the marks of |
| | | Computer Science/Mathematics/Computer | Computer Science/ |
| | | Application/ Informatics Practice as one | Electronics |
| | | of the subjects. | |
| 4 | Costume and | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Fashion Designing | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + a weightage |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto. | of 50 marks will be given to |
| | | | VHSE students from the |
| | | | concerned area of |
| | | | specialisation |

C .UG Programme under the Faculty of Humanities

| 1 | Economics | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
|---|-----------------|--|--------------------------------|
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 25% Marks of |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | Economics |
| 2 | Development | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Economics | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 25% Marks of |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | Economics |
| | | | |
| 3 | Arabic and | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Islamic History | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 50 Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied |
| | | | Arabic/Islamic History |
| 4 | Urdu and | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | Islamic History | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 50 Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied |
| | | | Urdu/Islamic History |
| 5 | History | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 50 Marks for |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied History |
| 6 | Philosophy | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |

| | | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + 50 Marks for |
|---|-------------|---|-------------------------------|
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied |
| | | | Logic/Psychology. |
| 7 | Social Work | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | (BSW) | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination |
| | | University as equivalent thereto with | |
| | | minimum 45% marks | |

D UG Programmes under the Faculty of Social Sciences

| 1 | Political | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying |
|---|----------------|---|-------------------------------|
| | Science | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination + 50 Marks for |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied |
| | | | Political Science/ Civics |
| 2 | Social Science | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying |
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination + 50 Marks for |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | candidates who studied |
| | | | History |

E. UG Programmes under the Faculty of Languages & Literature

The candidates who have passed the VHSE Examination are also eligible for applying for the programmes coming under the Faculty of Languages and Literature.

| 1 | Malayalam | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying | | | |
|---|-----------|---|---------------------------------|--|--|--|
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination +Twice the | | | |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | marks of Malayalam as | | | |
| | | | additional Language. A | | | |
| | | | weightage of 20 marks will be | | | |
| | | | given to those who have | | | |
| | | | studied Malayalam as optional | | | |
| | | | at the qualifying examination. | | | |
| 2 | Hindi | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying | | | |
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination +Twice the | | | |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | marks of Hindi as additional | | | |
| | | | Language. A weightage of 20 | | | |
| | | | marks will be given to those | | | |
| | | | who have studied Hindi as | | | |
| | | | optional at the qualifying | | | |
| | | | examination. | | | |
| 3 | Sanskrit | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying | | | |
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination +Twice the | | | |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | marks of Sanskrit as additional | | | |
| | | | Language. A weightage of 20 | | | |
| | | | marks will be given to those | | | |
| | | | who have studied Sanskrit as | | | |
| | | | optional at the qualifying | | | |
| | | | examination. | | | |
| 4 | Kannada | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | Total marks of the qualifying | | | |
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the | examination +Twice the | | | |
| | | University as equivalent thereto | marks of Kannada as | | | |

| 5 | Arabic | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of | additional Language. A weightage of 20 marks will be given to those who have studied Kannada as optional at the qualifying examination. Total marks of the qualifying |
|---|-----------------------|--|--|
| | | the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto. Those who have Afsal-Ul-Ulama (Preliminary) certificate are also eligible. | examination +Twice the marks of Arabic as additional Language. A weightage of 20 marks will be given to those who have studied Arabic as optional at the qualifying examination. |
| 6 | Functional Hindi | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto | Total marks of the qualifying examination +Twice the marks of Hindi as additional Language. A weightage of 20 marks will be given to those who have studied Hindi as optional at the qualifying examination. |
| 7 | English | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto. Those who have Afsal Ul Ulama (Preliminary) (Regular) certificate from Calicut University are also eligible. | Total marks of the qualifying examination +Twice the marks of English. A weightage of 20 marks will be given to those who have studied English as optional at the qualifying examination. |
| 8 | Functional English | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto | Total marks of the qualifying examination. +Twice the marks of English .A weightage of 20 marks will be given to those who have studied Communicative English/Functional English/Journalism/ Media Studies & English Literature at Plus two level. |

F. UG Programmes under the Faculty of Commerce & Management Studies

| | | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Total marks of the qualifying |
|--|-----------------------|--|-------------------------------|
| | o-operation, | of the state or an Examination accepted by | examination + weightage of |
| | larketing, omputer | the University as equivalent thereto | 25 marks for each commerce |
| | pplication) | provided that the candidates coming from | subjects such as Accounting, |
| | .pp.1.euron) | Non-Commerce group should have at | Business studies, Management |
| | | least 45% of the aggregate marks. | Studies, Auditing, Computer |

| 2 | Bachelor of Tourism & Travel Management (B.T.T.M.) | 50% marks in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto. | Application, Banking, Income Tax and Economics taken by the candidate subject to a maximum of 75 marks Total marks of the qualifying examination + weightage of 75 marks to those applicants who have studied tourism at Higher Secondary level (VHSE/CBSE etc.) |
|---|---|---|---|
| 3 | Bachelor of Business Administration (B.B.A.) | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto provided that the candidates coming from Non-Commerce group should have at least 45% of the aggregate marks. | Total marks of the qualifying examination . |
| 4 | B.B.A. (T.T.M.)/ B.B.A. Retail Management | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto provided that the candidates coming from Non-Commerce group should have at least 45% of the aggregate marks. | Total marks of the qualifying examination + weightage of 25 marks be given for each Commerce subject studied by the candidate in the qualifying examination subject to a maximum of 75 marks |
| 5 | B.B.A. (Aviation and Hospitality) | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto. | Total marks of the qualifying examination + weightage of 75 marks is given to those candidates who have passed VHSE/CBSE Travel and Tourism/Catering and Hospitality Management. The total of all such weightage should not exceed 75 marks. |

G UG Programmes under the Faculty of Communication

| 1 | Bachelor of Multimedia & Communication | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto | examination + a weightage of 10 marks will be given to those who have studied |
|---|--|--|---|
| | | | Journalism as optional at the qualifying examination |

H UG Programmes under the Faculty of Fine Arts

| 1 | *B.A. Carnatic | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination | Admission shall be regulated |
|---|----------------|--|-------------------------------|
| | Music | of the state or an Examination accepted by | based on an index prepared on |
| | | the University as equivalent thereto | the basis of a ratio of 50:50 |
| | | | between the Qualifying |

| | | | Examination and an Aptitude Test in music conducted by the College. |
|---|-------------------------|--|---|
| 2 | *B.A. Bharathanatyam | A pass in Higher Secondary Examination of the state or an Examination accepted by the University as equivalent thereto | Admission shall be regulated based on an index prepared on the basis of a ratio of 50:50 between the Qualifying Examination and an Aptitude Test in music conducted by the College. |

- * Admission to the programme B.A. *Carnatic Music and B.A. Bharathanatyam* shall not be included in the centralised allotment process. Admission will be merely upon the eligibility and aptitude test. Aptitude test shall be conducted by the concerned colleges.
- 1. The candidates seeking admission to the B.A. *Carnatic Music and B.A. Bharathanatyam* should register online.
- 2. Candidates should submit the printout of the application form to the colleges concerned.

Note: Relaxation of marks in qualifying examinations as per rules (for SC/ST - pass minimum, SEBC -5% relaxation in the qualifying examination from the prescribed minimum for admission).

6.1 Standardization of marks for admission to UG Degree Programme under CBCS system – Guidelines issued (2010-2011 onwards).

a). In the case of Higher Secondary Examination from 2010 onwards, the index marks are to be calculated as follows.

Total marks secured for Higher Secondary + Marks secured in the concerned subject

For e.g. If the student has secured 800 marks out of the total 1200 marks and if he has secured 150 out of 200 in mathematics, his index marks will be 800 + 150 = 950.

In the case of admission to B.A English, the marks obtained for English is doubled and added to the total mark. If the student in the above example has secured 120 marks out of 200 in English, his index mark will be 800 + 240 = 1040

b). In the case of VHSE students from 2021 onwards, the index marks are to be calculated as follows

Total marks secured for VHSE [English +Entrepreneurship Development+ Vocational Theory(out of 200) +3 optionals] + Marks secured in the concerned subject

For e.g. If the student has secured 800 marks out of the total 1200 marks and if he has secured 150 out of 200 in mathematics, his index marks will be 800 + 150 = 950.

In the case of admission to U.G. Degree Programme in English (if scored 150 marks out of 200 in English) Index marks = 800+300=1100.

c). <u>In the case of other Boards such as CBSE and CISCE</u>, normalize the total marks to 1200 and then add TWICE THE PERCENTAGE of marks obtained in the concerned subject.

For Example: If a student has secured 400 out of the total of 500 marks in the CBSE stream and if he has say, secured 80 marks out of 100 in mathematics, his index marks will be 400/500 x 1200 plus 160 (i.e, 80 X 2) marks of mathematics. That is 960 + 160 = 1120. In the case of admission to UG Degree Programme in English, quadruple(4 times) the marks obtained for

English and add to the normalized total marks.

For eg: If the student in example above secured 70 out of 100 marks in English, then his index mark will be

960 + 280 = 1240

6.2 Weightage of marks for N.C.C. /N.S.S. /S.P.C./Scouts/ Guides/Ranger/ Rower(Nanmamudra/Rajyamudra certificates) Certificate holders/Ex-servicemen/ Dependents of Ex-service Men and Jawans

Bonus marks in respect of N.C.C., N.S.S., S.P.C. and **Scouts/Guides/Ranger/ Rower** (Nanmamudra/Rajyamudra certificates) candidates will be given for the purpose of ranking in the manner given below:

The benefit of bonus marks (15 marks) for purposes of admission can be earned by the candidates only under any one category (either N.S.S. or N.C.C. or S.P.C.or Scouts/ Guides/ Ranger/ Rower(Nanmamudra/Rajyamudra certificates)). An additional Weightage of 5, 10 marks will be awarded to NCC cadets holding B, C Certificates respectively

Weightage of 10 marks shall be awarded as bonus marks to the applicants of Government & Aided colleges belonging to the district in which the college is situated.

Weightage of 10 marks to the applicants of UG Programme in unaided colleges at Taluk level Weightage of 20 marks to the ST applicants of Wayanad district for admission in Arts& Science colleges of Wayanad District under the Jurisdiction of Kannur University as per order No.

Acad./D2/2805/2017 dated 20/04/2017.

6.3 Resolving of tie:

| In | the case | e of a | tie o | findex | marks. | the | fol | llowing | will | be | considered | on a | priority | basis |
|----|----------|--------|-------|--------|--------|-----|-----|---------|------|----|------------|------|----------|-------|
| | | | | | | | | | | | | | | |

- ☐ Marks of the subject opted
- ☐ Marks of English
- ☐ Date of Birth (older be placed higher in ranking)

6.4 Deductions /Loosing of marks for subsequent appearances

Candidates will lose 10 marks for ranking purpose for every successive attempt after the first attempt of qualifying examination, subject to a maximum of 25 marks. The number of chances means the number of chances taken for passing any part of the qualifying examination. Betterment of examination will not be considered as a chance.

6.5. Fee to be paid to the University

6.5.1The Registration Fee is₹450/- (For SC/ST/PWBD candidates: ₹270 /-)
Note: The fee has to be remitted by online payment(SBI e-pay)only.

6.5.2. Fee to be paid to the University on allotment

On securing admission, the under mentioned University fee has to be remitted by online payment(SBI e-pay) only.

The printout of the transaction id should be produced in the college at the time of admission.

Fee details for General candidates are shown below

| Sl.No | Particulars of the Fee to be remitted | Amount |
|-------|--|----------|
| 1. | Students Affiliation fee (onetime payment) | Rs.110/- |
| 2. | University Union Fee (per year) | Rs.110/- |
| 3. | Sports Affiliation fee (per year) | Rs.220/- |

| 4. | University Development Fee (per year) | Rs.60/- |
|----|---------------------------------------|-------------|
| 5. | Recognition Fee | Rs.115+50/- |
| 6. | Matriculation Fee | Rs.115+50/- |
| | Total | Rs. 830/- |

Fee details for SC/ST candidates

| Sl.No | Particulars of the Fee to be remitted | Amount |
|-------|--|-------------|
| 1. | Students Affiliation fee (onetime payment) | Rs.110/- |
| 2. | University Union Fee (per year) | Rs.110/- |
| 3. | Sports Affiliation fee (per year) | Rs.220/- |
| 4. | University Development Fee (per year) | |
| 5. | Recognition Fee | Rs.115+50/- |
| 6. | Matriculation Fee | Rs.115+50/- |
| | Total | Rs. 770/- |

SC/ST candidates shall claim the refund of fees from the SC/ST Board.

Colleges are requested to collect fees due to them directly from the candidates.

Note: The Registration Fee & University Fee once remitted will not be refunded under any circumstances.

Application forms for Matriculation and Recognition are to be collected from the candidates and submitted to the University, along with the receipt of admission fee remittance. The application for Recognition and Matriculation certificate are available at the University website.

6.6 As per the instructions of the University Grants Commission, the eligible SC/ST/OBC /SEBC/ PWBD students should submit their scholarship form for processing the scholarship to SC/ST/OBC/SEBC/PWBD etc.

7. Documents to be produced at the time of admission

- a) Print out of completed online application generated by the Candidate.
- b) Print out of registration fee & university fee remitted by the candidate by online.
- c) Original mark lists of the qualifying examination.
- d) Certificate to prove date of birth
- e) TC from the Institution last attended
- f) Course & Conduct Certificate
- g) Original Community/Caste Certificate /Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and Priority House Hold (PHH) category certificate (EWS) /The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) if applicable
- h) Non creamy layer certificate in the case of SEBC candidates
- i) Original certificates to prove the claim for grace marks, if any.
- j) Recognition certificate from the University of Kannur in the case of candidates who have passed their qualifying examination from other Boards/Institutes/governments, except BOARD OF HIGHER SECONDARY EDUCATION Kerala, VHSE Kerala, THSE Kerala, NIOS, Kerala Literacy Mission, CBSE, CISCE and State/Central Equivalent
- k) Any document to prove Nativity.
- 1) Any other relevant certificate for any claim made in the application.

8 Verification of Documents:

The Principal/Head of the Institution shall be personally responsible for verification and satisfaction of the correctness of the documents/records produced by the candidate, at the time of seeking admission in the College/Institution. The candidates should fulfil the eligibility criteria prescribed at the time of online registration, in all respects, and all relevant documents shall be submitted at the respective colleges during the time of admission. The eligibility of the candidates for the course in all respects shall be confirmed by the

The eligibility of the candidates for the course in all respects shall be confirmed by the Principal before the closure of admission.

The Principal should also ensure identification of candidates during Admission and verify their photographs uploaded at the time of Registration.

9 <u>SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS</u>

- Failure to report for Admission: Candidates who do not take admission on the prescribed date will lose their admission. They will not be considered for any further regular allotments under any stream.
- 2 Candidates have the freedom to change their password. However they should take note of the password and application number carefully, for future login.
- 3 Application of candidates, who do not register their personal and academic data online and who do not give their options online, within the time schedule, will not be considered for allotment. No opportunity will be given to incorporate any details after the last date of submission of application. Late or defective application will not be considered, under any circumstances.
- 4 Any kind of false information will lead to cancellation of admission.
- 5 In the case of any boards, where the grades are awarded instead of marks, the candidates should enter the corresponding marks, while entering the academic data.
- 6 No rounding of marks / percentage to the nearest whole number will be permitted.
- 7 The University will not entertain any request for change of the dates of Online Centralized Allotment.
- 8 Do not send hardcopies of the printout of the online application to the university. The hardcopy of the online application with supporting documents should be submitted by the candidate at the time of admission to the college.
- 9 Any other item which is not specifically covered in this prospectus will be decided by the University and that decision shall be final.
- Preventive measure against ragging: if an applicant for admission is found to have been indulged in ragging in the past or if it is noticed later that he/she had indulged in ragging, admission shall be revoked or he/she shall be expelled from the educational institution.
 Candidate & Parents should submit the undertaking (see ANNEXURE III) to the College, before getting admission to the college.
- 10 <u>Declaration against Dowry</u>: Each of the student of the institution and his/her parents, or guardian are required to submit a combined undertaking at the time of admission in prescribed format available in Annexure VI which is mandatory for admission against dowry.

Any disputes pertaining to allotment/ admission, shall fall only, within the jurisdiction of the Hon'ble High Court of Kerala.

Sd/-REGISTRAR Kannur University Thavakkara Kannur, Kerala Pin: 670 002

ANNEXURE I

| Sl No | Name of the Programme | Complementary courses | Additional | Total seats |
|-------|----------------------------------|--|------------------------------|-------------|
| | | GOVERNMENT COLLEGES | Languages | |
| | 1.GOVERNEMENT BRI | ENNEN COLLEGE, DHARAMAD | AM. THALASSERY | |
| 1 | B.A. History | Political Science &Logic | Malayalam, | 60 |
| 2 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & Modern Indian History | Hindi, Sanskrit, | 50 |
| 3 | B.A. Philosophy | Social Psychology & Abnormal Psychology | Arabic, Urdu | 45 |
| 4 | B.A. Political Science | Journalism & Modern Indian History | | 40 |
| 5 | B.A. Functional English | History of English Language &History of English Literature | | 33 |
| 6 | B.A. Malayalam | Sanskrit | | 36 |
| 7 | B.A. Urdu & Islamic History | Double main pattern II | | 30 |
| 8 | B.A. Árabic & Islamic History | Double main pattern II | | 30 |
| 9 | B.A. Hindi | Sanskrit | | 45 |
| 10 | B.A. Sanskrit | | | 25 |
| 11 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | | 32 |
| 12 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics& Chemistry | | 34 |
| 13 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | | 35 |
| 14 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | | 32 |
| 15 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry & Botany | | 30 |
| 16 | B.Sc.Mathematics (Honours) | | | 30 |
| 17 | B.Sc. Statistics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 24 |
| 18 | B.B.A | | | 29 |
| 19 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 2 Gov | inda Pai Memorial Govt. | College, Manjeswaram, Kasara | god | |
| 1 | B.A .Kannada | Journalism & Women Studies | Kannada, Malayalam, Hindi | 24 |
| 2 | B.T.T.M | | Wiaiayaiaiii, Tiliidi | 24 |
| 3 | B. Com. Co operation | Co operation | | 40 |
| 4 | B. Sc. Statistics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 24 |
| 3 K.N | I.M. Govt. Women's Col | | L | ı |
| 1 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | Malayalam, | 33 |
| 2 | B.A. Economics 'A' | History & Political Science | Hindi, | 42 |
| 3 | B.A. Economics 'B' | Mathematical Economics & Mathematics for Economic Analysis | Arabic | 32 |
| 4 | B.A. History | Political Science & Economics | | 46 |
| 5 | B.A. Malayalam | Sanskrit | | 36 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 29 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | | 29 |
| 8 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | | 29 |
| 4 Gov | | di,Olavilam(PO), Kannur PIN.6733 | 313 | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer Application | | Malayalam, | 40 |

| 2 | B.C.A. | Mathematics | Hindi, Arabic | 25 |
|-------------------|---|--|-------------------|----------|
| 3 | B.A. History | Political Science & Philosophy | Timoi, Timoic | 40 |
| 5 Gov | i - | gome P.O., Payyannur,Kannur) | | |
| 1 | B.Com. Co-operation | | Malayalam, Hindi | 43 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | | 36 |
| 3 | B.A. English | Journalism & History | | 30 |
| 6 Gov | t. College, Kasaragod (Vidy | | | _ |
| 1 | B A Arabic | Arabic | Malayalam, | 20 |
| 2 | B A Economics | History & Political Science | Hindi, Arabic, | 40 |
| 3 | B A English | British History | Kannada, Sanskrit | 24 |
| 4 | B A History | Economics & Political Science | | 40 |
| 5 | B A Kannada | Kannada | | 20 |
| 6 | B A Malayalam | Journalism & Malayalam | | 30 |
| 7 | B Com Co operation | | | 30 |
| 8 | B.Sc. Botany | Zoology & Chemistry | | 24 |
| 9 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 30 |
| , | B.Sc. Computer | Physics & Mathematics | | |
| 10 | Science | | | 20 |
| 11 | B.Sc. Geology | Physics & Chemistry | | 18 |
| | B.Sc. Mathematics | Physics & Chemistry Physics & Statistics | | 36 |
| 12 | | • | | |
| 13 | B.Sc. Physics | Chemistry & Mathematics | | 30 |
| 14 | B.Sc. Zoology | Botany & Chemistry | | 25 |
| 7 E.K | A. Nayanar Memorial Govt. (B.A. Economics | College, Elerithattu, Nileswaram, K Indian History & Political | | |
| | | Science | Malayalam, Hindi | 48 |
| 2 | B.A. Hindi | Correspondence and Secretarial drafting in Hindi and cultural History of India | | 48 |
| 3 | B.A. Functional English | Journalism & Political Science | | 29 |
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation | Co-operation | | 48 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Physics | Computer Science & Mathematics | | 29 |
| 6 | B A Political science | History & Economics | | 40 |
| 6 8 Cov | t. Arts & Science College, U | | | 40 |
| <u>a Gov</u> 1 | B.A. History | Politics &Economics | Malayalam, | 43 |
| 2 | B.A. English | History & Political Science | Hindi | 36 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | grand Serence | | 43 |
| | vt. College, Mananthawady | (Nallornad P.O., Wavanad) | l | |
| 1 | B.Com. Finance | | Malayalam, | 44 |
| 2 | B.A. English | Social and cultural History of Britain & World History | Hindi | 30 |
| 3 | B.A. Development Economics | Foreign trade & Econometrix | | 30 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics & Physics | | 29 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 25 |
| | vt. Arts & Science College, K | | <u>I</u> | <u>ı</u> |
| 1 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & History | | 40 |
| 2 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 3 | B.A. English | Journalism & History | | 30 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | | 25 |
| | AIDED COLL | EGES (BACKWARD MINORITY | COMMUNITY) | |
| I. | | dy (Thuvakunnu P.O., Kannur) | | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | Malayalam, | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | | 40 |

| | Science | | Arabic, Hindi, | 1 |
|---|--|---|------------------------------|----------------------------------|
| 3 | B.Sc. Polymer | Mathematics & Computer | Urdu | 40 |
| 3 | Chemistry | Science & Computer | Ordu | 140 |
| 4 | B.A. History | Sociology & Genera | 1 | 60 |
| | | Economics | | |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | 1 | 60 |
| 6 | B.A. English | | 1 | 42 |
| 7 | B.B.A. (Unaided) | | 1 | 48 |
| II. | \ | m P.O., Thaliparamba, Kannur | | 1.0 |
| 1 | B.A. Arabic | Arabic | Malayalam, | 48 |
| 2 | B.A. Economics | Economics | Hindi, Arabic, | 60 |
| 3 | B.A. Functional English | Journalism & History | Urdu | 48 |
| 4 | B.A. History | History & Journalism | _ | 60 |
| 5 | B.A. Malayalam | Malayalam & Journalism | 1 | 36 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | = | 41 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Statistics | Mathematics & Computer | | 40 |
| | | Science | | |
| 8 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | 1 | 41 |
| 9 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | 1 | 41 |
| 10 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | 1 | 40 |
| 11 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry & Botany | 1 | 40 |
| 12 | B.Sc. Forestry | Chemistry & Botany | | 29 |
| 13 | B.Com. Co-operation | , | 1 | 60 |
| 14 | B.M.M.C.(Bachelor of | | | 30 |
| | Multimedia & | | | |
| | Communication) | | | |
| | , | COLLEGE (BACKWARD COM | MUNITY) | 1 |
| 1. Sr | ree Narayana College, Kannı | | , , | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | Malayalam/ | 50 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Hindi | 50 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | | 50 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry& Botany | 1 | 36 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | 1 | 36 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Microbiology | Chemistry & Zoology | | 30 |
| 7 | B.A. English | Cultural History of England & | 1 | 48 |
| | 8 1 | Intellectual History of Modern | | |
| | | world | | |
| 8 | B.A. Economics | Politics & Indian History |] | 60 |
| 9 | B.A. Malayalam | Sanskrit | | 48 |
| | D.A. Maiayalalli | Dunishir | | .0 |
| 10 | B.Com. Co-operation | Building | - | 60 |
| | i i | | | _ |
| 10 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 60 |
| 10 11 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance | Tourism studies & Political | | 60 40 |
| 10 11 12 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. | Tourism studies & Political | | 60 40 48 |
| 10 11 12 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History | Tourism studies & Political Science | COMMUNITY) | 60 40 48 |
| 10 11 12 13 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY | COMMUNITY) | 60 40 48 |
| 10 11 12 13 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY | COMMUNITY) Hindi/ Malayalam | 60 40 48 |
| 10 11 12 13 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod | , | 60 40 48 60 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology | , | 60 40 48 60 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology B.A. Development Economics | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology Mathematics Economics & Mathematics for Economics Analysis | , | 60 40 48 60 34 50 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology B.A. Development | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology Mathematics Economics & Mathematics for Economics Analysis Mathematics & Computer | , | 60 40 48 60 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P 1 2 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology B.A. Development Economics B.Sc. Physics | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology Mathematics Economics & Mathematics for Economics Analysis Mathematics & Computer Science | , | 60 40 48 60 34 50 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P 1 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology B.A. Development Economics B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Computer | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology Mathematics Economics & Mathematics for Economics Analysis Mathematics & Computer | , | 60 40 48 60 34 50 |
| 10 11 12 13 1. St.P 1 2 | B.Com. Co-operation B.Com. Finance B.B.A. B.A. History AIDED COLI Pius X College , Rajapuram, B.Sc. Microbiology B.A. Development Economics B.Sc. Physics | Tourism studies & Political Science LEGES (FORWARD MINORITY Kanhangad, Kasaragod Chemistry & Physiology Mathematics Economics & Mathematics for Economics Analysis Mathematics & Computer Science | , | 60 40 48 60 34 50 |

| | Application | | | |
|------|------------------------------------|---|------------------|------------------|
| 6 | B.B.A. | | | 44 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Life Science | Microbiology & Computer | | 25 |
| , | (Zoology) & | Science | | 23 |
| | Computational Biology | Science | | |
| 2 Ni | | ri P.O. Kuthuparamaba , Kannur) | | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Physics & Statistics | Malayalam/ | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Hindi | 34 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | - | 38 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | | 36 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry & Botany | | 37 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Home Science | Chemistry & Zoology | | 36 |
| 7 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & Indian History | | 50 |
| 8 | B.A. English | British History & Political Science | | 43 |
| 9 | B.A. History | Tourism & Public | | 36 |
| | B.A. History | Administration | | 30 |
| 10 | B.A. Malayalam | Mass Media | | 36 |
| 11 | B.Com. Finance | Wass West | | 35 |
| | l l | lege, Vemom P.O., Mananthawady | . Wavanad | 33 |
| 1 | B.A. Functional English | Journalism & Political Science | | 42 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | Malayalam, Hindi | 42 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry & Biological Techniques | | 40 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Computer Science | Mathematics & Statistics | | 36 |
| 5 | B.Com. Computer Application | | | 55 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Physics | Chemistry & Mathematics | | 29 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Chemistry (Unaided) | Mathematics & Physics | | 29 |
| 8 | B.A. Social Sciences- Economics | History & Political Sciences | | 40 |
| | | O COLLEGE (FORWARD COMM | IUNITY) | ı |
| 1 Pa | zhassiraja N.S.S College, Mat | | , | |
| 1 | B.A. History | Economics & Tourism | Malayalam, Hindi | 60 |
| 2 | B.A. Economics | International Economics & Banking | | 60 |
| 3 | B.A. Hindi | Journalism | | 40 |
| 4 | B.A. English | Journalism, Social & cultural History of India | | 24 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | | 50 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 40 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | | 38 |
| 8 | B.Sc. Zoology | Botany & Chemistry | | 24 |
| 9 | B.Sc. Plant Science | Zoology & Chemistry | | 24 |
| 10 | B.Com. Finance | | | 60 |
| | | COLLEGES (EDUCATIONAL SO | OCIETIES) | |
| | lehru Arts & Science College, | | | Lac |
| 1 | B.Sc. Polymer Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | Malayalam/ Hindi | 29 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | | 29 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Zoology B.Sc. Plant Science | Chemistry & Botany Chemistry & Zoology | | 29 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Plant Science B.Sc. Physics | Chemistry & Zoology Chemistry & Mathematics | | 43 |
| J | D.Sc. I Hydics | Chemistry & ivianicilianes | | 1 3 |

| 6 | B.Sc. Statistics | Mathamatics & Computer | | 20 |
|---|--|--|------------------------|--|
| I | B.Sc. Statistics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 29 |
| 7 | B.Com. Co-operation | Co-operation | | 55 |
| 8 | B.A. Economics | Population Studies | | 48 |
| | Bir ii Deonomies | &Development Economics | | |
| 9 | B.A. History | Political Science | | 48 |
| 10 | B.A. Malayalam | Sanskrit | | 36 |
| 11 | Integrated M.Sc. in | | | 20 |
| | Computer Science (Artificial Intelligence | | | |
| | and MachineLearning) | | | |
| 2 Mah | natma Gandhi College, Kee | zhur P.O., Iritty, Kannur | | <u> </u> |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | Malayalam/ Hindi | 24 |
| | Science | | - | |
| 2 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Computer Science & Statistics | | 32 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Computer | | 32 |
| | | Science | | |
| 4 | B.Com. Finance | | | 50 |
| 5 | B.B.A. | | | 40 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| - | | ollege, (P.O. Pazhayangadi R S, Mac | dai, Kannur) | 1 |
| 1 | B.A. History | General Economics & | Malayalam, Hindi, | 42 |
| | · | Sociology | Arabic | |
| 2 | B.A. English | British History & Sociology | _ | 29 |
| 3 | B.A. Malayalam | Journalism | | 29 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Computer Science & Statistics | | 29 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 29 |
| 6 | B.B.A. | | | 48 |
| | yannur College (P.O.Edat, I | | M-11/ | 10 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics | Statistics & Physics Maths & Chemistry | Malayalam/ Hindi/ | 40 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Maths & Physics | Sanskrit | 40 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Zoology | Chemistry & Botany | Saliskiii | 35 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Botany | Chemistry & Zoology | | 35 |
| 6 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & Indian | | 60 |
| | | History | | |
| 7 | B.A. History | Political Science & Economics | | 48 |
| 8 | B.A. Political Science | Economics & World History | | 48 |
| 9 | B.A. English | Political Science & British | | 42 |
| 1.0 | D A M.1 1 | History | | 26 |
| 10 | B.A. Malayalam | Sanskrit | | 36 |
| 1.1 | B.A. Hindi | Journalism & correspondence | I | 40 |
| 11 | D A Functional Hind: | | i | _ |
| 12 | B.A. Functional Hindi | Computer Programming | | 29 |
| 12 13 | B.Com. Finance | | | 29 60 |
| 12 13 14 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. | Computer Programming Finance | | 29 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran | Computer Programming Finance , Kannur | Malayalam Hindi | 29 60 36 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics | Computer Programming Finance A, Kannur Statistics & Physics | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics | Computer Programming Finance N. Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 3 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry | Computer Programming Finance N, Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics Physics & Mathematics | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 29 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics | Computer Programming Finance N. Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics Physics & Mathematics Social & Cultural History of | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 3 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry | Computer Programming Finance N. Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics Physics & Mathematics Social & Cultural History of Britain & Modern world | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 29 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 3 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry B.A. English | Computer Programming Finance N. Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics Physics & Mathematics Social & Cultural History of Britain & Modern world History | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 29 36 |
| 12 13 14 5 S.E.S 1 2 3 | B.Com. Finance B.B.A. S. College, Sreekandapuran B.Sc. Mathematics B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry | Computer Programming Finance N. Kannur Statistics & Physics Electronics & Mathematics Physics & Mathematics Social & Cultural History of Britain & Modern world | Malayalam, Hindi | 29 60 36 29 33 29 |

| 6 | DDA | | | 20 |
|------|---|--|-----------------------|-----------|
| 7 | B.B.A. B.Com. Co-operation | | | 29 50 |
| 8 | • | | | |
| 9 | B.C.A. (Unaided) B.Sc.Computer Science(| | | 30 |
| 9 | Unaided) | | | 24 |
| 10 | B.A. English (Unaided) | | | 36 |
| 11 | B.Com. Computer | | | 42 |
| 6 DE | Application(Unaided) | | nigo D O Mullonio K | Taganagad |
| 1 | B.A. Economics | Economics | inige P.O, Muneria, K | 30 |
| 2 | B.A. English | History | | 30 |
| 3 | Š | History | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer Application | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.A. Social Science | History | | 40 |
| 4 | B.A. Social Science | History UNAIDED COLLEGES | | 40 |
| | 1. College of Applied Scient | ence, Pettikundu P.O.(Cheemeni), K | (asaragod | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | Malayalam, Hindi | 35 |
| | Science Science | Wathernaries & Electronics | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 50 |
| - | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 40 |
| | | plex- Arts & Science College, Chatt | anchal, Kasaragod | . • |
| 1 | B.B.A. (Additional | pari in a constant conege, chart | Malayalam/ | 60 |
| | Batch) | | Hindi/ | |
| 2 | B.Com. | | Arabic | 60 |
| | Computer | | | |
| | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | | 35 |
| | Science | ~ . | | |
| 4 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Computer Science | | 35 |
| 5 | B.T.T.M. | History & Geography | | 40 |
| 6 | B.A. Economics | Population and development | | 40 |
| 7 | B.A. English | Social and cultural History of Britain&Modern world | | 35 |
| | | History | | |
| | 3 Sa-Adiya Arts & Scien | ce College, Kalanad P.O., Koliyadu | kkam Kasaragod | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | Malayalam/ | 35 |
| | Science Science | | Hindi/ | |
| 2 | B.Sc. Biotechnology | Microbiology & Biochemistry | Arabic | 35 |
| 3 | B.A. English | History | | 48 |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer | ,, | | 48 |
| | Application | | | - 0 |
| 5 | B.B.A. | | | 36 |
| 6 | B.C.A. | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Home Science | Chemistry & Zoology | | 25 |
| - | | Science College, Perole, Nileswar, I | Kasaragod | <u> </u> |
| 1 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Malayalam, Hindi | 35 |
| 2 | B.A. English | Journalism & British History | ,, | 40 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | The second of th | | 50 |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer | | | 30 |
| | Application | | | |
| 5 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| _ | | Science College, Periya, (P.O. Srees | ailam, Kasaragod | <u> </u> |
| 1 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Malayalam, Hindi | 35 |
| 2 | B.A. English | | | 36 |
| | | <u> </u> | | 1 2 2 |

| 3 | P.Com. Co. amanation | | | 60 |
|----|--|--|------------------------------|-------------|
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | |
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation (Additional Batch) | | | 48 |
| 5 | B.B.A. | | | 25 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Mathematics | | | 25 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Chemistry | | | 25 |
| 8 | B.A. History | Economics & Political Sciences | | 30 |
| | | rts & Science, Perla P.O, Kasarag | od | |
| 1 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 50 |
| 2 | B.Com. Finance | | | 50 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 35 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Geography | Geology & Statistics | | 24 |
| | 7. Peoples Co-operative | Arts & Science College, Munnad, | , P.O., Kasaragod | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer Science | Mathematics & Statistics | Malayalam, Hindi | 40 |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 60 |
| | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Com. Finance | | | 50 |
| 4 | B.A. Malayalam | Malayalam & Journalism | | 30 |
| 5 | B.T.T.M | | | 30 |
| 6 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 30 |
| 7 | B.B.A. | Leonomies | - | 40 |
| 8 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 9 | B.S.W. | | | 30 |
| 10 | B.Sc. Geography | Geology & Statistics | | 25 |
| | <u> </u> | | | |
| 11 | B.A. History | Economics & Travel and | | 30 |
| | 0 VI W | Tourism | hala D.O. IVaaraa d | |
| 1 | | ollege for Advanced Studies, Kuml | | 24 |
| 1 | B.Sc. Biochemistry | Biotechnology & | Malayalam/ Hindi/ Kannada | 24 |
| 2 | D. A. English | Microbiology Journalism | Hindi/ Kannada | 24 |
| 3 | B.A. English | | | 24 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Microbiology | Biochemistry & | | 24 |
| 4 | D. Come Communication | Biotechnology | | 48 |
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation | iones Manisamana Vumbala D | O Vasamanad | 46 |
| 1 | | ience, Manjeswaram, Kumbala P. | | 30 |
| 1 | BA English with Journalism | | Malayalam/ Hindi/ Kannada | 30 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | IIIIul/ Kalillaua | 25 |
| | Science | Maniemanes & Liectionies | | 2.5 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | | 60 |
|) | _ | | | 00 |
| | Application 10 Model College (IHRD) | <u> </u> | Anandachram Kanhan | rad 671531 |
| | Kasaragod | , madikai, i .O.ixaiiiii apoii, Via A | zmanuasın allı, izanılalış | 3au 0/1331, |
| 1 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | Malayalam, Hindi | 48 |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 60 |
| - | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics & Computer | | 25 |
| | D.Sc. Licetonics | Science | | 20 |
| | 11. Greenwood Arts & S | Science College, Palakkunnu, Kasa | aragod | <u> </u> |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | The state of the s | Malayalam/ Hindi | 40 |
| | Application | | iviainj aidiii/ i iiiidi | |
| 2 | B.C.A. | Mathematics | | 25 |
| 3 | B.A. English | Journalism | | 30 |
| ی | D.A. Eligiisii | Journalism | | 30 |

| | 12. C.K. Nair Arts & Mar | agement College, Hosdurg, Kanhangad, 1 | Kasaragod | |
|----|--------------------------------|---|---------------|----|
| 1 | B.Com. Co-operation | | li/ Malayalam | 48 |
| 2 | B.A .English | British History | · | 36 |
| 3 | B.B.A. | | | 35 |
| 4 | B.Com. Finance | | | 48 |
| 5 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 35 |
| | 13. St.Mary's College, Be | la, Kasaragod | | |
| 1 | B.Com. Co-operation | Mala | ayalam, | 48 |
| 2 | B.B.A. | Kanı | nada, Hindi | 40 |
| | | of Graduate Studies, Seethangoli, Kasara | god | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | Arab | oic, Hindi, | 48 |
| | Application | Mala | ayalam | |
| 2 | B.B.A. (TTM) | | | 36 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 48 |
| 4 | B.A. English | Journalism & Broadcasting | | 30 |
| | | ence (Pattuvam), Kayyamthadam, Ariyil(I | , , | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | Malayalam/ | 40 |
| | Science | Hind | li | |
| 2 | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer Application | | | 60 |
| | 16. College of Applied Sci | ences, Kuthuparamba P.O, Kannur | | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer Science | | ayalam/Hindi | 30 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Electronics | Computer Science & | | 30 |
| ۷ | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | Wathematics | | 48 |
| 3 | Application | | | 40 |
| | | ence, Neruvambram, Payyannur, Kannur | | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | | 40 |
| | Science | | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 50 |
| | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.A. English with | | | 30 |
| | Journalism | | | |
| | 18. Gurudev Arts & Scien | nce College, Mathil, Payyannur,Kannur | | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Microbiology | | ayalam/ Hindi | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Mathematics & Physics | | 42 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 35 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Biochemistry | Microbiology&Biotechnology | | 36 |
| 5 | B.A. English | Journalism / Political Science | | 42 |
| 6 | B.B.A. | Business Statistics &Business Economics | | 36 |
| 7 | B.C.A. | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 8 | B.Com. finance | | | 48 |
| 9 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 48 |
| 10 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Physics | | 25 |
| 11 | B.S.W. | Psychology & Sociology | | 30 |
| 12 | B.B.A. (TTM) | | | 40 |
| 13 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | | 25 |
| 13 | | of Applied Studies, Kuttur, Kuttur P.O. M | | |

| | Kannur ,PIN 670306 | | | |
|--------------------------------------|---|--|----------------------------------|--|
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | | 55 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Co-operation | | _ | 30 |
| | · · · | Technical Studies, Karimbam. P.O. | . Taliparamba, Kannu | r |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer Science | Mathematics & Statistics | Malayalam, Hindi, Arabic | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Microbiology | Chemistry & Physiology | - Tilliui, Alabic | 40 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Biochemistry | Biotechnology & | | 30 |
| | | Microbiology | | |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer Application | | | 60 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 60 |
| 6 | B.B.A. | | | 48 |
| 7 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | _ | 36 |
| 8 | B.Com. Finance | Thistory & Journalism | | 48 |
| 9 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 48 |
| 10 | B.Com. Marketing | Zeonomes | | 48 |
| 11 | B.Sc. Biotechnology | Biochemistry & Microbiology | 1 | 30 |
| 12 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | - | 25 |
| 14 | | Science College, Kanhirangad P.O., | <u> </u> Talinaramha Kannur | - |
| 1 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Malayalam/ Hindi | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | | 40 |
| _ | Science | Wathematics & Electronics | | 10 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics & Computer Science | | 40 |
| 4 | B.B.A. | Science | _ | 55 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | _ | 48 |
| 6 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | _ | 36 |
| 7 | B.Com. Computer | Thistory & Journalism | _ | 36 |
| , | Application | | | 30 |
| 8 | B.Com. Marketing | | _ | 40 |
| 9 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | _ | 25 |
| 10 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & History | | 40 |
| 10 | 22. Deva Matha Arts & S | | | 40 |
| 1 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Malayalam/ Hindi | 35 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 35 |
| 3 | B.C.A | Mathematics | + | 25 |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer | Mathematics | + | 50 |
| • | | | | |
| | L Application | | i | |
| 5 | Application B Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | History & Journalism | | 40 |
| 6 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English | History & Journalism | - - - | 50 |
| 6 7 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A | · · | - - - - | 50 35 |
| 6 7 8 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics | History & Journalism Computer Science & Statistics | | 50 35 25 |
| 6 7 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance | Computer Science & Statistics | - - - - | 50 35 |
| 6 7 8 9 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka | | 50 35 25 40 |
| 6 7 8 9 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry | nnur Malayalam, Hindi | 50 35 25 40 |
| 6 7 8 9 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry Mathematics & Physics | | 35 25 40 35 35 |
| 6 7 8 9 1 2 3 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry B.A. English | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry | | 50 35 25 40 35 35 50 |
| 6 7 8 9 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry B.A. English B.Com. Computer | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry Mathematics & Physics | | 35 25 40 35 35 |
| 6 7 8 9 1 2 3 4 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry B.A. English B.Com. Computer Application | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry Mathematics & Physics | | 35 25 40 35 35 35 50 |
| 6 7 8 9 1 2 3 | B.Com. Co-operation B.A. English B.B.A B.Sc. Mathematics B.Com Finance 23. Mary Matha Arts & B.Sc. Physics B.Sc. Chemistry B.A. English B.Com. Computer | Computer Science & Statistics & Science College, Alakode P.O., Ka Mathematics & Chemistry Mathematics & Physics | | 50 35 25 40 35 35 50 |

| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam, Hindi | 60 |
|---|----------------------------|-----------------------------------|---------------------|----------|
| 1 | Application | | Maiayalalli, Hillul | |
| 2 | B.T.T.M | History & Geography | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | 1 | 25 |
| | Science Science | Wathernaries & Startsties | | |
| | I . | & Science, Mayyil, Kannur | <u> </u> | <u>l</u> |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam /Hindi | 60 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Finance | | | 60 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 35 |
| 4 | B.B.A (TTM) | | | 42 |
| 5 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 6 | B.A. English | Political Science & Journalism | | 36 |
| 7 | B.Com Co-operation | | = | 48 |
| 8 | B.B.A. | | | 40 |
| | 26. Chinmaya Arts & Sci | ence College for Women, Govindag | iri, Chala, Kannur | |
| 1 | B.B.A | | Malayalam, Hindi | 60 |
| 2 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Biotechnology | Biochemistry / Microbiology | | 40 |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer | | | 48 |
| | Application | | | |
| | | | | |
| 5 | B.A. English | Journalism | | 30 |
| | 27. Don Bosco Arts & Sc | ience College, Angadikadavu, Kann | ur | |
| 1 | B.A. English | Journalism & Broadcasting | Malayalam/ Hindi | 48 |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 60 |
| | Application | | | |
| 4 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 5 | B.B.A | | | 40 |
| 6 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 7 | B.S.W | Psychology & Sociology | | 36 |
| 8 | B.Com. Finance | | | 36 |
| 9 | B.Sc. Psychology | Statistics & Physiology | | 30 |
| | 28. St.Joseph's College, P | ilathara, Kannur | 1 | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam/ | 60 |
| | Application | | Hindi | |
| 2 | B.S.W | Sociology & Psychology | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | _ | 24 |
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 48 |
| 5 | B.B.A | | | 48 |
| 6 | B.A. English | Journalism & Sociology | | 36 |
| 7 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 40 |
| 8 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | | 25 |
| 9 | B.Com Finance | | | 40 |
| | | oor South, Kuthuparamba P.O.,Kar | | Los |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | Malayalam, | 35 |
| | Science | | Hindi, Arabic | |
| 2 | B.B.A | | | 60 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | | 48 |
| | Application | | 1 | |
| 4 | B.B.A (TTM) | | | 36 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 35 |
| | 30. Our College of Applie | ed Science, Timiri, Kannur | | |

| 1 | B.Sc. Bioinformatics | Physics & Chemistry | Malayalam, Hindi | 30 |
|------|-------------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------------|------------------|
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | Thysics & Chemistry | waayaaam, mma | 40 |
| _ | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 25 |
| 4 | B.B.A | Wathematics | | 30 |
| 5 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 30 |
| 6 | B.A. English | History & Political Science | | 25 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Electronics & | History & Political Science | | 30 |
| , | Communication | | | 30 |
| | I . | ience College, Kalliassery, Ancham | noodika D O Kannur | |
| 1 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | Malayalam /Hindi | 30 |
| 2 | B.B.A | Thistory & Journalism | Maiayalalii / Hillul | 60 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 60 |
| 4 | • | Mathamatica & Computer | | 25 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Computer | | 23 |
| 5 | B.C.A | Science Mathematics | | 25 |
| 6 | | Mathematics | | 40 |
| 0 | B.Com. Computer | | | 40 |
| 7 | Application | | | 40 |
| 7 | B.Com Finance | | IN I III DO | |
| 1 | | e Arts & Science College, Pazhichiyi | ii, Nareekamvalii P.O | . Kannur 48 |
| 1 | B.Com Co-operation | N/ 1 | | |
| 2 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 25 25 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Computer | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| 4 | Science | | | |
| 4 | B.Com. Computer | | | 60 |
| _ | Application | | | 10 |
| 5 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 40 |
| 6 | B.B.A (TTM) | | | 48 |
| 7 | B.B.A | | | 48 |
| 8 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| 9 | B.A .English | Indian History & and | | 30 |
| | | Journalism | | |
| 10 | B.Com. Finance | | | 40 |
| | | e Arts & Science College, (STEMS), | , Morazha P.O, Kann | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | | 30 |
| | Science | | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 60 |
| 3 | B.A .English | History & Journalism | | 36 |
| 4 | B.B.A | | | 48 |
| 5 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 6 | B.Com. Computer | | | 48 |
| | Application | | | |
| 7 | B.Com. Finance | | | 48 |
| 8 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| | (Additional) | | | |
| 9 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | | 25 |
| 34.W | adihuda Institute of Research | arch and Advanced Studies, Vila | yancode, Kannur | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | Malayalam/ | 25 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | Hindi/ | 30 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | Arabic | 60 |
| | Application | | | |
| 4 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 5 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| | 1 F | ı | | 1 |

| | 34. EMS Memorial Colle | ge of Applied Science , Vallithode, | Iritty, Kannur | |
|---|---------------------------|-------------------------------------|-------------------------|----|
| 1 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | | 43 |
| | Science | | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 55 |
| | Application | | | |
| | 35. College of Applied Sc | ience, Pinarayi, Kannur | | l |
| 1 | B.Sc. Electronics | Mathematics & Computer | Malayalam/ | 30 |
| | | Science | Hindi | |
| 2 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Electronics | | 30 |
| | Science | | | |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | | 48 |
| | Application | | | |
| | | Cherupuzha, Chunda P.O, Kannu | ır | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam/ Hindi | 40 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 3 | B.B.A | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 5 | B.A. English | Journalism | | 30 |
| 6 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 40 |
| 7 | B.Com. Finance | | | 40 |
| | | College, Kanhirode, Kannur | l | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | | 40 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 25 |
| 3 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | | 30 |
| 4 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 40 |
| 5 | B.B.A.(TTM) | | | 40 |
| 6 | B.Com. Finance | | | 40 |
| | 38. NEST Institute of Hu | manities and Basic Sciences, Kariv | vellur, Kannur | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam/ | 40 |
| | Application | | Hindi | |
| 2 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 3 | B.B.A | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| | (Additional Batch) | | | |
| 5 | B.A. English | Journalism | | 30 |
| | 39. Concord Arts & Scien | nce, College, Muttannur, Kannur | | |
| 1 | B.Com. Co-operation | | Malayalam/ | 48 |
| 2 | B.B.A | | Hindi | 36 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | | 36 |
| | Application | | | |
| 4 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 5 | B.A. English | History & Journalism | | 30 |
| | | & Science College, Thaliparamba | , Kannur | |
| 1 | B.Com. Finance | | | 48 |
| 2 | B.B.A (T.T.M) | | | 48 |
| 3 | B.Com. Computer | | | 40 |
| | Application | | | |
| 4 | B.B.A(Aviation | | | 30 |
| | & Hospitality) | | | |
| 5 | B.Com Co-operation | | | 40 |
| | | ce College, Edathotty, Kakkayana | gad P.O, Iritty, Kannur | |
| | (Minority) | | | |

| 1 | B.C.A | Mathematics | Malayalam/ Hindi | 30 |
|---|---------------------------|---------------------------------------|-----------------------|--|
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 48 |
| | Application | | | |
| 3 | B.Com. Finance | | | 48 |
| 4 | B.A. English | Journalism & Political Science | | 36 |
| 5 | B.A. Economics | Economics | | 40 |
| | 42. Sree Narayana Guru (| College of Arts & Science, Iritty, Ka | annur | • |
| 1 | B.Com Computer | | | 40 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.B.A | | | 35 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| 4 | B.Com Finance | | | 40 |
| | 43. Sree Narayana Guru (| College of Advanced Studies, Thott | ada, Kannur | |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | | Malayalam/ Hindi | 48 |
| | Application | | | |
| 2 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 30 |
| 3 | B.Sc. Geology | Physics & Chemistry | | 30 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Physics | Mathematics & Chemistry | | 25 |
| | | Arts & Science College, Koolivayal | | |
| 1 | B.B.A | | Malayalam/ Hindi | 40 |
| 2 | B.Sc. Chemistry | Physics & Mathematics | | 25 |
| 3 | B.C.A | Mathematics | | 25 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | | 24 |
| | • | l College, Payyannur, Kannur | | |
| 1 | BSc. Psychology | Physiology & Statistics | Malayalam, Hindi | 35 |
| | | nce College, Vellarikkundu, Vellari | ikkundu P.O, Kasarag | |
| 1 | B.A. English | History & Political Science | | 30 |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | | | 40 |
| | Application | | | 10 |
| 3 | B.Com. Finance | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.A. Economics | Political Science & History | | 35 |
| 5 | B.C.A | Mathematics | 4 1 DO D : | 25 |
| | | ence College, Cherupanathady, Par | iathady P.O., Rajapur | am Via, |
| 1 | Kasaragod B.A. English | History & Journalism | | 30 |
| 2 | B.Com. Finance | Thistory & Journalism | | 40 |
| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | | | 40 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | | 25 |
| | | e of Management Studies, Periya, 1 | Harinuram | 23 |
| 1 | B.Com. Computer | or management studies, i citya, | | 48 |
| | Application | | | ' |
| 2 | B.B.A. T.T.M | | 1 | 48 |
| 3 | B.A. English | History | 1 | 36 |
| 4 | B.Sc. Computer | Mathematics & Statistics | 1 | 29 |
| | Science | | | |
| 5 | B.A. Economics | Economics | 1 | 48 |
| 6 | B.Com. Co-Operation | | 1 | 48 |
| 7 | B.Com. Co-operation | | 1 | 30 |
| | (Additional Batch) | | | |
| | | College, Padanna, Kasaragod | 1 | |
| 1 | B.Sc. Microbiology | Bio-Technology & | | 40 |
| | | Biochemistry | | |
| 2 | B.Com. Computer | |] | 60 |
| | Application | | | <u> </u> |
| | | | | |

| 3 | B.Com. Co-operation | | 50 |
|---|---------------------------------|------------------------------------|----------------------|
| 4 | B.B.A.(T.T.M) | | 60 |
| 5 | B.Sc. Mathematics | Statistics & Computer Science | 25 |
| | I . | ice College, Kottappara, Kanhanga | d,Kasaragod |
| 1 | B.Com. Co-operation | | 30 |
| 2 | B.A. English | British History & Political | 30 |
| | | Science | |
| 3 | B.B.A. | | 30 |
| | 51. College for Costume a | nd Fashion Designing under IIHT, | Thottada P O, Kannur |
| 1 | B.Sc. Costume and | | 25 |
| | Fashion Designing | | |
| | 52. Kerala Institute of Hos | spitality Management | |
| 1 | B. Sc. Hotel | | 25 |
| | Management and | | |
| | Catering Science | | |
| | | Hearing Impaired, Cherkkala, Che | |
| 1 | B.Com. Finance(for | | 40 |
| | female students only) | | |
| | asya College of Fine arts , Pil | athara | |
| 1 | *B.A. Bharathanatyam | | 40 |
| 2 | *B.A. Carnatic Music | | 30 |
| | | tudies, Kalliad P.O., Irikkur, Kan | |
| 1 | B.Com.Computer | | 40 |
| | Application | | |
| 2 | B.B.A | | 40 |
| 3 | B.C.A | | 25 |
| 4 | B.A.English | | 30 |
| 5 | B.Com.Co-operation | | 40 |
| 6 | B.Sc. Psychology | | 24 |
| 7 | B.Sc. Geography | | 24 |

*Programme for which Aptitude test is conducted for admission is not included under the CAP for the time being. Students should submit the printout of the online application directly to the college for admission with relevant certificates

Sd/-REGISTRAR Kannur University Thavakkara Kannur, Kerala Pin: 670 002

ANNEXURE - II (a)

LIST OF SCHEDULED CASTES (SC)

[As Amended by The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Orders (Second Amendment) Act, 2002 (Act 61 of 2002) Vide Part VIII – Kerala – Schedule 1 Notified in the Gazette of India dated 18.12.2002, The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order (Amendment) Act 2007, G.O.(P) No.13/2009/P &ARD dated 30/09/2009 (Kerala Gazette Notification Vol.54 dated 15/10/2009), The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order (Amendment) Act 2016 No.24 of 2016 dated 06/05/2016]

| 1 | Adi Andhra | 27 | Kuravan, Sidhanar, Kuravar, Kurava, Sidhana |
|----|---|----|---|
| 2 | Adi Dravida | 28 | Maila |
| 3 | Adi Karnataka | 29 | Malayan (In the areas comprising the Kannur, |
| | | | Kasaragod, Kozhikode & Wayanad Districts |
| 4 | Ajila | 30 | Mannan, Pathiyan, Perumannan ,Vannan, Velan, |
| | | | Peruvannan |
| 5 | Arunthathiyar | 31 | Moger (Other than Mogeyar) |
| 6 | Ayyanavar | 32 | Mundala |
| 7 | Baira | 33 | Nalakeyava |
| 8 | Bakuda | 34 | Nalkadaya |
| 9 | Bathada | 35 | Nayadi |
| 10 | Bharathar (Other than Parathar), Paravan | 36 | Pallan |
| 11 | Chakkiliyan | 37 | Palluvan,Pulluvan |
| 12 | Chamar Muchi | 38 | Pambada |
| 13 | Chandala | 39 | Panan |
| 14 | Cheruman | 40 | Paraiyan, Parayan, Sambavar, Sambavan, Sambava, |
| | | | Paraya, Paraiya, Parayar |
| 15 | Domban | 41 | Pulayan, Cheramar, Pulaya, Pulayar, Cherama, |
| | | | Cheraman, Wayanad Pulayan, Wayanadan Pulayan, |
| | | | Matha, MathaPulayan |
| 16 | Gosangi | 42 | Puthirai Vannan |
| 17 | Hasla | 43 | Raneyar |
| 18 | Holeya | 44 | Samagara |
| 19 | Kadaiyan | 45 | Samban |
| 20 | Kakkalan, Kakkan | 46 | Semman, Chemmar |
| 21 | Kalladi | 47 | Thandan (excluding Ezhuvas and Thiyyas who are |
| | | | known as Thandan, in the erstwhile Cochin and |
| | | | Malabar areas) and (Carpenters who are known as |
| | | | Thachan in the erstwhile Cochin and Travancore State) |
| | | | ,Thachar (other than carpenters) |
| 22 | Kanakkan, Padanna, Padannan | 48 | Thoti |
| 23 | Kavara (Other than Telugu speaking or Tamil | 49 | Vallon |
| | speaking Balija Kavarai, Gavara, Gavarai, | | |
| | Gavarai Nadiu, Balija Naidu, Gajalu Balija or | | |
| | Valai Chetty) | | |
| 24 | Koosa | 50 | Valluvan |
| 25 | Kootan, Koodan | 51 | Vetan |
| 26 | Kudumban | 52 | Vettuvan, Pulaya Vettuvan (in the areas of erstwhile |
| | | | Cochin state only) |
| | | 53 | Nerian |

$\begin{aligned} & \textbf{ANNEXURE} - \textbf{II} \; (\textbf{b}) \\ & \textbf{LIST OF SCHEDULED TRIBES} \; (\textbf{ST}) \end{aligned}$

[As Amended by The Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment) Act, 2002(Act 10 of 2003) Vide Part -VII -Kerala -Second Schedule Notified in the Gazette of India dated 8.1.2003, G.O.(MS) No.06/2014/SCSTDD. Dated29/01/2014]

| 1 | Adiyan | 21 | [Malayan, Nattu Malayan, Konga Malayan (excluding the areas comprising the Kasagode, Kannur, Wayand and Kozhikode Districts) |
|----|---|----|--|
| 2 | Arandan [Arandanan] | 22 | Malayarayar |
| 3 | Eravallan | 23 | Mannan |
| 4 | Hill Pulaya, Mala Pulayan, Kurumba Pulayan, Kuravazhi Pulayan, Pamba Pulayan | 24 | Muthuvan, Mudugar, Muduvan |
| 5 | Irular, Irulan | 25 | Palleyan, Palliyan, Palliyar, Paliyan |
| 6 | Kadar [Wayanad Kadar] | 26 | Paniyan |
| 7 | Kanikkaran, Kanikkar | 27 | Ulladan, [Ullatan] |
| 8 | Kattunayakan | 28 | Uraly |
| 9 | [Kochuvelan] | 29 | Mala Vettuvan (in Kasaragod &Kannur districts) |
| 10 | Koraga | 30 | Ten Kurumban, Jenu Kurumban |
| 11 | Kudiya, Melakudi | 31 | Thachanadan ,Thachanadan Moopan |
| 12 | Kurichchan [Kurichiyan] | 32 | Cholanaickan |
| 13 | Kurumans, Mullu Kuruman, Mulla Kuruman, Mala Kuruman | 33 | Mavilan |
| 14 | Kurumbas, [Kurumbar, Kurumban] | 34 | Karimpalan |
| 15 | Maha Malasar | 35 | Vetta Kuruman |
| 16 | Malai Arayan [Mala Arayan] | 36 | Mala Panikkar |
| 17 | Malai Pandaram | 37 | Maratis of Kasaragod and hosdurg Taluk |
| 18 | Malai Vedan[Malavedan] | | |
| 19 | Malakkuravan | | |
| 20 | Malasar | | |

ANNEXURE – II (c)

LIST OF OTHER ELIGIBLE COMMUNITIES (OEC)[vide Annexure to GO(MS) No.14/2017/BCDD dated 02/08/2017, See clause 5.4.3(f)]]

| | OEC (ST) | | | | |
|---|--|--------|---|--|--|
| 1 | Allar (Alan) | 7 | Kunuvarmanadi` | | |
| 2 | Chingathan | 8 | Malamuttan | | |
| 3 | Irivavan | 9 | Malavettuvar (Except Kasaragod & Kannur Districts) | | |
| 4 | Kalanadi | 10 | Malayalar | | |
| 5 | Malayan, Konga- Malayan (Kasaragod, Kannur, Wayanad & Kozhikode Districts) | 11 | Panimalayan | | |
| 6 | Kundu- Vadiyan | 12 | Pathiyan (other than Dhobies) | | |
| | | OEC (S | C) | | |
| 1 | Chakkamar | 5 | Scheduled Caste converted to Christianity | | |
| 2 | Madiga | 6 | Kusavan, Kulalan, Kumbharan, Velaan, Velaar, Odan, Andhra Nair, Andhuru Nair | | |
| 3 | Kudumbi | 7 | Pulaya Vettuvan (Except Kochi State) | | |
| 4 | Dheevara/ Dheevaran (Arayan, Valan, Nulayan, Mukkuvan, Arayavathi, Valanchiyar, Paniyakal, Mokaya, Bovi, Magayar, Mogaveerar) | | | | |

$\label{eq:annexure} \textbf{ANNEXURE-II} \ (d)$ LIST OF SOCIALLY AND EDUCATIONALLY BACKWARD CLASSES (SEBC)

[Vide~G.O.~(P)~208/66/Edn.~dated~02.05.1966]~&~G.O.~(Ms)~No.~95/08/SCSTDD~dated~06.10.2008~&~G.O.~(Ms)No.58/2012/SCSTDD~dt.16.04.2012)~G.O(Ms)~No.10/2014/BCDD~dated~23.05.2014]

- I. Ezhavas including Ezhavas, Thiyyas, Ishuvan, Izhuvan, Illuvan and Billava
- II. Muslims (all sections following Islam)
- III. Latin Catholics other than Anglo-Indians
- IV. Other Backward Christians
 - a. SIUC
 - b. Converts from Scheduled Castes to Christianity

V. Other Backward Hindus, i.e.

| 1 | Agasa | 2 | Arayas including Valan, Mukkuvan, Mukaya, Mogayan, Arayan, Bovies, Kharvi, Nulayan, and Arayavathi |
|----|-----------------------------|----|--|
| 3 | Aremahrati | 4 | Arya including Dheevara/DheevaranAtagara, <u>Devanga</u> , <u>Kaikolan</u> (Sengunthar) Pattarya, <u>Saliyas</u> (Padmasali, Pattusali, Thogatta, Karanibhakatula, Senapathula, Sali, Sale, Karikalabhakula, <u>Chaliya</u> , Sourashtra, Khatri, Patnukaram, Illathupillai, IllaVellalar, Illathar. |
| 5 | Bestha | 6 | Bhandari or Bhondari |
| 7 | Boya | 8 | Boyan |
| 9 | Chavalakkaran | 10 | Chekkala (Chekkala Nair) |
| 11 | Devadiga | 12 | Ezhavathi (Vathi) |
| 13 | Ezhuthachan, Kadupattan | 14 | Gudigara |
| 15 | Galada Konkani | 16 | Ganjam Reddies |
| 17 | Gatti | 18 | Gowda |
| 19 | Ganika including Nagavamsom | 20 | Hegde |
| 21 | Hindu Nadar | 22 | Idiga including Settibalija |
| 23 | Jangam | 24 | Jogi |
| 25 | Jhetty | 26 | Kanisu or Kaniyar-Panicker, Kaniyan, Kanisan, Kannian or Kani, Ganaga |
| 27 | Kudumbi | 28 | Kalarikurup or Kalari Panicker |
| 29 | Kerala Muthali | 30 | Kusavan including Kulala, Kumbaran, Odan, Oudan (Donga) Odda (Vodda or Vadde or Veddai), Velaan, Andhra Nair, Anthuru Nair |
| 31 | Kalavanthula | 32 | Kallan including Isanattu Kallar |

| 33 | Kabera | 34 | Korachas |
|----|---|----|--|
| 35 | Viswakarmas including Viswakarma, Asari, Chaptegara, Kallassari, Kalthachan, Kammala, Kamsala ,Kannan,Karuvan, Kitaran, , Kollan, Malayala Kammala, Moosari, Pandikammala, Pandithattan, Perumkollan, Thachan, Thattan, Vilkurup, Villasan, Viswabrahmanan or Viswabrahmanar, Viswakarmala and Palisa Perumkolla | 36 | Kannadiyans |
| 37 | Kavuthiyan | 38 | Kavudiyaru |
| 39 | Kelasi or Kalasi Panicker | 40 | Koppala Velamas |
| 41 | Krishnanvaka | 42 | Kuruba |
| 43 | Kurumba | 44 | Maravan (Maravar) |
| 45 | Madivala | 46 | Maruthuvar |
| 47 | Mahratta (Non-Brahman) | 48 | Melakudi (Kudiyan) |
| 49 | Mogaveera | 50 | Moili |
| 51 | Mukhari | 52 | Modibanda |
| 53 | Moovari | 54 | Moniagar |
| 55 | Naickenincluding TholuvaNaicker and VettilakkaraNaicker | 56 | Padyachi (Villayankuppam) |
| 57 | Palli | 58 | Panniyar or Pannayar |
| 59 | Parkavakulam (Surithiman, Malayaman, Nathaman, Moopanar and Nainar) | 60 | Rajapuri |
| 61 | Sakravar (Kavathi), Chakravar | 62 | Senaithalaivar, Elavania, Senaikudayam |
| 63 | Chetty/Chetties including Kottar Chetties, Parakka Chetties, Elur Chetties. Attingal Chetties, Pudukkada Chetties, Iraniel Chetties, Sripandara Chetties, Telugu Chetties, Udiyankulangara Chetties, Peroorkada Chetties, Sadhu Chetties, 24Mana Chetties, Wayanadan Chetties, Kalavara Chetties and 24 Mana Telugu Chetties. | 64 | Tholkolan |
| 65 | Thottiyan | 66 | Uppara (Sagara) |
| 67 | Ural Goundan | 68 | Valaiyan |
| 69 | Vada Balija | 70 | Vakkaliga |

| 71 | Vaduvan (Vadugan) | 72 | VeeraSaivas <u>(Pandaram,</u> Vairavi, Vairagi, <u>Yogeeswar</u> Matapathi and Yogi) |
|----|---|----|--|
| 73 | Veluthedathu Nair including Vannathan, Veluthedan and Rajaka | 74 | Vilakkithala Nair including Vilakkathalavan, Ambattan, Pranopakari, Pandithar and Nusuvan |
| 75 | Vaniya including Vanika, VanikaVaisya, VaisyaChetty, VanibhaChetty, AyiravarNagarathar, Vaniyan | 76 | Yadava including Kolaya, Ayar, Mayar, Maniyani, Eruman, Golla and Kolaries |
| 77 | Chakkamar | 78 | Mogers of Kasaragod Taluk |
| 79 | xxxx | 80 | Reddiars (throughout the state except in malabar area) |
| 81 | Mooppar or Kallan Moopan or Kallan Moopar | 82 | Ambalakkaran, Ambalakkarar Kalavanthula |
| 83 | Koteyar | 84 | Dheevara including Dheevaran ,Araya, Arayas, Arayan, Valan, Nulayan, Mukkuvan, Arayavathi, Valinjiar, Paniakkal, Paniakel, Mukaya, Bovis- Mukayar, Mukaveeran, Mogaveera, Mogavirar, Mogayan |

ANNEXURE- II(e)

List of Communities selected for OEC educational assistance subjected to a maximum of

Rs. 6 Lakh annual income as per G.O.(Ms) 10/2014/BCDD dated 23.05.2014

| Sl. No. | Name of the Community |
|---------|--|
| 01. | Vaniya (Vanika, VanikaVaisya, VanibhaChetty, VaniyaChetty, Ayiravar, Nagarathar and Vaniyan |
| 02. | Veluthedathu Nair (Veluthedan and Vannathan) |
| 03. | Chetty/Chetties (KottarChetties, ParakkaChetties, ElurChetties, AttingalChetties, PudukkadaChetties, IranielChetties, Sri PandaraChetties, Telugu Chetties, UdiyankulangaraChetties, PeroorkadaChetties, Sadhu Chetties, 24 ManaChetties, WayanadanChetties, KalavaraChetties and 24 Mana Telugu Chetties, |
| 04. | Ezhavathi (Vathy) |
| 05. | Ganika |
| 06. | Kanisu or KaniyarPanicker, Kani or Kaniyan (Ganaka) or Kanisan or Kamnan, KalariKurup / KalariPanicker |
| 07. | Vilkurup, Perumkollan |
| 08. | Yadavas (Kolaya, Ayar, Mayar, Maniyani and Iruman), Erumakkar |
| 09. | Devanga |
| 10. | Pattariyas |
| 11. | Saliyas (Chaliya, Chaliyan) |
| 12. | Pandithar |
| 13. | Vaniar |
| 14. | Ezhuthachan |
| 15. | Chakkala / Chakkala Nair |
| 16. | Reddiars (throughout the State except in Malabar Area) |
| 17. | Kavuthiya |
| 18. | Veerasaiva (Yogi, YogeeswaraPoopandaram, Malapandaram, Jangam, Matapathi, Pandaram, Pandaran, Vairayi, Vairagi) |
| 19. | Vilakkithala Nair – Vilakkithalavan |
| 20. | Vaduka-Vadukan, Vadugar, Vaduka, Vaduvan |
| 21. | Chavalakkaran |
| 22. | Agasa |
| 23. | Kaikolan |
| 24. | Kannadiyans |
| 25. | Kerala Mudalis |
| 26. | Madivala |
| 27. | Naikkans |
| 28. | Tholkolans |
| 29. | Thottian |
| 30. | Mooppar or KallanMoopan or KallanMoopar |

ANNEXURE III

Undertaking from the students as per the provisions of anti-ragging verdict by the Hon'ble Supreme Court of India

| I, Mr/M | rs |
|----------|---|
| Pro | grammeStudent of |
| | do hereby undertake on this day |
| | , the following with respect to above subject and Office order |
| No | |
| | |
| 1. | That I have read and understood the directives of the Hon'ble Supreme court of India on anti-ragging and the measures proposed to be taken in the above references. |
| 2. | That I understood the meaning of Ragging and know that the ragging in any form is a punishable offence and the same is banned by the Court of Law. |
| 3. | That I have not been found or charged for my involvement in any kind of ragging in the past. However, I undertake to face disciplinary action/legal proceedings including expulsion from the Institute if the above statement is found to be untrue or the facts are concealed at all stages in future. |
| 4. | That I shall not resort to ragging in any form at any place and shall abide by the rules/laws prescribed by the Courts, Govt. of India and Institute/authorities for the purpose from time to time. |
| | Signature of Student |
| l hereby | fully endorse the undertaking made by my child/ward |
| | Signature of Mother/Father and or guardian |
| | Witness |

ANNEXURE-IV

| | Office of the |
|--|--|
| | Date |
| ANTHYODAYA ANNAYO | ODUCED BY THE APPLICANTS BELONGING TO DJANA(AAY) AND PRIORITY HOUSE HOLD (PHH) CATEGORY S)No.2/2020/P&ARD dated 12-02-2020) |
| This is to certify th | |
| son/daughter/wife of | is a permanent resident of |
| | |
| | V'11 D' (' . |
| · | VillageDistrict, |
| | aph is affixed below, is a member of Anthyodaya |
| | ouse Hold (PHH) and that his/her name is included in the |
| | category and that he/she does not belong to a caste/class |
| | Scheduled Tribes or Other Backward Classes in the State |
| and therefore he/she belongs to E | conomically Weaker Sections in General Category. |
| | |
| | |
| | Signature |
| | Name |
| Recent Passport size photograph of the | |
| applicant | Designation |
| | |
| | |
| | (Seal) |

ANNEXURE- V

INCOME AND ASSETS CERTIFICATE TO BE PRODUCED BY ECONOMICALLY WEAKER SECTIONS(EWSs) IN GENERAL CATEGORY

| Certificate No Date | | | | | |
|---------------------|-------------------------------------|--|---|--|---|
| son/daughter/ | wife of | ••••• | Shri/Smt/Kumari | is a permane | ent resident of |
| (H.E.address) | Districtly, belongs to fam | et in Kera Economica hily the lim she belong | Villagela, PIN Codelly Weaker Sections incomeand that it specified in GC s to | Taluwhose print General Categories is this/her family doco (Ms)No.2/2020/P&caste/corribe or Other Back | kbhotograph is ry(*) and that at (in words es not own or &ARD dated mmunity/class |
| photog | Passport size graph of the oplicant | | Name | Office Seal | |

(*)General Category means and includes all Castes, Communities and Classes of citizens other than Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and Other Backward Classes

ANNEXURE- VI

UNDERTAKING BY A STUDENT AT THE TIME OF ADMISSION TO A PROGRAMME UNDER KANNUR UNIVERSITY

| | <u>UNDERTAKING</u> I A |
|--|--|
| Iundertake that I shall not:- | (Name of the Student) do hereby |
| (a) Give or take or a(b) Demand, directly | bet the giving or taking of dowry ;or y or indirectly from the parents or guardians of the bride or ne case may be, any dowry. |
| Note:-"dowry" shall have the | same meaning as in the Dowry Prohibition Act, 1961. |
| abetting, the taking of dow | ing that any breach of the rules or law relating to taking or vry shall render me liable for appropriate action including in to the University/ not being granted degree / withdrawal of |
| Place: | Signature: |
| Date: | Name in Block Letters: |
| Name of the Programme: | |
| Institution: | |
| | Aadhar Card No: |
| | Full Residential Address: |
| | |
| | |

UNDERTAKING BY A PARENT AT THE TIME OF ADMISSION TO A PROGRAMME UNDER KANNUR UNIVERSITY

UNDERTAKING I B

| (b) Demand, directly | et the giving or taking of dowry ;or or indirectly from the parents or guardians of the bride or e case may be, any dowry. |
|---|--|
| <i>Note:-</i> "dowry" shall have the sa | ame meaning as in the <i>Dowry Prohibition Act</i> , 1961. |
| abetting, the taking of dowr | ng that any breach of the rules or law relating to taking or y shall render me liable for appropriate action including to the University/ not being granted degree / withdrawal of |
| Place: | Signature: |
| Date: | Name in Block Letters: |
| Name of the ward: | |
| Programme & Institution: | |
| | |
| | Aadhar Card No: |
|] | Full Residential Address: |
| | |
| | |



PROSPECTUS FOR ADMISSION TO THE POST GRADUATE DEGREE PROGRAMMES UNDER CREDIT BASED SEMESTER SYSTEM IN THE COLLEGES AFFILIATED TO THE KANNUR UNIVERSITY FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2022-23

[Notification No. SWC/SWC/8602/2022 Dated 15/06/2022]

Kannur University www.admission.kannuruniversity.ac.in

CONTENTS

| SI No. | Description | Item No. | Page No. |
|--------|---|----------------|----------|
| 1 | Introduction | 1 | 3 |
| 2 | General Information | 2 | 3 |
| 3 | Programmes, Institutions and Seats | 3 | 4 |
| 4 | Reservation of Seats | 4 | 5 |
| 5 | Mandatory reservation | 4.1.1 | 5 |
| 6 | Claims for Mandatory reservation and certificates to be | 5 | 12 |
| | produced | | |
| 7 | Rules for Admission of students to various PG Degree | 6 | 13 |
| | programme in affiliated Colleges | | |
| 8 | Eligibility of admission | 6.2 | 14 |
| 9 | Eligibility for each Programme | 6.3 | 14 |
| 10 | Equivalency /Recognition | 6.4 | 18 |
| 11 | Fee to be Remitted to the University | 7 | 19 |
| 12 | Post allotment Activities | 10 | 22 |
| 13 | Verification of Documents | 11 | 22 |
| 14 | Special Instructions | 12 | 23 |
| 15 | List of Colleges and Programmes | Annexure I | 24 |
| 16 | List of Scheduled Castes (SC) | Annexure II(a) | 29 |
| 17 | List of Scheduled Tribes (ST) | Annexure II(b) | 30 |
| 18 | List of Other Eligible Communities (OEC) | Annexure II(c) | 31 |
| 19 | List of Socially and Educationally Backward | Annexure II(d) | 32 |
| | Communities (SEBC) | | |
| 20 | List of Communities selected for OEC educational | Annexure II(e) | 35 |
| | assistance | | |
| 21 | List of EWS categories | Annexure II(f) | 36 |
| 22 | Undertaking Towards Anti - Ragging | Annexure III | 38 |
| 23 | Format of certificate to be produced by the applicant | Annexure IV | 39 |
| | belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and | | |
| | Priority House Hold (PHH) category | | |
| 24 | Format of the income and assets certificate for | Annexure V | 40 |
| | Economically Weaker Sections (EWSs) in General | | |
| | Category | | |
| 25 | Undertaking Towards Anti –Dowry | Annexure VI | 41 |



PROSPECTUS FOR ADMISSION TO THE *PG PROGRAMMES UNDER CREDIT BASED SEMESTER SYSTEM* IN THE COLLEGES AFFILIATED TO THE *KANNUR UNIVERSITY* FORTHE ACADEMIC YEAR *2022-23*

1. INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. Prospectus for admission to the **Post Graduate Degree Programme Under Credit Based Semester System** in Government/Aided/ Self Financing Affiliated Colleges for the Academic year2022-23, as approved by the Kannur University, is published. It contains general information and rules relating to the admission to the **Credit Based Semester System of Post Graduate Degree Programmes** in Govt./Aided/Self Financing Affiliated Colleges of the University.
- 1.2. Admissions to the seats to be filled by the University for the Post Graduate Degree Programmes (except those specifically mentioned) are regulated on the basis of the marks/grade points obtained in the qualifying examination. The details of seats to which admissions are made through the rank list prepared accordingly are contained in the relevant paragraphs. (Clause 4.1).
- 1.3. As per Kannur University Statute, 'no student shall be admitted to any course of instruction in the Colleges in anticipation of Affiliation'.
- 1.4. The prospectus issued by the University during the previous years for admission to Post Graduate Degree Programmes is not valid for the year 2022-2023. The prospectus is subject to modification/addition/deletion as may be deemed necessary by the University. The applicants are requested to visit the website https://admission.kannuruniversity.ac.in for notification and announcement.

2. GENERAL INFORMATION

The admission to the PG Degree Programme under Credit Based Semester System in the Arts and Science Colleges affiliated to the Kannur University will be made on the basis of Online Centralized Allotment. The Online allotment process will provide the candidates with an opportunity of obtaining admission to any of the Colleges/Programmes of the University of his/her choice on the basis of merit.

Any candidate who desires to obtain admission under the Kannur University for the Post Graduate Degree Programme should compulsorily register through online before the closure of registration, irrespective of the Category (General /SEBC/ EWS/ SC/ST/ Community /Management / Candidates from Union Territory of Lakshadweep/ Jammu and Kashmir/Persons With Disabilities/ widows /wards of Armed Forces Personnel, killed or disabled in action during peace time/ Sports etc.) to which he/she belongs .

The rank list of the candidates to the various Programmes and Colleges will be on the basis of merit strictly following the rules and regulations regarding reservation.

The students who seek admission in Sports/Community/Management Quota should register through online and submit a copy of the print out to the concerned colleges with a request.

The University will not be conducting online centralized allotment for the following PG Programmes/Courses and those candidates who wish to apply for the same need to apply directly to the colleges concerned as and when the applications are invited.

- 1. M.Com programme at PKKM college, Mananthawady
- 2. MBA & MCA programmes at colleges.

2.1 Authority to prescribe qualification for admission to the various courses of studies.

As per Sub-Section (v) and (vi) of Section 27of the Kannur University Act, 1996, the Academic Council shall have the power to prescribe qualifications for admission of students to the various courses of study (and to the Examinations) and the conditions under which exemptions shall be granted, and to make provision for the admission of students to the various courses of studies on the basis of merit in order to maintain the standards of education.

2.2 Agreement for Direct Payment -Relevant provisions for admission to the various courses in aided colleges.

Article 18 of the Agreement for Direct Payment entered into between the Government and the Educational Agencies of Private Colleges stipulates that all future admission of students to the private affiliated colleges shall be on the following basis, viz:

- a) Twenty percentage of the total number of seats in each college shall be reserved for students belonging to the Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes. Those seats which cannot be filled on this basis shall be filled on the basis of merit from among backward minority communities, in the case of colleges run by backward minority communities and by OEC, in all other cases.
- b) *Ten/Twenty** percentage of the seats shall be reserved for the candidates belonging to the community to which the college belongs. These seats will be filled strictly on the basis of merit from among the students of the said community.
- c) *Fifty/Forty ** percentage of the seats will be filled by open selection on the basis of merit.
- d) 20% of the seats for admission will be reserved as management quota

<u>Note:</u> * This will apply to Forward Community Colleges **This will apply to Backward Community Colleges

3 PROGRAMMES, INSTITUTIONS AND SEATS

- **3.1 Details of the Programme and Duration**: The Programme leads to Post Graduate Degree in the relevant subject. Each Programme extends for a period of four semesters. The Programme of study will be by regular attendance for the requisite number of lectures, practical training and other means. All PG programmes shall be completed within the maximum period of four years.
- **3.2 Institutions and Subjects for the PG Degree Programme:** The List of Colleges affiliated to the Kannur University and the subject offered in each institution is given as **Annexure I**, of the Prospectus.
- **3.3 Categorization of Seats:** Seats available in Govt./Aided/Self-Financing Affiliated Colleges are mainly classified as Merit Seats, Community Seats, Management Seats and Reservation Seats
 - a) Merit Seats: The seats that are filled by the University in Government/Aided/Self -Financing Affiliated Colleges purely on the basis of merit are classified as 'Merit Seats'.
 - **b)** Community Seats: The seats in Aided Colleges that are filled by the Management concerned, on the basis of merit among their community candidates, are classified as 'Community Seats'
 - **c) Management Seats:** The seats in Aided and Self-financing Affiliated Colleges that are filled by the Managements concerned are classified as 'Management Seats'.
 - **d)** Reservation Seats: The seats in Government/Aided/Self-financing Affiliated Colleges, which are earmarked for SC/ST/SEBC/EWS/PWBD/ Sports persons/ Transgender Persons are classified as 'Reservation Seats'

4 RESERVATION OF SEATS

A candidate can claim only one benefit at a time as per his/her choice for a particular purpose.

- **4.1 Types of Reservation:** Seats will be reserved for the following categories in Govt., Aided and Self-Financing Affiliated Colleges for various PG Degree Programmes.
 - I) Mandatory Reservation
 - II) Reservation for Persons with Benchmark Disability (PWBD)
 - III) Reservation for Transgender Persons
 - IV) Special Reservation and
 - V) Reservation for Nominees

4.1.1 Mandatory Reservation

a. Government Colleges

| Sl. No. | Seat Reservation | % of Reservation |
|------------|---|------------------|
| I | Open Quota (On the basis of merit) | 60 |
| | Socially and Educationally backward Classes (SEBC) (a) | |
| | Ezhava/Thiyya/ Billava (ETB)8% (b) Muslim (MU) 7% (c) Latin | |
| | Catholic (LC) /SIUC 1% (d) Other | 20 |
| | Backward Christian (OBX) 1% (e) Other Backward Hindu (OBH) | |
| II | 3% | |
| | ** Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribes [Scheduled Castes | |
| | 15% | 20 |
| III | Scheduled Tribes 5%] | |
| IV | *Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) | 10 |

- ** In regard to Wayanad District, It is 15% for ST and 5% for SC as per Govt. order (For all colleges).
- * Candidates who enjoy Community Reservation such as SEBC, SC/ST who have BPL endorsement in the Ration Card are NOT eligible for EWS reservation. Only the candidates belonging to Economically weaker section which does not belong to SC/ST or other backward classes (SEBC/OEC) as per reservation rule are eligible for EWS reservation ((Categories specified in the Annexure II (f)). Such candidates shall produce either of the certificates from the Village Officer namely "The applicant belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) And Priority House Hold (PHH) category"-(Annexure IV) or "The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS)"-(Annexure V)
- **Note** (a) For obtaining SEBC reservation, Non Creamy Layer Certificate should be produced.
 - (b) The creation of additional seats in Government colleges shall not incur any Additional Financial commitment to Government.

1.

(b) Affiliated Aided Colleges:

| Sl | Seat | Forward | Forward | Backward | Backward | Other (run |
|-----|---------------------|-------------------|-------------------|------------------|---------------------|-------------|
| No. | Reservation | Community | Minority | Community | Minority | by |
| | | College | Community | College | Community | educational |
| | | - | College | | College | societies) |
| I | Open Quota | 50 % | 50 % | 40 % | 40 % | 60 % |
| | **Scheduled | | | | | |
| II | Caste | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % | 15 % |
| | **Scheduled | | | | | |
| III | Tribe | 05 % | 05 % | 05 % | 05 % | 05 % |
| | Community | | | | | Not |
| IV | Quota | 10 % | 10 % | 20 % | 20 % | applicable |
| V | *EWS | 10% | - | 10% | - | 10 % |
| | The remaining sea | ts (20%), after f | filling items (1) | to (IV), will be | filled by the edu | cational |
| | agency (i.e. Mana | gement) by cand | lidates of its ow | n choice. The a | cademic eligibil | ity of such |
| | candidates shall be | e same as prescr | ibed for other ca | andidates. The c | andidates who a | pply under |
| | Community quota | shall also regist | er online before | the closure of t | he registration. | Whereas the |
| | candidates seeking | g admission und | er Management | quota can regist | ter online till the | closure of |
| VI | admission | - | • | - | | |

<u>Note:</u> The seats under community quota in Aided Colleges will be filled by the concerned Management on the basis of merit and community certificate issued by the Revenue Authorities/Parish Priest/any other Competent Authority.

Applicants claiming admission under Community quota in Aided Colleges shall belong to the community of the Management which runs the college. They will have to produce community/caste/non creamy layer certificate from the Revenue authority/Parish Priest/any other competent authority concerned, at the time of admission, to prove their claim.

(c) **Self-Financing Affiliated Colleges (including IHRD):** In Unaided colleges and Self-financing programmes conducted in Aided colleges, 50% of the total seats shall be filled by the management from among candidates of their choice provided they satisfy the eligibility conditions. The remaining seats (50%) shall be distributed and filled as detailed below

| Distribution of 50% seats are marked under | |
|--|------------------|
| Merit category | % of Reservation |
| Open Quota | 65% |
| Scheduled Caste | 8 |
| Scheduled Tribe | 2 |
| Ezhava/Thiyya/Billava | 9 |
| Muslims | 8 |
| Latin catholic other than Anglo Indians | 2 |
| Other Backward Christians | 1 |
| Other Backward Hindus | 5 |
| *EWS | 10 |

The candidates who apply under management quota shall also register online before closure of admission.

Note: The fee structure of the Self-financing Colleges is higher than that of Govt./Aided Colleges

Mode of admission under Management Quota in Aided and Self Financing Colleges

- 1. The candidates seeking admission to the management quota seats in Aided and Self Financing colleges should register online.
- 2. There is no centralized allotment for Management Quota. Candidates should contact the colleges he/she intends to take admission and submit the printout of the application form to the colleges concerned.
- 3. After closure of registration for the centralized allotment process, registration exclusively for management quota seats will be open. The candidates seeking admission under Management Quota alone can apply till the closure of admission.
- 4. It may be noted that the candidates who have submitted their online application through the Management Quota link will not be considered for the allotment process.
- 5. If a candidate has already registered for centralized allotment process, it is sufficient for admission under management quota also. There is no need of separate registration under management quota.

*EWS reservation of 10% shall be additionally created over and above the total strength of seats for all programmes in all institutions which do not have minority status

Note: EWS reservation will be subject to orders issued by the Govt. from time to time.

4.1.2 Reservation for Persons with Benchmark Disability (PWBD):

(i) 5% of the total seats, over and above the sanctioned strength will be set apart exclusively for persons with benchmark disabilities in each programme.

As per Clause 2(r), Chapter I of The Rights of Persons with Disabilities Act, 2016, 'Person with benchmark disability' means a person suffering from not less than 40% of a specified disability where specified disability has not been defined in measurable terms and includes a person with disability where specified disability has been defined in measurable terms, as certified by the certifying authority. Candidates seeking admission under PWBD category should submit the 'Certificate of disability' (permanent), by the District Medical Board or bodies of higher status, certifying the degree of percentage of disability. Based on the details furnished in the online application, candidates will be provisionally included under the 'Persons with Benchmark Disability' category.

Note: The selection of candidates under this category will be based on the rank in the inter-se-merit list and physical suitability and not on the basis of the Degree of disability.

No reservation of seat is allowed for Blind candidates for Science subjects.

4.1.3 Reservation for Transgender Persons

Two seats shall be created over and above the sanctioned strength in all courses in affiliated Arts &Science Colleges exclusively for admitting Transgender students. (G.O.(Ms)No.153/2018 HEdn dated03.07.2018). Such candidates should submit transgender identity card issued by the State Governmentat the time of admission.

(G.O. (Ms.) No. 295/2021/HEDN dated 05/07/2021).

4.1.4 SPECIAL RESERVATION

<u>Sports Quota:</u> Aggregate all sports seats (P.G.) in colleges in one single sports pool and distribute seats accordingly. Also admit one or more sportspersons in the same subject as per the merit through additional seat

- i. A minimum of one seat will be reserved for PG course in a College, if the total PG seats are less than 20.
- ii. The sports quota seats for PG course will be given over and above the sanctioned strength of the course.

Criteria for sanctioning additional seats for outstanding sportspersons for PG admission

- a) Additional seats shall be sanctioned within the statutory limit.
- b) The recommendation for the same from the concerned college Principal shall be verified and recommended by the Director, Department of Physical Education, Kannur University
- c)The Sports quota additional seat in PG courses in colleges should be sanctioned only if it is meant for team formations/team building / maintaining of a team in a particular sports discipline or should be a SAI or Kerala State Sports Council hostel inmate/ trainee
- d) The minimum achievement for additional seats shall be as per S1. No. 20 of the Sports Quota norms of Kannur University (ie, Representing the Zone/Revenue District Sports School/Sports Hostel/ School in the Kerala State School Championships and Winning a Medal)

NORMS FOR ADMISSION TO UG/PGPROGRAMMES UNDER SPORTS QUOTA

| Sl. No. | Achievements | Marks |
|------------|---|-------|
| 1 | Representing India in approved World Championships/ Olympics and Winning medal. | 100 |
| 2 | Representing India in approved World Championships/ Olympics | 95 |
| 3 | Representing India in Common Wealth Games/ Asian Games/ Asian Championship etc. and winning medal. | 90 |
| 4 | Representing India in Common Wealth Games/ Asian Games/ Asian Championship etc. | 85 |
| 5 | Representing India in World School Games World University games and Winning a medal. | 80 |
| 6 | Representing India in Regional Championship such as SAF Games and Winning a medal. | 75 |
| 7 | Representing India in World School/ World University games / Regional Championship like SAF Games | 70 |
| 8 | Representing Kerala State in National Championships for Senior/ Junior/ Youth and Winning medal | 65 |
| 9 | Representing a University in All India Inter University competition and Winning a Medal | 60 |
| 10 | Representing Kerala State/ Combined CBSE/ICSE/ Navodaya/ KendriyaVidyalaya Team in all India School Games and Winning Medal | 55 |
| 11 | Representing Kerala State in South Zone Championships for Senior/Junior/Youth and Winning Medal | 50 |
| 12 | Representing Kerala state in Senior section in South zone Championships /National Championship | 48 |
| 13 | Representing Kerala State in Junior/Youth section in South Zone Championships/National Championship | 46 |
| 14 | Representing Kerala State in All India School Games (organized by SGFI) | 44 |
| 15 | Representing University in Inter University Championship (Zone /All India) | 42 |
| 16 | Representing District in Inter- District Championship for Seniors and Winning a Medal | 40 |
| 17 | Representing combined (All India) Navodaya/ KendriyaVidyalaya /CBSE/ ICSE team at the National School Games (SGFI participation) | 38 |
| 18 | Representing State in all India Rural Sports/ Women's Sports and Winning a Medal. | 36 |
| 19 | Representing District in Inter- District Championships for Juniors/ Youth and Winning a Medal. | 34 |

| 20 | Representing the Zone/Revenue District /Sports School/ Sports Hostel/ School in the Kerala State School Championships and Winning a Medal. | 32 |
|----|--|----|
| 21 | Representing a college in the Inter Collegiate championship and winning a medal | 30 |
| 22 | Representing State in all India Rural Sports/ Women's Sports. | 28 |
| 23 | Winning a Medal in the National level (Inter-state/ Inter- Region) Championships of the CBSE/ ICSE/ ISC/ Navadoaya/KendriyaVidyalaya Championships | 26 |
| 24 | Representing Revenue District in the State/Zonal Championships for Senior/Junior/Youth / State Schools Games | 24 |
| 25 | Winning a place in the Revenue District Championship for Senior/Junior/Youth / Schools Games/Regional Clusters for KendriyaVidyalaya/Navodaya/CBSE and state Championship. | 22 |

- Minimum achievements for PG admission under Sports Quota will be securing third place in the Intercollegiate Championship (30 marks)
- II and III positions are included as criteria for sports quota admissions in PG courses

Explanations

- 1. Achievements in those sports disciplines approved by Association of Indian Universities only will be considered for Sports Quota Admissions.
- 2. Priority shall be given while preparing rank list for those events in which Kannur University conducts inter collegiate competitions.
- 3. Approved World Competitions means the Competitions organized by the International Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline and in which the national Teams are sponsored by the National Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline and in which the National teams are sponsored by the National Apex Bodies and cleared by Sports Authority of India/Government of India.
- 4. The National Championship means the Championships conducted by the National Apex Bodies of the concerned discipline. District Competition means revenue district competition conducted by district association in respective sports, regional competitions means competition organized by KV/Navodaya/CBSE in the regional basis.
- 5. Games/ events mean a game/ event in which individual performs alone.
- 6. When a candidate has number of achievement in a sports / different discipline his/ her best achievement will be taken into consideration.
- 7. The sports achievements in last four years shall be considered for Sports quota admissions of PG courses for the academic year 2022-23.
- 8. All competitions where an upper age limit is fixed (Youth/ Junior/ Sub-Junior) would be treated as junior event provided it is not classified as senior event by the concerned National Federation.
- 9. Priority will be given for students having achievements in senior level competitions
- 10. When there is tie in the rank/mark the following criteria will be applied to break the tie:
 - (a) Priority will be given as per of their order of merit
 - i.e.; 1st, 2nd and 3rd place respectively.
 - (b) If the tie still remains those with a more number of achievements in the same level will be placed above the others. (more number of I places, more number of II places and so on.)

- (c) If the ties still remains the next best achievement as per the order merit will be considered.
- (d) If the tie is not broken by the above method the person having the achievements during the year closer to the selection will be given higher rank.
- (e) Individual achievements will be ranked above team achievements.
- (f) A new record is created ;he/she will be given priority.
- (g) If a tie cannot be broken by any of the above mentioned sports achievements, the marks obtained in the qualifying examination will be considered for breaking the tie.

NOTE:

The Sports Quota candidates should also register through online before the closure of registration date. The student should submit printout of the application (along with copies of sports certificates) to the Physical Education Department of the concerned college with a request. The Principal thereafter, with the help of Physical Education Department of the college will prepare a rank list as per the University norms. The rank list should be published in the college notice board for student's Redressal for a minimum of three days for the final publication of the ranklist.

If vacancies arise due to discontinuation of candidates under Sports quota, the next eligible candidate in the Rank List (Sports quota) shall be admitted. In case there is no next eligible candidate, the seat shall be kept vacant

The List of sports disciplines considered for Sports Quota admissions is given below.

| Sl No. | Event |
|--------|-------------------------|
| 1 | ARCHERY |
| 2 | ATHLETICS |
| 3 | BADMINTON |
| 4 | BALL BADMINTON |
| 5 | BASKETBALL |
| 6 | BEST PHYSIQUE(MEN ONLY) |
| 7 | BOXING (MEN ONLY) |
| 8 | CHESS |
| 9 | CRICKET |
| 10 | CROSS COUNTRY |
| 11 | FENCING |
| 12 | FOOTBALL |
| 13 | GYMNASTICS |
| 14 | HANDBALL |
| 15 | HOCKEY |
| 16 | JUDO |
| 17 | KABADDI |
| 18 | KALARIPAYATTU |
| 19 | KHO-KHO |
| 20 | POWER LIFTING |
| 21 | SOFTBALL |
| 22 | SWIMMING |
| 23 | TABLE TENNIS |
| 24 | TEAK WONDO |
| 25 | TENNIS |
| 26 | TUG OF WAR |
| 27 | VOLLYBALL |
| 28 | WEIGHT LIFTING |

| 29 | WRESTLING |
|----|-----------|
| 30 | YOGASANA |

4.1.5 Reservation for Nominees

i) Reservation for Candidates from Union Territory of Lakshadweep.

An additional seat shall be created for each PG Degree Programme (wherever necessary) in all affiliated colleges, exclusively for the purpose of accommodating students sponsored by the Union Territory of Lakshadweep. This seat shall not be filled up by other candidates. The Head of the Institutions should forward the list of such candidates to the University after admission. (Govt. letter No.5455/B3/2006/H.Edn. dated 15-3-2006).

ii) Concession for Wards of Kashmiri Migrantsand Kashmiri Pandit/ Kashmiri Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in Kashmir valley

The following relevant concessions are applicable for wards of Kashmiri Migrants and Kashmiri Pandit/ Kashmiri Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in Kashmir valley for admission to the PG courses in all Affiliated Arts & Science Colleges.

| Relaxation in cut off percentage up to 10% subject to minimum eligibility requirement. |
|--|
| Increase in intake capacity up to 5% course wise. |
| Waiving of domicile requirements for Kashmiri Migrants only. Kashmiri Pandits / Kashmiri |
| Hindu families (Non-migrants) living in the Kashmir valley need domicile certificate. |

iii) Reservation for Candidates from Jammu and Kashmir.

Two seats shall be created over and above the sanctioned strength to accommodate candidates belonging to Jammu Kashmir for admission to PG courses in the affiliated colleges for the academic year 2022-23

iv) Reservation for students from Mahe

One additional seat shall be created over and above the sanctioned strength in 3 Government colleges, as detailed below, to accommodate candidates belonging to Mahe. In the absence of students from Mahe, no admission shall be done among the students of Kerala in those additional seats.

1. Government Brennen College, Thalassery

M.A.English: 1 seat MA Economics: 1seat

2. Government College, Mananthawady M.Com: 1 seat MA Development Economics: 1 seat

3. Krishna Menon Memorial Government Women's college

MA English: 1 seat

MA Development Economics: 1 seat

(v) Reservation of seats for the widows /wards of Armed Forces of Personnel killed/disabled inaction during peace time.

Additional seats over and above the sanctioned strength may be created as and when required for the widows /wards of Armed Forces Personnel killed or disabled in action during peace time, in Central /State Universities /Autonomous/ Professional / Non-Professional Institutions under the purview of Ministry of Human Resource Development as per UGC policy.(Applicable to Army/Navy/Airforce only. Not applicable to paramilitary forces/CAPF/GREF/Coast Guard etc.). Certificates in proof of claim with supporting documents to be produced at the time of admission.

5. CLAIMS FOR MANDATORY RESERVATION AND CERTIFICATES TO BE PRODUCED

- (i) Claims for Mandatory Reservations must be made by a candidate at the time of submission of online application. Candidates should mention their claim in the **relevant columns** in the Personal and Academic Data Sheet. They should also satisfy the eligibility conditions as per the Prospectus, at the time of online registration.
- (ii) Candidates should produce all original documents to prove their claims made in the online application form, at the time of admission, before the Principal. The claims that are not mentioned at the time of online submission of application will not be entertained even if supporting evidences are produced later on. The claims for mandatory reservation, once made, cannot be altered by the candidate under any circumstances.

5.1.1 Claim for Community reservation under 'Socially and Educationally Backward Classes' (SEBC):

Reservation of seats to the socially and Educationally backward Classes will be in accordance with the provisions contained in G.O. (P) 208/66/Edn. Dated 2.5.1966, as amended from time to time.

(a) As per G.O. (Ms) No.02/2017, Backward Community Development, dated 08/03/2017, candidates belong to socially and Educationally Backward Classes under NON CREAMY LAYER category are eligible for reservation under this category. The candidates belonging to the Communities included in the SEBC list (List is in the annexure II (d)) alone will be eligible for the benefit of reservation under this category. The candidates, claiming reservation under SEBC quota should invariably produce 'Non Creamy Layer Certificate' obtained from the Village Officer concerned. Validity of the Non creamy Layer Certificate is one year.

5.1.2 Claim for Reservation under Scheduled Castes/Scheduled Tribes quota

Candidates claiming reservation under Scheduled Castes/ Scheduled Tribes quota should obtain the caste/community certificate from the Tahsildar. Candidates belonging to SC/ST communities allotted against merit seats or against the seats reserved for them are exempted from payment of fee at the time of admission. *The validity of SC/ST certificate is three years*.

(SC/ST list is given in Annexure II (a) & II (b))

Warning: Those who produce false SC/ST Certificate for claiming reservation under SC/ST quota shall be liable for punishment as per rules.

5.1.3 Claim of OEC candidates against the un-availed seats of SC/ST candidates.

Other Eligible Community (OEC) candidates are eligible for un –availed seats, if any, under SC/ST quota. The Communities listed in the Annexure II(c) only are eligible for such un – availed seats, if any under, SC/ST quota.(G.O.(Ms)No.14/2017/BCDD dated 02.08.2017). The candidates should furnish community and non-creamy layer certificate from the Village Officer/Tahsildar.

Converted Christians do not come under the SC/ST category. They belong to OEC category.

5.1.4Claim for fee concession to OEC candidates:

Candidates belonging to Other Eligible Communities are exempted from payment of fee at the time of allotment to PG Degree Programme under Government/Community quota irrespective of annual family income as per G.O (MS) No. 36/07/SCSTDD, dated: 03.07.2007.(Communities listed in Annexure II(c)). They should produce Community certificate from the Village Officer/Tahsildar at the time of admission.

5.1.5 Claim for fee concession to the candidates who get OEC educational assistance.

As per the G.O.(Ms) 10/2014/BCDD dated 23.05.2014, 30 communities from state OBC list are selected for OEC educational assistance subjected to a maximum of Rs. 8 Lakh annual income. (G.O (MS) No. 03/2018/BCDD) dated 09.04.2018 (Communities listed in Annexure II (e)) They should provide Community and Income Certificates from the Village Officer at the time of admission. The validity of income certificate for OEC is one year.

5.1.6 Claims for Reservation under Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) in General Category

Candidates who enjoy Communal Reservation such as SEBC, SC/ST are NOT eligible for EWS reservation. Only the candidates belonging to Economically weaker section which does not belong to SC/ST or other backward classes (SEBC/OEC) as per reservation rule are eligible for EWS Reservation (Categories specified in the Annexure II (f)). Such candidates must produce either of the certificates from the Village Officer namely "The applicant belonging to Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and Priority House Hold (PHH) category" (Annexure IV) or "The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS) in General Category (Annexure V)

5.2. OTHER GENERAL RULES FOR MANDATORY RESERVATION

General rule for Conversion of Vacant Seats

5.2.1 The seats un-availed by the SC candidates will go to ST candidate and vice versa. If sufficient candidates are not available for filling the seats reserved for SC/ST candidates, the same will be notified in the media and a separate allotment for SC/ST candidates will be made by the University. However, even after this, if SC/ST seats are remaining vacant such seats shall be filled as detailed below.

Government/Self Financing/Aided Colleges except Colleges run by Backward Minority Communities:

The unfilled seats shall be filled up from the candidates belonging to Other Eligible Communities (OEC) in the Annexure II(c) of the prospectus and in their absence, candidates belonging to SEBC. The seats that further remain unfilled will go to the General Merit Quota.

If sufficient candidates are not available for filling the seats reserved for SEBC, the seats that remain unfilled will be converted to the General Merit Quota.

Aided Colleges run by Backward Minority Communities:

The unfilled seats shall be filled on the basis of the merit as per the rank list from among the applicants of **backward minority community**, which runs the college. If seats still remain unfilled, it will be filled up from candidates belonging to OEC and in their absence, candidates belonging to SEBC. The seats that further remain unfilled will go to the General Merit Quota.

6. RULES FOR ADMISSION OF STUDENTS TO VARIOUS PG DEGREE PROGRAMME IN AFFILIATED COLLEGES

6.1. Assessment of Merit: Except when otherwise provided, the merit of a candidate will be assessed on the basisof the grade points obtained by him/her in the qualifying examinations for admission to the particular programme, subject to such criteria as may be prescribed by the University. In assessing merit, bonus score will be awarded for extracurricular activities like NCC, NSS. of the students. These bonus score will be added to the grade points obtained for the qualifying examination for preparing the rank list.

6.2Weightage:

Bonus score in respect of N.C.C. and N.S.S. candidates will be given for the purpose of ranking in the manner given below:

In respect of NCC applicants, the bonus score of 0.1 will be awarded on the basis of NCC certificates signed by the Director and issued by the Directorate of NCC to the candidates who have secured at least 75% attendance after having participated in its activity during the course of study immediately preceding the course for which admission is sought.

An additional score of 0.05 and 0.1 will be awarded to NCC cadets holding B, C certificates respectively for the purpose of admission to PG course in affiliated colleges.

For awarding Bonus score of 0. 1 to NSS participants, the basis will be NSS certificate signed by the Vice Chancellor and issued by the University to volunteers who have completed 240 hours of work within a period of two years in the course of study immediately preceding the course for which the admission sought.

The benefit of bonus score for purposes of admission can be earned by the candidates only under any one category (either N.S.S. or N.C.C).

A Grace Score of 10% of Initial Index Score shall be given to applicants to PG courses who have passed the qualifying examination, after undergoing the whole prescribed course of study from a college affiliated to the Kannur University.

A Grace Score of 20% of Initial Index Score to the ST applicants of Wayanad district for admission in Arts& Science colleges of Wayanad District under the Jurisdiction of Kannur University as per order No. Acad/D2/2805/2017 dated 20/04/2017.

6.2. ELIGIBILITY FOR ADMISSION

6.2.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in the Statutes, the selection of students in Government colleges shall be governed by the rules prescribed by the Government from time to time with the concurrence of the University in respect of such admissions.

6.3. Eligibility for each Programme

A. PG Programmes under the Faculty of Science

| No | Name of the Programme | Eligibility for admission | |
|----|-----------------------|--|--|
| 1 | Mathematics | BSc Mathematics with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses | |
| 2 | Statistics | BSc Statistics with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. BSc Mathematics and Statistics (Double main) or BSc Mathematics with Statistics as one of the complementary with not less than 55% marks or equivalent GPA. A weightage of 10% shall be added to the third index marks of B.Sc Statistics Degree holders before computing the final index | |
| 3 | Physics | BSc Physics with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. | |
| 4 | Chemistry | BSc Chemistry with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. | |
| 5 | Botany | BSc Botany/Plant Science/Life Science with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. | |
| 6 | Zoology | BSc Zoology/Life Science with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses | |
| 7 | Geology | BSc Geology with not less than 50 % marks or equivalent GPA | |

| | | excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses |
|----|---|---|
| 8 | Microbiology | BSc Biotechnology/Chemistry/Bio chemistry/ Zoology/ Botany/ Plant Science/ Life Science/ Microbiology or any other subjects with Microbiology/ Biotechnology as one of the subjects of study at UG level with not less than 50% marks or equivalent GPA in Core Course/Part III excluding Complimentary Courses/subsidiaries. |
| 9 | Biotechnology | BSc Biotechnology/Chemistry/Bio chemistry/ Zoology/ Botany/ Plant Science/ Life Science/ Microbiology or any other subjects with Microbiology/ Biotechnology as one of the subjects of study at UG level with not less than 50% marks or equivalent GPA in Core Course/Part III excluding Complimentary Courses/subsidiaries |
| 10 | Electronics | BSc Electronics/Physics/Computer Science with not less than 50% marks or equivalent GPA in Core Course/ Part III excluding subsidiaries/Complimentary Courses. A weightage of 25% of index marks shall be given to students who have passed B.Sc Electronics or equivalent |
| 11 | Computer Science | BSc Computer Science/Electronics/Physics/Statistics /BCA or any degree with Physics and Mathematics at HSE with not less than 50% marks or equivalent GPA in Core Course/ Part III excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
| 12 | Geography | BA/BSc Geography Degree with minimum 50% marks under Part III (Main and Subsidiaries together) or equivalent GPA in core and complimentary courses. Double main or triple main with Geography, as one of the main subjects will be considered only in the absence of qualified candidates with single main. Blind/Deaf candidates are not eligible for admission to the course. |
| 13 | Counselling Psychology | Any Degree with not less than 50% marks or equivalent GPA |
| 14 | M.Sc.Chemistry with Drug Chemistry Specialization | Bachelor's Degree in Chemistry with Mathematics and Physics as subsidiary subjects |
| 15 | M.Sc Mathematics (Multivariate Calculus & Mathematical analysis, Modelling &Simulation Financial Risk Management) | Bachelor's degree in Mathematics with Statistics, Computer Science or Physics as complementary/minor subjects. |
| 16 | M.Sc Physics with Computational and Nano Science specialization | Bachelor's degree in Physics, with Mathematics, Computer Science or Chemistry as complementary minor subjects. |
| 17 | M.ScZoology (Structure, Physiology, Development and Classification of Animals) | B.Sc Zoology/Life Science with not less than 50% of marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
| 18 | M.Sc Plant Science with Bioinformatics | B.Sc. Degree of Kannur University with Botany (Core) or Plant Science (Core) or an equivalent degree of any other University recognized by this University. |

B. PG Programmes under the Faculty of Technology

| 1 | M.Sc Computer | B.Sc Computer Science /BCA/BE/BTech or equivalent degree or a pass |
|---|--------------------------------|--|
| | Science with Specialisation in | in B.Sc. with Mathematics as Core/Complementary or equivalent degree, with 50% marks/grade(45% marks/grade in case of candidates |
| | | |

C. PG Programmes under the Faculty of Humanities

| 1 | History | BA History with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. | |
|---|--------------------------|---|--|
| 2 | Economics | BA Economics with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. BSc Mathematics/ Statistics with 70% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries. Total number of candidates admitted from BSc stream should not exceed 25% of the total strength. | |
| 3 | Applied Economics | BA Economics with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. BSc Mathematics/ Statistics with 70% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries. Total number of candidates admitted from BSc stream should not exceed 25% of the total strength | |
| 4 | Development Economics | BA Economics as Core Course/ Part III excluding subsidiaries with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. BSc Mathematics/ Statistics with 70% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries. Total number of candidates admitted from BSc stream should not exceed 25% of the total strength | |
| 5 | Philosophy | Any Degree with a minimum of 45% marks in Part III or equivalent GPA. An extra weightage of 25% of the mark/grade in part III be given for students who have passed BA Philosophy. | |
| 6 | MSW | Any degree with not less than 45% marks for non-science subjects and 50% marks for Science subjects or equivalent GPA for Core course/Part III subjects. Weightage of 10% shall be given to the candidates who have passed BSW with 45% marks in Core/Part III excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. | |

D. PG Programmes under the Faculty of Social Science

| 1 | MA Social Science with Specialization in History | Any Bachelor degree from a recognized university with minimum of 45% marks in part III or equivalent GPA. An extra weightage of 25% of marks/grade in part III will be given to applicant who have passed BA History/Economics/Sociology/Political Science programme |
|---|---|--|
| 2 | MA Governance and Politics | Any degree with a minimum of 50% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary courses. An extra weightage of 5% of the mark/grade in Core Courses be given for students who have passed BA Political Science. |

E. PG Programmes under Faculty of Language & Literature

| 1 | Malayalam | BA Malayalam with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
|---|-----------|---|
| | | BA/BSc with Malayalam as Common Course with not less than 45% |
| | | marks or equivalent GPA in Common Course/additional language. |
| | | Candidate those who have passed LRP programmes like B.B.M, B.B.A., |
| | | B.Com. and B.Sc LRP Programmes are not eligible for MA Malayalam |
| | | programme |
| | | Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given to the candidates who |
| | | have studied Malayalam as Core Course |
| 2 | Hindi | BA Hindi/ Functional Hindi with not less than 45% marks or equivalent |
| | | GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
| | | BA/BSc with Hindi as Common Course with not less than 50% marks or |
| | | equivalent GPA in Common Course/additional language. |
| | | Candidate those who have passed LRP programmes like B.B.M, B.B.A., |
| | | B.Com. and B.Sc.LRP Programmes are not eligible for MA Hindi |
| | | programme |
| | | Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given to the candidates who |
| | | have studied Hindi as Core Course. Weightage of 5% of marks or GPA |
| | | shall be given to the candidates who have studied Functional Hindi as Core |
| | | Course. |
| 3 | Kannada | B.A.Kannada with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding |
| | | subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
| | | B.A. /B.Sc. with Kannada as Common Course with not less than 50% |
| | | marks or equivalent GPA in Common Course/additional language. |
| | | Candidate those who have passed LRP programmes like B.B.M, B.B.A, |
| | | B.Com. and B.Sc. LRP Programmes are not eligible for MA Kannada |
| | | programme |
| | | Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given to the candidates who |
| | | have studied Kannada as Core Course. |
| 4 | Arabic | B.A.Arabic with not less than 45% marks or equivalent GPA excluding |
| | | subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. |
| | | B.A. /B.Sc. with Arabic as Common Course with not less than 50% |
| | | marks or equivalent GPA in Common Course/additional language . |
| | | B.A. (Afzal-ul-ulama), Arabic (Oriental Title in Arabic) Examination of |
| | | Kerala/ MG/ Calicut/ Kannur University with 50% marks or equivalent |
| | | GPA. |
| | | Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given to the candidates who |
| | | have studied Arabic as Core Course. Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA |
| | | shall be given to the candidates who have studied Arabic & Islamic History |
| | | (Double main pattern II) having secured 50% or above or equivalent GPA |
| | | in the concerned group. Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given |
| | | to the candidates who have studied B.A. (Afzal-ul-ulama) |
| | | |

| 5 | English | B.A. English/Functional English with not less than 45% marks or | |
|---|---------|--|--|
| | | equivalent GPA excluding subsidiaries/Complementary Courses. | |
| | | B.A./B.Sc. with English as Common Course with not less than 45% marks | |
| | | or equivalent GPA in Common Course. | |
| | | Candidate those who have passed LRP programmes like B.B.M,B.B.A, | |
| | | B.Com. and B.Sc.LRP Programmes are not eligible for MA English | |
| | | programme | |
| | | Weightage of 10% of marks or GPA shall be given to the candidates who | |
| | | have studied English as Core course. A weightage of 5% shall be given to | |
| | | the candidates who have studied Functional English. | |

F. PG Programmes under Faculty of Commerce & Management Studies

| 1 | M.Com. | UG Degree in B.Com/B.B.A./B.B.M/B.B.S with not less than 45% | |
|---|---------|---|--|
| | | marks in Part III or equivalent GPA for Core and Complementary | |
| | | Courses | |
| 2 | M.T.T.M | Any degree in 10+2+3 pattern with not less than 45 % subjects marks or equivalent GPA Core Course/ Part III Subjects. Weightage of 5% shall be given to the candidates who have passed a degree in Tourism/Hospitality/Hotel Management with 50 % marks or equivalent GPA | |

G. PG Programmes under Faculty of Communication

| 1 | Master of | A bachelor degree (under 10+2+3)of this university or any other Indian |
|---|----------------|--|
| | Communication | or foreign university recognized by Kannur University as equivalent |
| | and Journalism | thereto and have secured a minimum of 45% marks or equivalent grade |
| | (MCJ) | in part III / core graduate course. |

H. PG Programmes under Faculty of Fine Arts

| 1 | *Bharathanatyam | B.A. Bharathanatyam or any Degree/Equivalent in any subject. | |
|---|--|--|--|
| | Admission shall be made in the order of merit of performance of eligible | | |
| | | candidates at the Aptitude test conducted by the college | |

Note: Relaxation of marks in qualifying examinations as per rules (for SC/.ST – pass minimum, SEBC/OEC -5% relaxation in the qualifying examination from the prescribed minimum for admission.)

- *MA Bharathanatyam: Admission to the programme MA Bhatathanatyam shall not be included in the centralised allotment process. Admission will be merely upon the eligibility and aptitude test. Aptitude test shall be conducted by the concerned colleges.
- 1. The candidates seeking admission to the MA Bharathanatyam programme should register online.
- 2. Candidates should submit the printout of the application form to the colleges concerned.

6.4 Equivalency/Recognition

Candidates who passed their qualifying examination from the universities outside Kerala (recognized by University Grants Commission) after regular study needn't produce equivalency certificate provided that there is no difference in nomenclature. Students who passed their degrees through distance education from universities outside Kerala(except the Degrees from IGNOU that do not require hands on training) and those who obtained regular degrees with different nomenclature from universities in or outside Kerala should submit Equivalency Certificate(stating that the said degree of other University is equated to concerned degree of Kannur University) while seeking admission. If the eligibility is 'any degree' recognition

6.5Deduction/Loosing of grade points for subsequent appearances

Candidates will lose a score of 0.1 for ranking purpose for every successive attempt after the first attempt of qualifying examination, subject to a maximum of a score of 0.25. The numbers of chances means the number of chances taken for passing any part of the qualifying examination. Betterment of examination will not be considered as a chance.

6.7 Resolving of tie:

In the case of a tie of index score, the following will be considered on a priority basis

- Grade points of the subject opted
- Grade points of the complementary I
- Grade points of the complementary II
- Grade points of Common course I (First Language English)
- Grade points of Common course II (Second Language)

7. Feeto be paid to the University

7.1 Feeto be paid to the University for Registration

The Registration Fee is ₹450/- (For SC/ST/PWBD candidates – ₹270 /-)

Note: The fee has to be remitted by online (SBIePay) payment only.

7.2 Fee to be paid to the University on allotment

On securing admission, the under mentioned University fee has to be remitted by **SBIePay**only. The printout of the payment of transaction should be produced in the college at the time of admission.

Fee details for General candidates are shown below*

| Sl.No | Particulars of the Fee to be remitted | Amount (Rs.) |
|-------|---|--------------|
| 1. | Students Affiliation fee (onetime payment) | |
| | | 220/- |
| | | |
| 2. | University Union Fee (per year) | 110/- |
| 3. | Sports Affiliation fee (per year) | 220/- |
| 4. | University Development Fee (per year) | 60/- |
| | Total (To be paid during Admission) | 610 |
| 5. | Recognition Fee** | 115+50/- |
| 6. | Matriculation Fee** | 115+50/- |
| | | 330/- |
| | Total (To be paid after closing of admission) | |

Fee details for SC /ST candidates*

| Sl.No | Particulars of the Fee to be remitted | Amount (Rs.) |
|-------|---|--------------|
| 1. | Students Affiliation fee (onetime payment) | 220/- |
| 2. | University Union Fee (per year) | 110/- |
| 3. | Sports Affiliation fee (per year) | 220/- |
| | Total(To be paid during Admission) | 550/- |
| 4. | Recognition Fee** | 115+50/- |
| 5. | Matriculation Fee** | 115+50/- |
| | Total (To be paid after closing of admission) | ` 330/- |

*Subjected to revision

** Students who have obtained Degree from Kannur University are exempted from paying Recognition & Matriculation fee .University will provide separate link in student's profile on admission website for remittance of Recognition and matriculation fee after admission. SC/ST candidates shall claim the refund of fees from the SC/ST Board.

Note: The Registration Fee & University Fee once remitted will not be refunded under any circumstances.

- 8. As per the instructions of the University Grants Commission, the eligible SC/ST/OBC / SEBC/PWBD students should submit their scholarship form for the academic year for processing the scholarship to SC/ST/OBC/SEBC/PWBD etc.
- 9. Guidelines for the computation of index Scores and ranking for the admission to Post Graduate programmes in affiliated colleges under Kannur University

Ref: 1.U.O.No.Acad/D2/1121/2003 Vol II dated 16/07/2012

- 2. U.O. No. Acad/C2/2232/2014 dated 14/03/2014
- 3. U.O.No. Acad.D2/11234/ Admission Schedule/2017

The following steps shall be adopted for the computation of index scores and ranking for the admission to P.G. Programmes.

<u>Step 1:-</u>[Computation of Initial Index Score for M.Sc. &M.Com and M.A. Programmes excluding languages]:

Calculate the Initial Index Score by the formula,

Initial Index Score=(Total C.G.P. of Core and Complementary)+(C.G.P of Core alone)

(Credit of Core and Complementary) + (Credit of Core alone)

Example:

| Course | Credit | OGPA | CGP = Credit x |
|------------------|--------|-------|----------------|
| | | | OGPA |
| Core | 56 | 9.711 | 543.816 |
| Complementary I | 12 | 9.700 | 116.400 |
| Complementary II | 12 | 9.000 | 108.000 |
| Total | 80 | | 768.216 |

Initial Index Score =
$$768.216 + 543.816$$

 $80+56$
= 1312.032
 136
= 9.647

Note: As the students of U G Programmes for/from the year 2014 admission (CBCSS) have been evaluated on the basis of 10 point scale, the Initial Index Score also is a figure out of 10.

For the students who have undergone their U G Programme based on CCSS (2009 admission to 2013 admission), Grading System (2008 Admission) and mark system (up to 2007 admission), calculate the Initial Index Score as explained and illustrated in the guidelines as per Ref. No. 1. As this Initial Index Score is out of 4, convert it to 10 by multiplying by 2.5.

Example: Let for a student under CCSS 2013 admission,

Initial Index Score = 3.835 (out of 4)

Then convert it to $3.835 \times 2.5 = 9.588$ (out of 10)

If a candidate completed BSc programme in Mathematics wants to apply for admission for
 <u>MSc Statistics Programme</u>. In this case, the initial index score is to be calculated as
 follows:

Initial Index Score=(Total C.G.P. of Core and Complimentary) + (C.G.P of Statistics)
(Credit of Core and Complimentary + Credit of Statistics)

• [Computation of Initial Index Score for Languages]

(i) For M.A. English Programme:

Initial Index Score is the maximum of C.G.P. of Common Course-I and

Total C.G.P. of Core and Complimentary

Credit of Core and Complimentary

(ii) For M.A. Non-English Programme:

Initial Index Score is the maximum of C.G.P. of Common Course-II and

Total C.G.P. of Core and Complimentary

Credit of Core and Complimentary

For PG Degree Programme under Faculty of Languages& Literature, 10% of Initial Index Score calculated as mentioned above will be added to the Initial Index Score as Bonus for the candidates who have studied the subject as Core. (5% of Functional English and Functional Hindi). Comparing this with CGP of Common Course, the maximum of the two is taken as Initial Index Score.

Step 2: [Computation of Second Index Score]

The Second Index Score shall be computed by adding the grace scores (G) to the Initial Index Score. The students who have done their qualifying U.G degree from Kannur University are eligible for a Grace Score of 10% of Initial Index Score, as per Ref. No.2 cited. In the case of other students, the grace score is Zero. That is, the Second Index Score is same as the Initial Index Score.

Example: If the student mentioned in the illustration above has done the qualifying degree from Kannur University, then the Second Index Score is,

$$9.647 + [9.647 \times 10/100] = 9.647 + 0.965$$

= 10.612

Step 3: [Computation of Third Index Score]

The Third Index Score shall be computed by adding the 'bonus score' (B) to the Second Index Score. NCC and NSS candidates are eligible for bonus score. The bonus score for NSS and NCC is 0.1. NCC 'B' Certificate and 'C' Certificate holders are eligible for an additional score of 0.05 and 0.1 respectively .i.e, (The bonus score for NCC 'B'&'C' Certificate holders will be 0.15 & 0.2 respectively). These scores are to be added to the second Index Score in the case of NCC and NSS candidates. [As the Initial Index Score of students under CCSS (2009 to 2013), grading (2008) and mark (up to 2007) are being converted to 10 point scale in step 1, the bonus scores are the same to all as explained above]. In the case of other students, the bonus score is Zero. That is, Third Index Score is same as Second Index Score.

Example: If the student explained in the illustration is eligible for a bonus score 0.1 on account of NCC/NSS, then the Third Index Score = 10.612 + 0.1 = 10.712

Step 4: [Computation of Final Index Score]

The Final Index Score shall be obtained by subtracting a 'Handicap Score' (H) of 0.1, 0.2 and 0.25 from the Third Index Score of those students who have taken two chances, three chances and more than three chances respectively for completing their qualifying U G degree. The 'number of chances' means the number of chances taken for passing any part of the qualifying examination. Betterment of qualified results (Improvement) will not be considered as a chance. In the case the students who have taken only one chance for passing the qualifying examination, the handicap score is Zero. That is, the Final Index Score is same as the Third Index Score.

The Final Index Score shall be rounded to three decimal places.

Example: If the student explained in the illustration has taken two chances for completing the qualifying U.G. degree examination, then the Final Index Score = 10.712 - 0.1 = 10.612

10. Post Allotment Activities:

Reporting at the College: The candidates who get allotment will have to report before the Principal/Head of the College/Institution concerned for admission on the dates notified, with the following documents:

- a) Print out of completed online application generated by the Candidate.
- **b)** Print out of Registration Fee & University Fee remitted by the candidate by online.
- **c**) Original grade cards/mark lists and Provisional/Degree Certificate of the qualifying examination.
- d) Certificate to prove date of birth
- e) TC from the Institution last attended
- f) Course & Conduct Certificate
- g) Original Community Certificate /Caste Certificate /Anthyodaya Anna Yojana (AAY) and Priority House Hold (PHH) category certificate (EWS) /The Income and Assets certificate for Economically Weaker Sections (EWS)if applicable
- h) Non creamy layer certificate in the case of SEBC candidates.
- i) Original certificates to prove the claim for grace marks, if any.
- j) Equivalency certificate(stating that the said degree of other University is equated to concerned degree of Kannur University) from Kannur University in the case of candidates who passed qualifying examination through Distance Education from Universities outside Kerala(except Degrees from IGNOU that do not require hands on training) and those who obtained degrees with different nomenclature. (Recognition Certificate is sufficient if the eligibility is 'any UG degree'.). The college can refer any doubtful cases of equivalency/recognition to the university.
- k) Any other relevant certificate for any claim made in the application.

11. Verification of Documents: The Principal/Head of the Institution shall be personally responsible for verification and satisfaction of the correctness of the documents/records produced by the candidate, at the time of seeking admission in the College/Institution. The candidates should fulfil the eligibility criteria prescribed at the time of online registration, in all respects, and all relevant documents shall be submitted at the respective colleges during the time of admission. The eligibility of the candidates for the course in all respects shall be confirmed by the Principal before the closure of admission.

The Principal should ensure identification of candidates during Admission and verify their photographs uploaded at the time of registration.

12.SPECIAL INSTRUCTIONS

- 1. Failure to report for Admission: Candidates who do not take admission on the prescribed date will lose their admission.
- 2. Candidates have the freedom to change their password. However they should take note of the password and application number carefully, for future login.
 - 3. Application of candidates, who do not register their personal and academic data online and who do not give their options online, within the time schedule, will not be considered for allotment. No opportunity will be given to incorporate any details after the last date of submission of application.

Late or defective application will not be considered, under any circumstances.

- 4. Any kind of false information will lead to cancellation of admission.
- 5. No rounding of marks / percentage to the nearest whole number will be permitted.
- 6. Those who are awaiting results of the last semester/year, but passed in all the previous semesters /year can also apply. However, they should be qualified on or before the last date of submission of the application.
- 7. Do not send hardcopies of the printout of the online application to the university. The hardcopy of the online application with supporting documents should be submitted by the candidate at the time of admission to the college.
- 8. Any other item which is not specifically covered in this prospectus will be decided by the University and that decision shall be final.
- 9. <u>Preventive measure against ragging</u>: if an applicant for admission is found to have been Indulged in ragging in the past or if it is noticed later that he/she had indulged in ragging, admission shall be revoked or he/she shall be expelled from the educational institution. <u>Candidate & Parents should submit the undertaking (see ANNEXURE III) to the College</u>, before getting admission to the college.
- 10. Declaration against Dowry: Each of the student of the institution and his/her parents, or guardian are required to submit a combined undertaking at the time of admission in prescribed format available in Annexure VI which is mandatory for admission against dowry.

Any disputes pertaining to allotment/ admission, shall fall only, within the jurisdiction of the Hon'ble High Court of Kerala.

Sd/-REGISTRAR Kannur University Thavakkara Kannur, Kerala Pin: 670 002

ANNEXURE I

| Sl No | Name of the College | Name of the Courses | Total seats* |
|----------|---|---|-----------------|
| | Ge | OVERNMENT COLLEGES | 1 |
| 1 | Govinda Pai Memorial | M.Com.(Finance) | 10 |
| | Government College, | M.Sc. Statistics | 12 |
| | Manjeswaram | Master of Tourism and Travel | 12 |
| | | Management(MTTM) | |
| 2 | Government College, | nt College, M.A. Kannada | |
| | Kasaragod | M.A. Economics | 10 |
| | | M.A. Arabic | 10 |
| | | M.A. English | 10 |
| | | M.Sc. Geology | 10 |
| | | M.Sc. Mathematics | 15 |
| | | M.Sc. Chemistry | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics with Computational and Nano | 12 |
| | | Science Specialization | |
| 3 | Government Arts & Science | M.A. Social Science with Specialization in | 15 |
| | College, Uduma, Kasaragod | History | |
| 4 | E.K. Nayanar Memorial | M.A. Applied Economics | 18 |
| | Government College, | | |
| | Elerithattu, Kasaragod | | |
| | | MAR III | 1.7 |
| 5 | Government College | M.A. English Language and Literature | 15 |
| | Peringome ,Kannur | | |
| | | | |
| 6 | K.M.M. Govt.Women's | M.A. English Language and Literature | 16 |
| | College, Kannur | M.A. Development Economics | 15 |
| | | MSc. Chemistry with Drug Chemistry | 12 |
| | | Specialization | |
| 7 | Government Brennen | M.A. History | 20 |
| | College, Dharmadam, | M.A. Malayalam | 20 |
| | Thalassery | M.A. Hindi | 20 |
| | | M.A. English | 20 |
| | | M.A. Economics | 15 |
| | | M.A. Philosophy | 13 |
| | | M.A. in Governance and Politics | 15 |
| | | M.Sc. Mathematics | 15 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Botany | 13 |
| | | M.Sc. Zoology | 12 |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 24 |
| | | M.Sc. Chemistry | 13 |
| | | | |
| 8 | Government College,Thalassery, Chokli, Kannur | M.Sc. Computer Science with Specialization in Artificial intelligence | 12 |
| 9 | Govt. College | M.Com. Finance | 22 |
| - | Mananthawady, | M.A. English | 20 |
| | P.O.Nalloornad, | M.A. Development Economics | 20 |
| | Mananthawady | F | |

| | | M.Sc. Electronics | 13 |
|---|---|--|------|
| | | | |
| | AIDED COLLEGE | AIDED COLLEGES | |
| 1 | • | S(BACKWARD MINORITY COMMUNITY) | 1 24 |
| 1 | N.A.M. College, Kallikandy, Kannur | M.ComFinance | 24 |
| | Kamui | M.Sc. Computer Science (Unaided) | 20 |
| | | M.A. English (Unaided) M.Sc. Mathematics (Unaided) | 24 |
| 2 | Sir Syad Callaga | | 14 |
| 2 | Sir Syed College, | M.Sc. Botany. | 14 |
| | Thaliparamba, Kannur. | M.Sc. Chemistry | 14 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics M.A. Arabic | 14 |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 18 |
| | AIDED COLLECE | | 18 |
| 1 | | S(BACKWARD COMMUNITY) | 20 |
| 1 | SreeNarayana College, | M.A. Economics | 20 |
| | Thottada, Kannur | M.A. English | 15 |
| | | M.Sc. Zoology | 14 |
| | | M.Sc. Chemistry | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics | 14 |
| | | M.Sc. Mathematics(Multivariate Calculus | 15 |
| | | &Mathematical Analysis, Modelling & | |
| | | Simulation, Financial Risk Management) | 10 |
| | ANDED COLLEGE | M.Com. Finance | 12 |
| - | | ES(FORWARD MINORITY COMMUNITY) | 10 |
| 1 | Nirmalagiri College, | M.A. Economics | 12 |
| | Kuthuparamaba, Kannur | M.Sc. Physics | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Chemistry | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Zoology(Structure ,Physiology, | 12 |
| | G. D. W.G. H | Development and Classification of Animals | 20 |
| 2 | St.Pius X College, Rajapuram, Kanhangad | M.A. Development Economics | 20 |
| 3 | Mary Matha Arts & Science | M.Sc. Mathematics (Unaided) | 20 |
| | College, Mananthawady | M.Sc. Computer Science | 20 |
| | | ES(FORWARD COMMUNITY) | |
| 1 | Pazhassi Raja NSS College, | M.Com. Finance | 10 |
| | Mattannur, Kannur | M.Sc. Mathematics | 15 |
| | DED COLLEGES (EDUCATION | , | 1 |
| 1 | Nehru Arts & Science | M.A. English | 18 |
| | College, P.O.Padanekat, | M.A. History | 12 |
| | Kanhangad | M.Sc. Statistics | 12 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics | 10 |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 24 |
| 2 | Payyannur College, | M.Sc. Mathematics | 15 |
| | Payyannur | M.Sc. Chemistry | 14 |
| | | M.Sc. Physics | 14 |
| | | M.A. English | 14 |
| | | MSc. Plant Science with Bioinformatics | 12 |
| 3 | Co-operative Arts & Science | M.A. History | 12 |
| | College, Madai, P.O.Pazhayangadi, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 14 |
| 4 | S.E.S College, | M.A .English (Unaided) | 18 |
| | Sreekandapuram | M.A. Journalism and Mass Communication | 25 |
| | _ | MCom. Finance (Unaided) | 30 |
| | | M.Com. International Business (Unaided) | 20 |

| | | M.Sc. Computer Science (Unaided) | 15 | | | | | |
|----|--|----------------------------------|----|--|--|--|--|--|
| 5 | MG College, Iritty,Kannur | M.ComFinance | 20 | | | | | |
| | | M.Sc. Mathematics | 20 | | | | | |
| | AIDED (ORIENTAL TITLE COLLEGES) | | | | | | | |
| 1 | DarulIrshad Arabic College, P.O. Paral, Thalassery | M.A. Arabic | 10 | | | | | |
| 2 | Nusrathul Islam Arabic | M.A. Arabic | 10 | | | | | |
| | College, P.O. Kadavathur, | | | | | | | |
| | Kannur | | | | | | | |
| | | UNAIDED COLLEGES | | | | | | |
| 1 | College of Applied Science, | M.Sc. Computer Science | 20 | | | | | |
| | P.O. Pettikundu (Cheemeni), Kasaragod | M.Com. Finance | 15 | | | | | |
| 2 | Malabar Islamic Complex- | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| | Arts & Science College, Mahinabad, Kasaragod | | | | | | | |
| 3 | Dr.Ambedkar Arts & Science | M.A. English | 24 | | | | | |
| | College, Periya, Kasaragod | M.Sc. Physics | 12 | | | | | |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 24 | | | | | |
| 4 | Peoples Co-operative Arts & | M.Com. Finance | 25 | | | | | |
| | Science College, Munnad, Kasaragod | M.S.W. | 20 | | | | | |
| 5 | St.Mary's College, Bela,Bela P.O, Kasaragod | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| 6 | College of Applied Science, | M.Com. Finance | 15 | | | | | |
| | Manjeswaram,Kasaragod | MSc. Computer Science | 20 | | | | | |
| 7 | Sa- Adiya Arts & Science College, Kalanad P.O., Koliyadukam, Kasaragod | M.Com. Finance | 12 | | | | | |
| 8 | SNDP Yogam Arts & Science College, Kalichanadukkam Rd, Kalichanadukam,Kasaragod | M.Com. Finance | 15 | | | | | |
| 9 | Khansa Women's College for | M.Sc. Microbiology | 15 | | | | | |
| | Advanced Studies, Kumbala | M.Com. Finance | 18 | | | | | |
| 10 | CK Nair Arts & Management College, Kanhangad | M.Com. Finance | 15 | | | | | |
| 11 | Green Woods Arts & Science College, Pallikunnu | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| 12 | St. Mary's Arts & Science College, Cherupanathady | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| 13 | SreeNarayana College of Management Studies, Periye, Kasaragod | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| 14 | College of Applied | M.Sc. Computer Science | 18 | | | | | |
| | Science,Pattuvam, Taliparamba, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 15 | | | | | |
| 15 | College of Applied Science, P.O.Kuthuparamba, Kannur | M.Sc. Computer Science | 20 | | | | | |
| 16 | College of Applied Science, | M.Sc. Computer Science | 20 | | | | | |
| | Neruvambram, Pazhayangadi, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 20 | | | | | |
| 17 | Gurudev Arts & Science | M.Sc. Chemistry | 18 | | | | | |
| | College, Mathil, Kannur | M.Sc. Mathematics | 24 | | | | | |

| | | M.Sc. Physics | 12 |
|----------|------------------------------|--|----------|
| | | M.A. English | 25 |
| | | M.ComFinance | 25 |
| 18 | Sir Syed Institute of | M.Sc. Computer Science | 30 |
| | Technical Studies, Karimbam | M.Sc. Bio-Technology | 20 |
| | P.O, Taliparamba, Kannur | M.Sc. Microbiology | 20 |
| 19 | Taliparamba Arts & Science | M.Sc. Physics | 20 |
| | College, P.O.Kanhirangad, | M.Com. Finance | 30 |
| | Taliparamba, Kannur | M.A. English | 15 |
| | | | |
| 20 | Deva Matha Arts & Science | M.A. English | 15 |
| 20 | College, P.O. Paisakari, | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| | Kannur | Wi.Com. I manee | 13 |
| 21 | Mary Matha Arts & Science | M.A. English | 15 |
| | College, Alakode.P.O, | M.Com. Finance | 20 |
| | Kannur | The same of the sa | |
| 22 | Chinmaya Arts & Science | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| | College for Women, Chala | M.A. English | 18 |
| | P.O, Kannur | M.Sc. Biotechnology | 14 |
| 23 | Don Bosco Arts &Science | M.A. Journalism and Mass Communication | 20 |
| | College, Angadikadavu P.O, | M.S.W | 30 |
| | Kannur | M.A. English | 15 |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 20 |
| | | M.Sc. Mathematics | 12 |
| | | M. Sc. Counselling Psychology | 15 |
| 24 | St.Joseph's College, | M.S.W. | 30 |
| | Pilathara, Kannur | M.Com .Finance | 20 |
| | | M.A. English | 18 |
| 25 | Pilathara Co-op Arts & | M.Sc. Physics | 14 |
| | Science College, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 24 |
| 26 | Morazha Co-operative Arts & | M.Com. Finance | 24 |
| 27 | Science College, Kannur | Ma a li B l l | 20 |
| 27 | Wadihuda Institute of | M.Sc. Counselling Psychology | 20 |
| | Research and Advanced | MSc Chemistry | 15 |
| 20 | Studies, Vilayancode, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 20 |
| 28 | Navajyothi College, | M.A. English | 20 |
| | Cherupuzha, Kannur | M.Com. Marketing | 20 |
| | | M.Com. Finance | 18 |
| 29 | SreeNarayana Guru College | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| | of Arts & Science, Veerpad | | |
| | P.O, Iritty, Kannur-670704 | | |
| 30 | De Paul Arts & Science | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| | College,Edathotty, | | |
| | Kakkayangad | | |
| | P.O,Iritty,Kannur-670673 | | |
| 31 | SreeNarayana Guru College | M.Sc. Geology | 12 |
| | of Advanced Studies, | | |
| | Thottada P.O,Kannur-670007 | | |
| 32 | Amsteck Arts & Science | M.A. English | 15 |
| | College, Kalliassery, Kannur | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| 33 | MM Knowledge Arts & | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| | Science College, Karakundu | | |
| <u> </u> | | 1.0 G | <u> </u> |
| 34 | W.M.O Imam Gazzali Arts & | M.Sc. Chemistry | 12 |

| | Science College, Koolivayal, Panamaram, Wayanad | | |
|----|--|-------------------------------|----|
| 35 | M.E.S College, Naravoor South, Kuthuparamba , Kannur | M.Com. International Business | 20 |
| 36 | Adithyakiran College of Applied Studies, Kuttur | M.Sc. Mathematics | 20 |
| 37 | NEST Institute of Humanities & Basic Sciences, Karivellur | M.Com. Finance | 20 |
| 38 | ITM College of Arts & | M.Sc. Physics | 20 |
| | Science, Mayyil, Kannur | M.Sc. Chemistry | 15 |
| | | M.Com. | 30 |
| 39 | Sharaf Arts & Science | M.Com. | 30 |
| | College | M.Sc. Microbiology | 12 |
| 40 | EMS Memorial college of applied Science, Iritty | M.Com. Finance | 15 |
| 41 | Model College Madikai, Nileshwaram | M.Com. Finance | 20 |
| 42 | Lasya College of Fine Arts,Pilathara | *M.A. Bharathanatyam | 20 |

^{*}Bharathanatyam programme for which Aptitude test is conducted for admission is not included under the CAP for the time being. Students should submit the printout of the online application directly to the college for admission with relevant certificates.

Sd/REGISTRAR
Kannur University
Thavakkara
Kannur ,Kerala
Pin: 670 002

ANNEXURE – II (a) LIST OF SCHEDULED CASTES (SC)

[As Amended by The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Orders (Second Amendment) Act, 2002 (Act 61 of 2002) Vide Part VIII – Kerala – Schedule 1 Notified in the Gazette of India dated 18.12.2002, The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order (Amendment) Act 2007, G.O.(P) No.13/2009/P & ARD dated 30/09/2009 (Kerala Gazette Notification Vol.54 dated 15/10/2009), The Constitution (Scheduled Castes) Order (Amendment) Act 2016 No.24 of 2016 dated 06/05/2016]

| 1 | Adi Andhra | 27 | Kuravan, Sidhanar, Kuravar, Kurava, Sidhana |
|----|--|----|---|
| 2 | AdiDravida | 28 | Maila |
| 3 | Adi Karnataka | 29 | Malayan (In the areas comprising the Kannur, |
| | | | Kasaragod, Kozhikode &Wayanad Districts |
| 4 | Ajila | 30 | Mannan, Pathiyan, Perumannan ,Vannan, Velan, |
| | | | Peruvannan |
| 5 | Arunthathiyar | 31 | Moger (Other than Mogeyar) |
| 6 | Ayyanavar | 32 | Mundala |
| 7 | Baira | 33 | Nalakeyava |
| 8 | Bakuda | 34 | Nalkadaya |
| 9 | Bathada | 35 | Nayadi |
| 10 | Bharathar (Other than Parathar), Paravan | 36 | Pallan |
| 11 | Chakkiliyan | 37 | Palluvan,Pulluvan |
| 12 | ChamarMuchi | 38 | Pambada |
| 13 | Chandala | 39 | Panan |
| 14 | Cheruman | 40 | Paraiyan, Parayan, Sambavar, Sambavan, |
| | | | Sambava, Paraya, Paraiya, Parayar |
| 15 | Domban | 41 | Pulayan, Cheramar, Pulaya, Pulayar, Cherama, |
| | | | Cheraman, WayanadPulayan, |
| | | | WayanadanPulayan, Matha , MathaPulayan |
| 16 | Gosangi | 42 | PuthiraiVannan |
| 17 | Hasla | 43 | Raneyar |
| 18 | Holeya | 44 | Samagara |
| 19 | Kadaiyan | 45 | Samban |
| 20 | Kakkalan, Kakkan | 46 | Semman, Chemmar |
| 21 | Kalladi | 47 | Thandan (excluding Ezhuvas andThiyyas who are |
| | | | known as Thandan, in the erstwhile Cochin and |
| | | | Malabar areas) and (Carpenters who are known as |
| | | | Thachan in the erstwhile Cochin and Travancore |
| | | | |

| | | | State) ,Thachar (other than carpenters) |
|----|--|----|--|
| 22 | Kanakkan, Padanna, Padannan | 48 | Thoti |
| 23 | Kavara (Other than Telugu speaking or Tamil speaking BalijaKavarai, Gavara, Gavarai, GavaraiNadiu, Balija Naidu, GajaluBalija or ValaiChetty) | 49 | Vallon |
| 24 | Koosa | 50 | Valluvan |
| 25 | Kootan, Koodan | 51 | Vetan |
| 26 | Kudumban | 52 | Vettuvan, PulayaVettuvan (in the areas of erstwhile Cochin state only) |
| | | 53 | Nerian |

ANNEXURE – II (b)

LIST OF SCHEDULED TRIBES (ST)

[As Amended by The Scheduled Castes and Scheduled Tribes Orders (Amendment) Act, 2002(Act 10 of 2003) Vide Part -VII -Kerala -Second Schedule Notified in the Gazette of India dated 8.1.2003, G.O. (MS) No.06/2014/SCSTDD. Dated29/01/2014]

| 1 | Adiyan | 21 | [Malayan, Nattu Malayan, Konga Malayan (excluding the areas comprising the Kasaragod, Kannur, Wayand and Kozhikode Districts) |
|----|---|----|---|
| 2 | Arandan [Arandanan] | 22 | Malayarayar |
| 3 | Eravallan | 23 | Mannan |
| 4 | Hill Pulaya, Mala Pulayan, KurumbaPulayan, KuravazhiPulayan, PambaPulayan | 24 | Muthuvan, Mudugar, Muduvan |
| 5 | Irular, Irulan | 25 | Palleyan, Palliyan, Palliyar, Paliyan |
| 6 | Kadar [Wayanad Kadar] | 26 | Paniyan |
| 7 | Kanikkaran, Kanikkar | 27 | Ulladan, [Ullatan] |
| 8 | Kattunayakan | 28 | Uraly |
| 9 | [Kochuvelan] | 29 | Mala Vettuvan (in Kasaragod& Kannur Districts) |
| 10 | Koraga | 30 | Ten Kurumban, JenuKurumban |
| 11 | Kudiya, Melakudi | 31 | Thachanadan ,Thachanadan Moopan |

| 12 | Kurichchan [Kurichiyan] | 32 | Cholanaickan |
|----|---------------------------------------|----|---------------------------------------|
| 13 | Kurumans, MulluKuruman, MullaKuruman, | 33 | Mavilan |
| | Mala Kuruman | | |
| 14 | Kurumbas, [Kurumbar, Kurumban] | 34 | Karimpalan |
| 15 | MahaMalasar | 35 | VettaKuruman |
| 16 | MalaiArayan [Mala Arayan] | 36 | Mala Panikkar |
| 17 | MalaiPandaram | 37 | Maratis of Kasaragod and hosdurgTaluk |
| 18 | MalaiVedan[Malavedan] | | |
| 19 | Malakkuravan | | |
| 20 | Malasar | | |

ANNEXURE – II (c) LIST OF OTHER ELIGIBLE COMMUNITIES (OEC)[vide Annexure to GO(MS) No.14/2017/BCDD dated 02/08/2017, See clause 5.4.3(f)]]

| | OEC (ST) | | | | | |
|---|---|----|---|--|--|--|
| 1 | Allar (Alan) | 7 | Kunuvarmanadi` | | | |
| 2 | Chingathan | 8 | Malamuttan | | | |
| 3 | Irivavan | 9 | Malavettuvar (Except Kasaragod& Kannur Districts) | | | |
| 4 | Kalanadi | 10 | Malayalar | | | |
| 5 | Malayan, Konga- Malayan (Kasaragod, Kannur, Wayanad& Kozhikode Districts) | 11 | Panimalayan | | | |
| 6 | Kundu- Vadiyan | 12 | Pathiyan (other than Dhobies) | | | |
| | | O | EC (SC) | | | |
| 1 | Chakkamar | 5 | Scheduled Caste converted to Christianity | | | |
| 2 | Madiga | 6 | Kusavan, Kulalan, Kumbharan, Velaan, Odan, Andhra Nair, Andhuru Nair | | | |
| 3 | Kudumbi | 7 | PulayaVettuvan (Except Kochi State) | | | |
| 4 | Dheevara/ Dheevaran (Arayan, Valan, Nulayan, Mukkuvan, Arayavathi, Valanchiyar, Paniyakal, Mokaya, Bovi, Magayar, Mogaveerar) | | | | | |

ANNEXURE – II (d)

LIST OF SOCIALLY AND EDUCATIONALLY BACKWARD CLASSES (SEBC)

[Vide G.O. (P) 208/66/Edn. dated 02.05.1966] & G.O. (Ms) No. 95/08/SCSTDD dated 06.10.2008 & G.O.(Ms)No.58/2012/SCSTDD dt.16.04.2012) G.O(Ms) No.10/2014/BCDD dated 23.05.2014]

- I. Ezhavas including Ezhavas, Thiyyas, Ishuvan, Izhuvan, Illuvan and Billava
- II. Muslims (all sections following Islam)
- III. Latin Catholics other than Anglo-Indians
- IV. Other Backward Christians
 - (a) SIUC
 - b) Converts from Scheduled Castes to Christianity

V Other Backward Hindus, i.e.

| 1 | Agasa | 2 | Arayas including Valan, Mukkuvan, Mukaya, Mogayan, Arayan, Bovies, Kharvi, Nulayan, and Arayavathi |
|----|-----------------------------|----|--|
| 3 | Aremahrati | 4 | Arya including Dheevara/DheevaranAtagara, Devanga, Kaikolan (Sengunthar) Pattarya, Saliyas (Padmasali, Pattusali, Thogatta, Karanibhakatula, Senapathula, Sali, Sale, Karikalabhakula, Chaliya, Sourashtra, Khatri, Patnukaram, Illathupillai, IllaVellalar, Illathar. |
| 5 | Bestha | 6 | Bhandari or Bhondari |
| 7 | Boya | 8 | Boyan |
| 9 | Chavalakkaran | 10 | Chekkala (Chekkala Nair) |
| 11 | Devadiga | 12 | Ezhavathi (Vathi) |
| 13 | Ezhuthachan, Kadupattan | 14 | Gudigara |
| 15 | Galada Konkani | 16 | GanjamReddies |
| 17 | Gatti | 18 | Gowda |
| 19 | Ganika including Nagavamsom | 20 | Hegde |
| 21 | Hindu Nadar | 22 | Idiga including Settibalija |
| 23 | Jangam | 24 | Jogi |
| 25 | Jhetty | 26 | Kanisu or Kaniyar-Panicker, Kaniyan, Kanisan, Kannian or Kani, Ganaga |
| 27 | Kudumbi | 28 | Kalarikurup or KalariPanicker |

| 29 | Kerala Muthali | 30 | Kusavan including Kulala, Kumbaran, Odan, Oudan (Donga) Odda (Vodda or Vadde or Veddai), Velaan, Andhra Nair, Anthuru Nair |
|----|--|----|--|
| 31 | Kalavanthula | 32 | Kallan including IsanattuKallar |
| 33 | Kabera | 34 | Korachas |
| 35 | Viswakarmas including Viswakarma, Asari, Chaptegara, Kallassari, Kalthachan, Kammala, Kamsala ,Kannan,Karuvan, Kitaran, , Kollan, MalayalaKammala, Moosari, Pandikammala, Pandithattan, Perumkollan, Thachan, Thattan, Vilkurup, Villasan, Viswabrahmanan or Viswabrahmanar, Viswakarmala and PalisaPerumkolla | 36 | Kannadiyans |
| 37 | Kavuthiyan | 38 | Kavudiyaru |
| 39 | Kelasi or KalasiPanicker | 40 | KoppalaVelamas |
| 41 | Krishnanvaka | 42 | Kuruba |
| 43 | Kurumba | 44 | Maravan (Maravar) |
| 45 | Madivala | 46 | Maruthuvar |
| 47 | Mahratta (Non-Brahman) | 48 | Melakudi (Kudiyan) |
| 49 | Mogaveera | 50 | Moili |
| 51 | Mukhari | 52 | Modibanda |
| 53 | Moovari | 54 | Moniagar |
| 55 | Naicken including Tholuva Naicker and Vettilakkara Naicker | 56 | Padyachi (Villayankuppam) |
| 57 | Palli | 58 | Panniyar or Pannayar |
| 59 | Parkavakulam (Surithiman, Malayaman, Nathaman, Moopanar and Nainar) | 60 | Rajapuri |
| 61 | Sakravar (Kavathi) , Chakravar | 62 | Senaithalaivar, Elavania, Senaikudayam |

| 63 | Chetty/Chetties including KottarChetties, ParakkaChetties, ElurChetties. AttingalChetties,PudukkadaChetties, IranielChetties, SripandaraChetties, Telugu Chetties, UdiyankulangaraChetties, PeroorkadaChetties, Sadhu Chetties, 24Mana Chetties, WayanadanChetties, KalavaraChetties and 24 Mana Telugu Chetties. | 64 | Tholkolan |
|----|---|----|---|
| 65 | Thottiyan | 66 | Uppara (Sagara) |
| 67 | Ural Goundan | 68 | Valaiyan |
| 69 | VadaBalija | 70 | Vakkaliga |
| 71 | Vaduvan (Vadugan) | 72 | VeeraSaivas(Pandaram, Vairavi, Vairagi, YogeeswarMatapathi and Yogi) |
| 73 | Veluthedathu Nair including Vannathan, Veluthedan and Rajaka | 74 | Vilakkithala Nair including Vilakkathalavan, Ambattan, Pranopakari, Pandithar and Nusuvan |
| 75 | Vaniya including Vanika, VanikaVaisya, VaisyaChetty, VanibhaChetty, AyiravarNagarathar, Vaniyan | 76 | Yadava including Kolaya, Ayar, Mayar, Maniyani, Eruman, Golla and Kolaries |
| 77 | Chakkamar | 78 | Mogers of KasaragodTaluk |
| 79 | XXXX | 80 | Reddiars (throughout the state except in malabar area) |
| 81 | Mooppar or KallanMoopan or Kallan Moopar | 82 | Ambalakkaran, Ambalakkarar Kalavanthula |
| 83 | Koteyar | 84 | Dheevara including Dheevaran ,Araya, Arayas, Arayan, Valan, Nulayan, Mukkuvan, Arayavathi, Valinjiar, Paniakkal, Paniakel, Mukaya, Bovis-Mukayar, Mukaveeran, Mogaveera, Mogavirar, Mogayan |

ANNEXURE- II(e)

List of Communities selected for OEC educational assistance subjected to a maximum of

Rs. 6 Lakh annual income as per G.O.(Ms) 10/2014/BCDD dated 23.05.2014

| Sl. No. | Name of the Community |
|---------|--|
| 01. | Vaniya (Vanika, VanikaVaisya, VanibhaChetty, VaniyaChetty, Ayiravar, Nagarathar and Vaniyan |
| 02. | Veluthedathu Nair (Veluthedan and Vannathan) |
| 03. | Chetty/Chetties (KottarChetties, ParakkaChetties, ElurChetties, AttingalChetties, PudukkadaChetties, IranielChetties, Sri PandaraChetties, Telugu Chetties, UdiyankulangaraChetties, PeroorkadaChetties, Sadhu Chetties, 24 ManaChetties, WayanadanChetties, KalavaraChetties and 24 Mana Telugu Chetties, |
| 04. | Ezhavathi (Vathy) |
| 05. | Ganika |
| 06. | Kanisu or KaniyarPanicker, Kani or Kaniyan (Ganaka) or Kanisan or Kamnan, KalariKurup / KalariPanicker |
| 07. | Vilkurup, Perumkollan |
| 08. | Yadavas (Kolaya, Ayar, Mayar, Maniyani and Iruman), Erumakkar |
| 09. | Devanga |
| 10. | Pattariyas |
| 11. | Saliyas (Chaliya, Chaliyan) |
| 12. | Pandithar |
| 13. | Vaniar |
| 14. | Ezhuthachan |
| 15. | Chakkala / Chakkala Nair |
| 16. | Reddiars (throughout the State except in Malabar Area) |
| 17. | Kavuthiya |
| 18. | Veerasaiva (Yogi, YogeeswaraPoopandaram, Malapandaram, Jangam, Matapathi, Pandaram, Pandaran, Vairavi, Vairagi) |
| 19. | Vilakkithala Nair – Vilakkithalavan |
| 20. | Vaduka–Vadukan, Vadugar, Vaduka, Vaduvan |
| 21. | Chavalakkaran |
| 22. | Agasa |
| 23. | Kaikolan |
| 24. | Kannadiyans |
| 25. | Kerala Mudalis |
| 26. | Madivala |
| 27. | Naikkans |
| 28. | Tholkolans |
| 29. | Thottian |
| 30. | Mooppar or KallanMoopan or KallanMoopar |

ANNEXURE II(f)

List of EWS Category

| Unni Ksheeragaara Warrier Gupthan Kurukkal Golla Gurukkal Goodar Nambiar Chakkavar Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Armukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigaar Panikkar Kodigaar Panikkar Kodigaara Pothuvaal Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manaadiyar/mandadiyar Kodikshathriya Menon Thampuran Yettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Nawithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Muliyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi | Ambalavasi | Kshathriyaar |
|--|-----------------|---------------------------------------|
| Warrier Kurukkal Golla Gurukkal Gowdar Nambiar Chakkawar Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Aandi Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Irayar Eesaivellalla Coralinair Koofigar Kodigar Rodiyaava Pallichan Kodigara Rodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kodisar Nairkuruppu Konaar Kodisahthriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Navithar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Kurukkal Golla Gurukkal Gowdar Nambiar Chakkavar Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koofigar Panikkar Kodigara Palichan Kodigara Pulvanair Kodigara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodishathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thampuran Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thampuran Thampuran Thampuran Nedungadi Mukkulam Madapathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Muliyaas Leadi Muliyaas Eradi Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas | | \mathcal{E} |
| Gurukkal Gowdar Nambiar Chakkavar Nambiar Chakkavar Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodishathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Shodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Nambiar Chakkavar Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallatukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon | | |
| Nambeeshan Chalavar Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Armukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Panikkar Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Kodishathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Maonan Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Henon Thampuran Devamangalathunair Kshathriya Illathunair Thampuran Devamangalathunair Kshathriya Madappathi Redungadi Mukkulam Nediyahiri Muliyaas | | |
| Pisharody Chettiyar Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Choyi Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Panikkar Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Kodan Marayan Kodikshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thanyani Rodiyadi Mushulam Rodiyadi Muniyani Nediyadi Muliyaas Eeadi Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Kuliyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Pushapaunni/pushpakaunni Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Poojari Thiyattunni Nattupattar Unnithan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Rodigaar Rodaya Rodishathriya Rodian Rodishathriya Rodian Rodishathriya Roore Rodishathriya Rodon R | | |
| Pushpaka Chorthapanikkar Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Anadi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kodan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Rodungadi Mukkulam Nedungadi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Nambidi Tharagan Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodayaava Maraar Kodayaa Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kodaya Marayan Kodikshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | • |
| Chakyaar Devadasi Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigar Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thampan Rodungadi Mukulam Rodungadi Muniyani Nedungadi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | • |
| Adikal Nair Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Pilla Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Marayan Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Marayan Kodaya Marayan Kodishathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Madappathi Nedungadi Mukulam Nedungadi Muliyaas Eradi Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas Muliyaas | | |
| Kallkallattukuruppu/kallattakuruppu Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Nattupattar Ammukudakan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kodian Marayan Kodishathriya Moothaan Kodishathriya Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Ramakshathriya Thampan Centro Marayan Nedungadi Muliyaas Fendi Muniyani Muliyaas Muliyaus Muliyaas Muliyaus Muliyaas Muliyaus Muliyaus | <u> </u> | |
| Poojari Thampi Thiyattunni Chembakaraman Nattupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kodan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Madappathi Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Thiyattunni Nattupattar Unnithan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Rodigara Rodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Rodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kolan Maraar Kolan Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Kohishathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Rodrar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Navithar Nadapodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas Kulan Mannal Marapan Menon Men | | |
| Natiupattar Unnithan Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | 3 | |
| Ammukudakan Valyathan Aryasamajisty Kartha Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampuran Devamangalathunair Ramakshathriya Madappathi Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Aryasamajisty Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Nedungadi Muniyani Nedungadi Muniyani Muniyani Unniyathiri Munimall | | |
| Aandi Kuruppu Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Irayar Kaimal Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muliyaas Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Eesaivellalla Chempotti Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodigara Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Ooralinair Tharakan Koorg Thalayanair Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriya Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaara Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Manadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | 1 |
| Kodigar Panikkar Kodiyaava Pallichan Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| KodiyaavaPallichanKodigaaraPulvanairKodigaarPothuvaalKomaranMaraarKodayaNairkuruppuKonaarMannadiyar/mandadiyarKolanMarayanKodikshathriyaMadambiKumarakshathriyaMoothaanKshathriyaMenonThampuranVettakkattunairThirumulpaaduKiriyathunairRajaSwaroopathilnairRamakshathriyaIllathunairThampanDevamangalathunairKshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiriShoodrarNavitharMadappathiNedungadiMukkulamAdiyodiMuniyaniUnniyathiriMuthurajaEradiMuliyaas | | |
| Kodigaara Pulvanair Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Kodigaar Pothuvaal Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Komaran Maraar Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Kodaya Nairkuruppu Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muliyaas | | |
| Konaar Mannadiyar/mandadiyar Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Kolan Marayan Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Kodikshathriya Madambi Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | 1 |
| Kumarakshathriya Moothaan Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | • |
| Kshathriya Menon Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Thampuran Vettakkattunair Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | <u> </u> | |
| Thirumulpaadu Kiriyathunair Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Raja Swaroopathilnair Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | 1 | Kiriyathunair |
| Ramakshathriya Illathunair Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | - | |
| Thampan Devamangalathunair Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Kshathriyaunnithiri/kshathriyaunithiri Shoodrar Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Navithar Madappathi Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | 1 | • |
| Nedungadi Mukkulam Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Adiyodi Muniyani Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Unniyathiri Muthuraja Eradi Muliyaas | | |
| Eradi Muliyaas | | · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · |
| · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · | | |
| | Kittavu(Kidavu) | LingayathuAmbalakkaran |

| Pandala | Valayanjazhi | | | | | |
|-----------------------------------|---------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Vellodi | Vellalla | | | | | |
| Saamantha | Vaisyan | | | | | |
| Saamantharaja | Shenkuthar | | | | | |
| · · | SaivaVellalla(Palakkad District | | | | | |
| SamanthaKarthavu | Only) | | | | | |
| Thirumulppaadu | Saivapilla | | | | | |
| Nayanar(Karakkattidam,Puthiyadam) | Servagaara | | | | | |
| Vazhunnavar(Kizhuridam) | Kongini | | | | | |
| Gurukkal(Chittothidam) | HinduVaisya | | | | | |
| Panji | Mannadiyar | | | | | |
| Paradesi | SriSagaraHindumatha | | | | | |
| Pariyaari | Bandu | | | | | |
| Pandibudara | Jain | | | | | |
| Pathukkudi(Pathukudi,Tharakan, | | | | | | |
| Mandadiyar) | Adikaari | | | | | |
| Purusha | Bhattu | | | | | |
| Ballal | Nambyathiri | | | | | |
| Bavuri | ChaldeanSyrianChristian | | | | | |
| Brahmin | CSIChristian | | | | | |
| Embran | EvangelicalChurch | | | | | |
| Embranthiri | SwathanthraSyrianChristian | | | | | |
| Nambi | Pentecost | | | | | |
| | MalankaraJacobiteSyrian | | | | | |
| Namboothiri/Namboothippadu | Christian | | | | | |
| Potty | MarthomaChristian | | | | | |
| Bhattathiri/Bhattathirippadu | SyrianCatholic(Converted) | | | | | |
| Ilayathu | Kammalar | | | | | |
| Moothathu | BrethrenSabha | | | | | |
| Moosathu | YahovaSakshikal | | | | | |
| ThuluBrahmin | KnanayaCatholic | | | | | |
| GowdaSaraswathaBrahmin | KnanayaJacobite | | | | | |
| Varma | MalankaraCatholic | | | | | |
| | MalankaraOrthodox Syrian | | | | | |
| TamilBrahmin | Christian | | | | | |
| | SyrianCatholic(SyroMalabar | | | | | |
| KarnatakaKotaBrahmin | Catholic) | | | | | |
| Maniyan | SeventhDayAdventist | | | | | |
| Malayipanikkar | ChristianNadar | | | | | |
| Mallar | | | | | | |
| Melekkaraar | | | | | | |

ANNEXURE III

Undertaking from the students as per the provisions of anti-ragging verdict by the Hon'ble Supreme Court of India

| , Mr/Mrs |
|---|
| NoProgrammeStudent of the day |
| No |
| 1. That I have read and understood the directives of the Hon'ble Supreme court of |
| India on anti-ragging and the measures proposed to be taken in the above references. 2. That I understood the meaning of Ragging and know that the ragging in any form is a punishable offence and the same is banned by the Court of Law. |
| 3. That I have not been found or charged for my involvement in any kind of ragging in the past. However, I undertake to face disciplinary action/legal proceedings including expulsion from the Institute if the above statement is found to be untrue or the facts are concealed at all stage in future. |
| 4. That I shall not resort to ragging in any form at any place and shall abide by the rules/laws prescribed by the Courts, Govt.of India and Institute/authorities for the purpose from time to time. |
| Signature of Student |
| hereby fully endorse the undertaking made by my child/ward |
| Signature of Mother/Father /Guardian |
| Witness |

Annexure - IV

| | Office of the |
|---|---|
| Date | |
| | PRODUCED BY THE APPLICANTS BELONGING TO AYOJANA(AAY) AND PRIORITY HOUSE HOLD (PHH) CATEGORY |
| (Vide GO | (Ms)No.2/2020/P&ARD dated 12-02-2020) |
| This is to certify | that Shri/Smt/Kumari |
| son/daughter/wife of | is a permanent resident of |
| | |
| (H.E.address) Kerala State, whose AnthyodayaAnnayojana(AA included in the Ration Card caste/class recognized as Sch | |
| Recent Passport size photograph of the applicant | Signature Name Designation |
| | |

(Seal)

Annexure -V

INCOME AND ASSETS CERTIFICATE TO BE PRODUCED BY ECONOMICALLY WEAKER SECTIONS (EWSs) IN GENERAL CATEGORY

| Cert | ificate No | | | | | | | | | | |
|----------------------|---|-----------|-----------|---------|-----------|--------|---------------|----------|-----------|-----------|------------|
| Date | ; | | | | | | | | | | |
| This | is to | certify | that | Shri | /Smt/Kuı | nari. | | | | | |
| | daughter/wife | | | | | | | | - | | |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | Taluk | | | | Dis | trict | | in | ŀ | Kerala, | PIN |
| Cod | e | who | se photog | raph is | affixed | belov | v, belo | ngs to | Eco | nomically | Weaker |
| Sect | ions in G | eneral | Category | (*) | and tha | at l | nis/her | fam | ily | income | is a |
| Rs | • | | | | | | | | | | (ir |
| wor | ds also) for th | e financ | ial year | | | | and | that h | is/h | er family | does no |
| own | or possess as | ssets exc | eeding th | e limi | t specifi | ed in | GO(N | Ms)No. | 2/20 | 20/P&AR | D dated |
| 12-0 | 2-2020 and 1 | that he/s | she belon | gs to | | | | | cast | e/commun | nity/class |
| whic | ch is not recog | nized as | a Schedu | led Ca | ste, Sche | dule | d Tribe | e or Otl | her I | Backward | Class as |
| liste | d in List I, II a | nd III in | the Scheo | lule to | Rule 2 P | art 1, | , KS & | SSRs, | 195 | 58. | |
| | | |] | | | | | | | | |
| | | | | | | Sign | ature v | with Of | fice | | ••••• |
| Recent Passport size | | | | Name | | | | | | | |
| | photograph | | | | | •••• | • • • • • • • | ••••• | • • • • • | | ••••• |
| | applicant | | | | Desi | gnatio | n | | | | |
| | | | | | | •••• | | | • • • • • | | ••••• |
| | | | | | | | | | | | |
| | | | I | | | Seal | | | | | |

(*)General Category means and includes all Castes, Communities and Classes of citizens other than Scheduled Castes, Scheduled Tribes and Other Backward Classes

ANNEXURE- VI

UNDERTAKING BY A STUDENT AT THE TIME OF ADMISSION TO A PROGRAMME UNDER KANNUR UNIVERSITY

UNDERTAKING I A

| I | (Name of the Student) do hereby |
|------------------------------|---|
| undertake that I shall not:- | • |
| (b) Demand, directly | et the giving or taking of dowry ;or or indirectly from the parents or guardians of the bride or e case may be, any dowry. |
| Note:-"dowry" shall have the | same meaning as in the Dowry Prohibition Act, 1961. |
| abetting, the taking of dow | ng that any breach of the rules or law relating to taking or ry shall render me liable for appropriate action including to the University/ not being granted degree / withdrawal of |
| Place: | Signature: |
| Date: | Name in Block Letters: |
| Name of the Programme: | |
| Institution: | |
| | Aadhar Card No: |
| | Full Residential Address: |
| | |
| | |

UNDERTAKING BY A PARENT AT THE TIME OF ADMISSION TO A PROGRAMME UNDER KANNUR UNIVERSITY

UNDERTAKING I B

| (b) Demand, directl | pet the giving or taking of dowry ;or yor indirectly from the parents or guardians of the bride or ne case may be, any dowry. |
|--------------------------------------|---|
| <i>Note:-</i> "dowry" shall have the | e same meaning as in the <i>Dowry Prohibition Act</i> , 1961. |
| abetting, the taking of dov | ding that any breach of the rules or law relating to taking or vry shall render me liable for appropriate action including in to the University/ not being granted degree / withdrawal of |
| Place: | Signature: |
| Date: | Name in Block Letters: |
| Name of the ward: | |
| Programme& Institution: | |
| | |
| | Aadhar Card No: |
| | Full Residential Address: |
| | |
| | |

Sd/-REGISTRAR Kannur University Thavakkara Kannur, Kerala Pin: 670 002